Western University Scholarship@Western

Digitized Theses

Digitized Special Collections

2009

THE ROLE OF INVARIANT NATURAL KILLER T (INKT) CELL ANERGY IN GLYCOLIPID-MEDIATED PROTECTION AGAINST TYPE 1 DIABETES (T1D)

Robert Tohn Western University

Follow this and additional works at: https://ir.lib.uwo.ca/digitizedtheses

Recommended Citation

Tohn, Robert, "THE ROLE OF INVARIANT NATURAL KILLER T (iNKT) CELL ANERGY IN GLYCOLIPID-MEDIATED PROTECTION AGAINST TYPE 1 DIABETES (T1D)" (2009). *Digitized Theses*. 4001. https://ir.lib.uwo.ca/digitizedtheses/4001

This Thesis is brought to you for free and open access by the Digitized Special Collections at Scholarship@Western. It has been accepted for inclusion in Digitized Theses by an authorized administrator of Scholarship@Western. For more information, please contact wlswadmin@uwo.ca.

THE ROLE OF INVARIANT NATURAL KILLER T (iNKT) CELL ANERGY IN GLYCOLIPID-MEDIATED PROTECTION AGAINST TYPE 1 DIABETES (T1D)

(Spine title: The role of iNKT cell anergy in protection against T1D)

(Thesis format: Monograph)

By

Robert Tohn

Graduate Program in Microbiology & Immunology

A thesis submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Master of Science

1

The School of Graduate and Postdoctoral Studies The University of Western Ontario London, Ontario, Canada

© Robert Tohn 2009

1

Abstract

Type 1 diabetes (T1D) results from the destruction of pancreatic islet β cells by self-reactive T cells. Treatment of non-obese diabetic (NOD) mice with the potent iNKT cell agonist α -galactosylceramide C26:0 (α -GalCer) or its T_H2-biasing derivative α -galactosylceramide C20:2 (C20:2) confers protection against T1D. After an initial response to α -GalCer, iNKT cells become anergic, exhibiting a significantly blunted response upon subsequent restimulation. Although anergic iNKT cells are more susceptible to apoptosis, they are also responsible for inducing tolerogenic dendritic cells (DCs) upon restimulation, which play an important role in the protection against T1D. My results demonstrate that C20:2 activated iNKT cells enter and recover from anergy more rapidly than α -GalCer, leading to reduced iNKT cell death and the induction of more tolerogenic DCs after a multi-low dose treatment protocol. I propose that these characteristics of C20:2 may render it a more promising drug candidate for the treatment of T1D than α -GalCer.

Keywords

Type 1 diabetes (T1D), non-obese diabetic (NOD) mice, invariant natural killer T (iNKT) cell, α -galactosylceramide C26:0, α -galactosylceramide C20:2, anergy.

1

Dedication

To my parents, Perry and Keren Tohn,

For their unwavering love, support, and encouragement.

Acknowledgements

First and foremost, I would like to thank my supervisor and mentor, Dr. Terry Delovitch for his continual guidance and support over the past two years. His dedication and wisdom has allowed me to grow both as an individual and as a researcher. I would also like to thank my advisory committee members Dr. Mansour Haeryfar and Dr. Bhagi Singh for the time and effort that they have invested in my project as well as for their helpful advice.

I am very grateful to the past and present members of the Delovitch lab: Dr. Dalam Ly and Hartley Blumenfeld. Dalam, thank you for your patience and kindness while training me during my first year in the lab. Your technical expertise and advice taught me everything that I needed to know to conduct my research. Hartley, your assistance throughout our time in the lab has been invaluable. It has been great going through this experience with such a good friend.

Finally, I would like to thank my friends: Karly, Mike, Lisa, Katrina, David, Matt, Anthony, and Kate. Your support and entertainment has made the last two years unforgettable.

v

Table of Contents

Preliminary Material i
Title Pagei
Certificate of Examinationii
Abstractiii
Dedicationiv
Acknowledgementsv
Table of Contents vi
List of Figuresx
List of Tables xii
List of Appendicesxiii
List of Abbreviationsxiv

Chapter 1: Introduction 1 1.1 The immune system 2 1.1.1 Innate immunity 2 1.1.2 Adaptive immunity 5 1.1.3 Regulatory cells of the immune system 8 1.1.3.1 CD4⁺CD25⁺Foxp3⁺ regulatory T cells (T_{regs}) 9 1.1.3.2 Invariant natural killer T (iNKT) cells 10 1.2 The pancreas and T1D 14 1.2.1 The pancreas 14

1.2.2 General characteristics of T1D17
1.2.3 Susceptibility to T1D
1.2.4 Pathogenesis of T1D19
1.2.5 Non-obese diabetic (NOD) mouse model of T1D20
1.2.6 Treatments for T1D23
1.3 Regulatory T cells and T1D25
1.4 Glycolipid agonists for the treatment of T1D27
1.4.1 Naturally occurring glycolipids27
1.4.2 Immunomodulatory effects of α -galactosylceramide (α -GalCer)28
1.4.2.1 General characteristics of α-GalCer28
1.4.2.2 iNKT cell responses to α-GalCer
1.4.2.3 α-GalCer induces long-term iNKT cell anergy34
1.4.2.4 α-GalCer mediated protection against T1D38
1.4.3 Derivatives of α-GalCer for the treatment of disease40
1.5 Rationale, hypothesis, and objectives44

Chapter 2: Materials and Methods	46
2.1 Mice	47
2.2 Glycolipids	47
2.3 Preparation of splenocyte and lymphocyte suspensions	48
2.4 In vivo treatment with glycolipid and serum collection	48
2.5 In vitro cultures, ELISAs, and cell proliferation assays	49
2.6 Flow cytometry	50

2.7 Intracellular cytokine staining	51
2.8 Magnetic bead cell isolations	51
2.9 DC functional analysis	54
2.10 Statistical analysis	55

Chapter 3: Results56
3.1 iNKT cells differ in the primary response to α -GalCer and C20:2
3.1.1 C20:2 activated iNKT cells induce a less sustained and T _H 2-biased cytokine response
3.1.2 C20:2 and α-GalCer differ in their ability to expand iNKT cells after stimulation
3.2 A single dose of glycolipid induces iNKT cell anergy63
3.2.1 Kinetic analysis of total splenocyte responses after glycolipid restimulation <i>in vitro</i>
3.2.2 Kinetic analysis of iNKT cell responses after glycolipid restimulation <i>in vivo</i>
3.2.3 Kinetics of PD-1 and PD-L1 upregulation on iNKT cells after treatment with a single dose of glycolipid
3.3 Immunological effects of multi-low dose administration of glycolipid74
3.3.1 Multi-low dose administration of α -GalCer or C20:2 alters the frequency of iNKT cells in the spleen75
3.3.2 Analysis of total splenocyte responses after <i>in vitro</i> restimulation with glycolipid following a Multi-low dose treatment protocol
3.3.3 Analysis of iNKT cell responses after multi-low dose treatment followed by glycolipid restimulation <i>in vivo</i>
3.3.4 Analysis of PD-1 and PD-L1 surface expression on iNKT cells following a multi-low dose treatment with glycolipid
3.4 Activation of iNKT cells with glycolipid alters the frequency and function of DCs

-

3.4.1 Multi-low dose administration of glycolipid decreases mDC frequency87
3.4.2 Restimulation with glycolipid alters the phenotypic responses of CD8 ⁺
3.4.3 Multi-low dose treatment with glycolipid alters DC function
Chapter 4: Discussion
4.1 Summary of results
4.2 The structure and presentation of glycolipid agonists significantly impacts iNKT cell responses
4.3 C20:2 administration leads to a more rapidly induced and less sustained state of anergy in iNKT cells compared to α -GalCer administration102
4.4 Multi-low dose treatment with C20:2 alters the frequency, phenotype and function of DCs
4.5 Clinical translation112
4.6 Future directions113
Chapter 5: References116
Appendices129
Appendix A130
Appendix B145
Appendix C147
Curriculum Vitae149

List of Figures

1

Figure 1.1 Recognition of CD1d by an iNKT cell receptor	12
Figure 1.2 iNKT cells mediate a wide range of immune responses	15
Figure 1.3 Pathogenesis of T1D	21
Figure 1.4 Chemical structure of α-GalCer	29
Figure 1.5 The <i>in vivo</i> response of iNKT cells to stimulation with α -GalCer	32
Figure 1.6 Activation of iNKT cells with α-GalCer	35
Figure 1.7 Structure of α-GalCer and synthetic analogs	42
Figure 3.1 Administration of C20:2 elicits a T_H2 type response compared to α -GalCer	58
Figure 3.2 Kinetics of iNKT cell expansion following administration of α -GalCer or C20:2	61
Figure 3.3 Kinetic analysis of anergy induction after treatment with a single dose of glycolipid and restimulation <i>in vitro</i>	65
Figure 3.4 Kinetic analysis of anergy induction after treatment with a single dose followed by restimulation <i>in vivo</i>	69
Figure 3.5 Kinetic analysis of PD-1/PD-L1 upregulation on iNKT cells following treatment with a single dose of glycolipid	72
Figure 3.6 Multi-low dose treatment with α -GalCer or C20:2 alters the iNKT cell frequencies in the spleen	76
Figure 3.7 <i>In vitro</i> responses of total splenocytes recover more rapidly from a multi-low dose protocol of C20:2 compared to α-GalCer	79
Figure 3.8 iNKT cells recover from anergy more rapidly following multi-low dose treatment with C20:2 than α -GalCer	82
Figure 3.9 iNKT cells maintain high levels of PD-1 and PD-L1 surface expression for a longer duration following multi-low dose treatment with α -GalCer than C20:2	84
Figure 3.10 Multi-low dose treatment with α-GalCer or C20:2 alters DC cell frequencies	89

Figure 3.11 Primary and recall responses of CD11c ^{high} CD8 ⁺ mDCs to α-GalCer and C20:2.	92
Figure 3.12 Multi-low dose stimulation of iNKT cells with C20:2 alters the function of DCs.	95
Figure 4.1 Differential CD1d loading requirements of α-GalCer and C20:2	103
Figure 4.2 PD-1 signalling pathway	108

List of Tables

Table 2.1	Antibodies, tetramer reagents and isotype controls used for flow	
cytometry		.52
Table 2.2	Surface antigen phenotype of cell subpopulations	.53

List of Appendices

Appendix A	An α -galactosylceramide C20:2 N-acyl variant enhances anti- inflammatory and regulatory T cell-independent responses that	
	prevent type 1 diabetes	130
Appendix B	Gating strategies for cell subsets	145
Appendix C	Ethics approval for research involving animals	147

List of Abbreviations

α	Alpha
α-GalCer	Alpha-galactosylceramide C26:0
Ag	Antigen
APC	Antigen presenting cells
β	Beta
BCR	B cell receptor
BGL	Blood glucose levels
C20:2	Alpha-galactosylceramide C20:2
CaCl ₂	Calcium chloride
CCR9	Chemokine receptor type 9
CD1	Cluster of differentiation 1
CO ₂	Carbon dioxide
CTL	Cytotoxic T lymphocytes
Cy7	Cychrome 7
δ	Delta
DCs	Dendritic cells
DMSO	Dimethyl sulfoxide
EDTA	Ethylenediaminetetraacetic acid
ELISA	Enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay
FACS	Fluorescence-activated cell sorting
FBS	Fetal bovine serum
FITC	Fluorescein isothiocyanate
Foxp3	Forkhead box P3

	GAD	Glutamic acid decarboxylase
	GM-CSF	Granulocyte/macrophage colony-stimulating factor
	h	Hours
	H ₃ PO ₄	Phosphoric acid
	H_2SO_4	Sulphuric acid
	HEPES	4-(2-hydroxyethyl)-1-piperazineethanesulfonic acid
	HLA	Human leukocyte antigen
	HPLC	High-performance liquid chromatography
	IA-2	Insulinoma-associated antigen-2
	IDDM	Insulin-dependent diabetes mellitus
-	IFA	Incomplete Freud's adjuvant
	IFN	Interferon
	iGb3	Isoglobotrihexosylceramide
	IGRP	Islet-specific glucose-6-phosphate catalytic subunit related peptide
	IL	Interleukin
	iNKT	Invariant natural killer T
	Ins	Insulin
	i.p.	Intraperitoneal
	KCL	Potassium chloride
	KHCO3	Potassium bicarbonate
	NaHCO ₃	Sodium bicarbonate
	NaN ₃	Sodium azide
	ng	Nanogram
	NH ₄ Cl	Ammonium chloride
	NK	Natural killer

Exercit.

NKT	Natural killer T
nm	Nanometre
NOD	Non-obese diabetic
Μ	Molar
mAbs	Monoclonal antibodies
mDCs	Myeloid dendritic cells
μg	Microgram
MgCl ₂	Magnesium chloride
MHC-I	Major histocompatibility complex class I
MHC-II	Major histocompatibility complex class II
Min	Minutes
μL	Microlitre
μm	Micrometre
mM	Millimolar
mRNA	Messenger ribonucleic acid
PAMPs	Pathogen associated molecular patterns
PBS	Phosphate buffered saline
PD-1	Programmed death-1
pDCs	Plasmacytoid dendritic cells
PD-L1	Programmed death ligand-1
PD-L2	Programmed death ligand-2
PE	Phycoerythrin
PE-Cy7	Phycoerythrin-cychrome 7
PerCP	Peridinin chlorophyll protein
PerCP-Cy5.5	Peridinin chlorophyll protein-cychrome 5.5

PLN	Draining pancreatic lymph node
РМА	Phorbol 12-myristate 13-acetate
PP	Pancreatic polypeptide-producing
PRRs	Pattern recognition receptors
rpm	Revolutions per minute
SAv-HRP	Streptavidin-horseradish peroxidise
Siglec H	Sialic-acid binding immunoglobulin-like lectin H
T1D	Type 1 diabetes
T2D	Type 2 diabetes
TCR	T cell receptor
T _{eff}	Effector T
TGF	Transforming growth factor
T _H	T helper cell
T _H 1	T helper cell class 1
T _H 2	T helper cell class 2
T _H 17	T helper cell class 17
TLRs	Toll-like receptors
ТМВ	Tetramethylbenzidine
TNF	Tumour necrosis factor
T _{regs}	Regulatory T cells
ZnT8	Zinc transporter 8

Chapter 1:

Introduction

1.1 The immune system

The mammalian immune system has evolved to provide the host with protection against potentially dangerous pathogens and subsequent infections. This complex system is divided into two main branches: the innate and adaptive immune systems. The basis of an immune response involves the recognition of "danger signals" that may originate from either self/host or non-self/foreign sources. Triggering of an immune response leads to the activation of leukocytes that are capable of either destroying pathogens directly or recruiting help from other immune cells. In addition, the immune system has evolved over time to also consist of specialized regulatory cells that are responsible for controlling the responses of other cell types. Regulatory cells have the ability to either enhance or suppress an ongoing immune response by directly assisting in the destruction of a pathogen or by inhibiting other cells to minimize a potentially harmful inflammatory response [1, 2].

1.1.1 Innate immunity

The coordinated effort of the innate and adaptive immune systems is responsible for the successful clearance of a pathogen [3]. The innate immune system provides rapid, non-specific responses to pathogenic microorganisms and acts as the first line of defense for the host. It is characterized by both physical barriers and specialized immune cells. The epithelial layers of the skin and mucosal surfaces, which line the cavities of the body, act as physical barriers in order to prevent microorganisms from entering internal tissues [4]. In addition, there are physiological barriers that are in place such as temperature, pH, and soluble factors that contribute to limiting the survival, adherence and dissemination of invading microorganisms [4]. Upon successful penetration of the host's physical barriers, pathogens immediately encounter the specialized cells of the innate immune system that reside in the tissues. Upon contact with extracellular microorganisms, mast cells and eosinophils secrete cytotoxic substances into the extracellular matrix to destroy the invading pathogen [4]. Conversely, natural killer (NK) cells are specialized to directly destroy infected cells through the release of apoptosis-inducing molecules such as perforin and granzymes [4]. In addition, NK cells produce copious amounts of interferon (IFN)- γ , a pro-inflammatory cytokine that is crucial in controlling certain infections [4]. Finally, professional phagocytic immune cells such as macrophages, neutrophils, and dendritic cells (DCs) can engulf pathogens and destroy them in phagolysosomes, which are specialized intracellular compartments that possess a highly acidic environment as well as multiple proteolytic enzymes.

Although cells of the innate immune system respond in a non-specific manner, they are still able to distinguish the difference between self and non-self [4]. In general, innate immune cells are able to recognize structural motifs called pathogen associated molecular patterns (PAMPs) that are common to many pathogens through their germ-line encoded pattern recognition receptors (PRRs) [4]. The most well characterized PRRs are the Toll-like receptors (TLRs), each of which are devoted to recognizing distinct microbial components [4]. Upon interaction of a TLR with its appropriate ligand, a signalling cascade is initiated within the immune cell leading to its activation and subsequent secretion of soluble factors [4]. In particular, cytokines and chemokines are released, which are responsible for inducing an inflammatory response within the tissue as well as recruiting neutrophils and other immune cells to the site of infection [4]. Macrophages and DCs, in particular, also upregulate costimulatory molecules on their surface upon TLR- or inflammatory cytokine- induced activation, which are required for the generation of an adaptive immune response [4].

DCs are highly specialized professional antigen presenting cells (APCs) that can secrete anti-viral interferons as well as inflammatory cytokines such as interleukin (IL)-1, IL-12, and tumor necrosis factor (TNF)- α upon activation [5]. In addition, these cells possess antigen (Ag)-capturing capacity combined with a low degradation rate, which enables them to present Ags for long periods of time [6]. DCs also express exceptionally high levels of major histocompatibility complex class II (MHC-II) and costimulatory molecules on their surface, both of which are required to activate an adaptive immune response. What truly makes DCs unique, however, is their migratory ability that enables them to carry Ags captured in the periphery to secondary lymphoid organs and activate immunologically naïve T cells [7-10].

The major subtypes of DCs in both mice and humans are plasmacytoid DCs (pDCs) and myeloid DCs (mDCs). pDCs can be specifically distinguished by their capacity to produce large amounts of type I interferon and are key mediators of antiviral immunity [11]. However, recent evidence demonstrates that a subset of pDCs containing chemokine receptor type 9 (CCR9) possess tolerogenic properties and are able to induce T cells with suppressive activity [12]. pDCs also express lower amounts of MHC-II and costimulatory molecules, and present Ags less efficiently than their myeloid counterparts [13, 14]. As a result, pDCs are not as effective in eliciting a proliferative response from naïve Ag-specific T cells. Therefore, these cells are not believed to play an important role in directly initiating T-cell immune responses [14]. In mice, pDCs can be phenotypically defined by their relatively low expression levels of the integrin CD11c as well as the expression of sialic-acid binding immunoglobulin-like lectin H (Siglec-H) (CD11c^{low}SiglecH⁺) [15].

mDCs are also referred to as conventional DCs, since they seem to participate most directly in Ag presentation and naïve T cell activation. Phenotypically, mDCs are

characterized by their high expression levels of CD11c and their lack of Siglec H in mice (CD11c^{high}SiglecH⁻) [14]. This subset can be further divided into CD8⁺ mDCs and CD8⁻ mDCs, with the majority being CD8⁻. CD8⁺ mDCs are pro-inflammatory, being the major producers of the inflammatory IL-12 cytokine [16-18].

1.1.2 Adaptive immunity

If the innate immune system is unable to successfully clear an invading pathogen on its own, it may elicit help from the cells of the adaptive immune system. In comparison to the non-specific responses of the innate immune system, the adaptive immune system is characterized by Ag specificity and the generation of memory cells that provide long-lasting protection for the host. The effector cells of the adaptive immune system, T and B cells, possess the unique ability to rearrange specialized gene segments (V-D-J gene segments) that allow these cells to develop a sufficiently diverse repertoire of receptors that are capable of recognizing antigenic components of a variety of pathogen motifs [19]. In general, B lymphocytes are responsible for humoral immunity, while T lymphocytes are primarily responsible for cell-mediated immunity; however, these cells also work in concert with other cell subsets to mediate effective adaptive immunity [19].

The primary role of B cells is to recognize Ags with their membrane-bound B cell receptor (BCR) and subsequently produce immunoglobulins, or antibodies, each with a single Ag specificity. There are two different populations of B cells that participate in an immune response. Upon activation, naive B cells will differentiate to plasma cells, which secrete high levels of antibodies [4]. While most plasma cells are short-lived, there is a small fraction of these cells that are long-lived and continually secrete antibodies for extended periods of time, even after Ag clearance [4]. In addition, there is also the

development of long-lived memory B cells, which can rapidly proliferate and differentiate into antibody-secreting plasma cells upon subsequent exposure to the initial Ag [20-22]. Aside from their role as responder cells in the adaptive immune system, B cells also have the ability to interact directly with T cells as an APC. Upon recognition of the BCR with its cognate Ag, the B cell can internalize, degrade, and process the pathogen [4]. Small fragments of the Ag are then loaded intracellularly onto an MHC-II molecule to present to T cells [4]. A defining phenotypic characteristic of human B cells is their surface expression of CD20, which is commonly used as a marker for identification as well as a target for immune therapies [4].

T cells are responsible for generating cell-mediated immune responses. These specialized cells also possess an Ag recognition molecule, termed the T cell receptor (TCR) as well as the co-receptor CD3 [4]. Unlike their B cell counterparts, which can recognize non-processed extracellular Ags present within the environment, T cells are only able to detect Ags that have been processed and subsequently presented by APCs [4]. The TCR is restricted to binding short fragments of degraded proteins that are bound to specialized MHC molecules on the surface of cells. There are two major classes of T cells, each with distinct effector functions, which are distinguished by the expression of specific co-receptors on their cell surface as well as their MHC recognition patterns. MHC class I (MHC-I) molecules are present on virtually all nucleated cells, and present viral and bacterial Ags that are found in the cytosol of these cells to T cells expressing the co-receptor CD8. The function of CD8⁺ T cells is to lyse infected cells by releasing the cytolytic perforin and apoptosis-inducing granzyme molecules, which is why they are also commonly referred to as cytotoxic T lymphocytes (CTL) [23]. Conversely, pathogens that are located in vesicular compartments of cells are loaded onto MHC-II molecules and can be recognized by CD4⁺ T cells. This T cell subset is also known as helper T (T_H) cells due to their primary function of activating other immune cells. There

are currently three functional classes of $CD4^+$ T cells: T_H1 , T_H2 , and the recently identified T_H17 cells [24, 25].

The activation and subsequent differentiation of naïve $CD4^+$ and $CD8^+$ T cells into effector cells requires the engagement of their TCR with cognate Ags presented in the context of an MHC molecule, co-stimulation, and the presence of cytokines [4]. Naïve T cells have a high threshold of peptide-MHC signalling that is needed to activate these cells and therefore require a secondary signal to provide additional stimulation [4]. This signal, termed co-stimulation, is usually delivered upon the engagement of a CD28 molecule, which is expressed on the surface of T cells, with its ligands B7-1 (CD80) or B7-2 (CD86) on Ag presenting DCs [4]. Co-stimulation amplifies the TCR-MHC signal by 100-fold, thus reducing the amount of Ag required for activation [26, 27]. Once activated, naïve T cells undergo clonal expansion and give rise to both short-lived effector cells and long-lived memory cells, both of which have a much lower peptide-MHC threshold for subsequent activation relative to their naïve progenitors. While effector CD8⁺ T cells elicit a CTL response, cytokines released from APCs or that are present within the environment determine the fate of CD4⁺ helper T cells [27].

In the presence of IFN- γ and IL-12, CD4⁺ T cells differentiate into T_H1 cells, which in turn enhance the pro-inflammatory response by secreting large amounts of additional IFN- γ and TNF- α . These cells have been shown to play a significant role in the removal of intracellular pathogens through the activation of macrophages [25, 28-31]. In contrast, CD4⁺ T cells differentiate into T_H2 cells in the presence of the cytokine IL-4 and are responsible for eliminating extracellular pathogens as well as inducing B cells to elicit an antibody response. T_H2 cells are characteristically anti-inflammatory and secrete cytokines such as IL-4, IL-10, IL-13, and transforming growth factor (TGF)- β [24, 25, 28-31]. T_H2 cells can also activate immune responses such as those that occur in asthma

[32]. Finally, the $T_H 1/T_H 2$ paradigm has been recently expanded following the discovery of $T_H 17$ cells, which are induced in the presence of TGF- β and IL-6 [24, 33, 34]. These effector cells secrete the inflammatory cytokine IL-17 and are thought to be involved in regulating anti-microbial defenses at mucosal interfaces, but have also been associated with many human inflammatory conditions [24, 33, 34].

Cells of the adaptive immune system are found in organized sites within the body called lymphoid organs, which can be broadly divided into primary and secondary subclasses [4]. The primary lymphoid organs consist of the bone marrow and the thymus. Both B and T cells originate in the bone marrow, but only B cells undergo maturation there. Conversely, T lymphocyte precursors migrate to the thymus to undergo their differentiation [4]. These lymphocytes then enter the bloodstream and populate the secondary lymphoid organs, which include the spleen and peripheral lymph nodes along with mucosal lymphoid tissues [4, 35]. It is predominantly at these sites that naïve lymphocytes will encounter Ag and elicit an immune response. In general, secondary lymphoid organs are similarly organized and include B and T cells, APCs, stromal cells, and a vascular supply [4, 35]. The lymph nodes are located at the point of convergence of lymphatic vessels and serve to filter extracellular fluid ("lymph") from tissues as well as trap the Ag-bearing DCs that migrate from sites of infection in the lymph [4, 35]. Conversely, the spleen samples Ags present in the blood. Both of these organs are highly compartmentalized and are designed to promote the crucial interactions required to activate the adaptive immune system [4, 35].

1.1.3 Regulatory cells of the immune system

Due to the vast diversity in Ag recognition, long lasting immunological memory, and potent effector activities associated with immune responses, serious damage to the host may ensue if an aberrant immune response is generated. For these reasons, the immune system has evolved to produce specialized T cell subsets that are capable of controlling the quality, magnitude, and duration of adaptive immune responses. Current evidence suggests that multiple autoimmune diseases are caused by the initiation of uncontrolled immune responses due to defective regulatory T cells. Two types of regulatory T cells subsets in particular have been shown to play key roles in this regulation; the CD4⁺CD25⁺ forkhead box P3 (Foxp3)⁺ regulatory T cells (T_{regs}) and the invariant natural killer T (iNKT) cells [36]. During strong immune responses, CD4⁺CD25⁺Foxp3⁺ T_{regs} play a major role in suppressing the activity of activated cells to maintain homeostatic balance [37]. Conversely, iNKT cells have been shown to be potent immune modulators with the dual ability to enhance and/or dampen an ongoing immune response [38].

1.1.3.1 CD4⁺CD25⁺Foxp3⁺ regulatory T cells (T_{regs})

Naturally occurring T_{regs} specifically express the transcription factor Foxp3, which is a master regulator of T_{reg} development and function [37]. These cells account for 10-15% of CD4⁺ lymphocytes and have been shown to possess highly suppressive capabilities [37, 39-41]. Several mechanisms of T_{reg} -mediated suppression have been proposed, however the exact mechanism has yet to be elucidated [37, 42-45]. There has been evidence to suggest that T_{regs} may act by the secretion of immunosuppressive cytokines such as IL-10, TGF- β , and IL-35, through direct cell contact, as well as by functionally modifying or killing APCs [42, 46]. Importantly, T_{reg} deficiency has been demonstrated to be a cause of various autoimmune diseases, such as type 1 diabetes, in mice as well as in humans [47-51].

1.1.3.2 Invariant natural killer T (iNKT) cells

Natural killer T (NKT) cells are a distinct subset of T cells that have the ability to coordinate signals from both the innate and adaptive immune system. These cells have been shown to play an important role in defense against infections with bacteria, fungi, and parasites, in tumour surveillance, as well as in establishing peripheral tolerance [52-54]. NKT cells possess attributes of both T cells as well as NK cells. These cells possess a TCR as well as NK-lineage markers such as NK1.1, NKG2D, CD94, and members of the Ly49 family of NK-cell receptors. NKT cells from certain mouse strains such as BALB/c, CBA, and NOD, however, do not express NK1.1 and therefore are identified by other means. There are currently three separate classes of NKT cells. Type I NKT cells, also called invariant NKT (iNKT) cells, are restricted to recognizing glycolipid Ags presented in the context of the MHC-I-like molecule cluster of differentiation 1 (CD1) d. Murine iNKT cells express a semi-invariant TCR that consists of a Va14-Ja18 chain paired with either a V β 8.2, V β 7, or V β 2 chain (V α 24-J α 18 and V β 11 in humans). Type II or "nonclassical" NKT cells are also CD1d restricted, but have a more diverse TCR repertoire. Finally, there is also an NKT-like subclass that consists of multiple different cell types that include CD1d-independent, NK1.1-expressing T cells and multiple others subsets that express semi-invariant TCRs. Since these cells are not dependent on CD1d, it has been recommended that the latter subclass not be called NKT cells to avoid confusion [38, 55]. The most widely studied of these subclasses, and the focus of this thesis, are iNKT cells.

The unique semi-invariant TCR on iNKT cells allows for the recognition of glycolipid Ags that are presented in the context of a CD1 molecule. While there are five isoforms of CD1 molecules in humans (a, b, c, d, and e), mice express only CD1d. Mouse and human CD1d are highly homologous [56-59]. In comparison to the MHC

molecules that present peptide fragments, CD1d is specifically designed to present glycolipids due to its two highly hydrophobic pockets that are present within its binding groove [60]. These pockets, termed the A' and F' channels, are able to accommodate the hydrophobic carbon chains of the lipid moieties, while the polar sugar head of the glycolipid protrudes above the binding groove. This sugar moiety can then be recognized by the iNKT cell TCR [60]. Interestingly, the crystal structure of the TCR-glycolipid-CD1d complex has revealed that relative to the typical TCR-peptide-MHC-I complex, the iNKT TCR is rotated clockwise from the classical position. In this orientation, only the α -chain makes contact with the Ag and also provides the majority of the stabilizing interactions with the CD1d molecule, further demonstrating the importance of the invariant TCR α -chain on iNKT cells (Figure 1.1) [61]. Most murine iNKT cells also express the co-receptor CD4, while the remaining iNKT cells are negative for both CD4 and CD8 [53, 62-64]. Conversely, humans also possess a CD8⁺ iNKT cell subset [53, 62-64]. In general, iNKT cells are found at the highest frequency in the liver (~10-40%) in mice, however they are also present in the spleen ($\sim 1\%$), thymus ($\sim 0.5\%$), lymph nodes $(\sim 0.5\%)$ and peripheral blood (< 0.5%) [53, 62-64].

One of the most intriguing attributes of iNKT cells is their ability to potentiate an immune response. These cells have the ability to cross talk with a variety of other cell types, including DCs, macrophages, neutrophils, NK cells, B and T cells, and T_{regs} [54, 65, 66]. Their most defining characteristic, however, is their capacity to rapidly secrete copious amounts of cytokines upon TCR ligation. iNKT cells constitutively express messenger ribonucleic acid (mRNA) encoding IFN- γ and IL-4, which allows these cells to rapidly initiate their effector functions [65]. Interestingly, unlike conventional T cells, iNKT cells are able to synthesize cytokines in response to TCR ligation alone, without costimulation. However, in order to achieve optimal secretion of these cytokines, costimulation is required [67, 68].

Figure 1.1 Recognition of CD1d by an iNKT cell receptor. (A) TCRs are composed of α - and β -chains, which are bound to the cell membrane through their transmembrane regions and cytoplasmic tail. Each chain contains a constant region that is highly conserved and a variable region that determines its specificity. iNKT cells in particular possess a semi-invariant TCR consisting of a Va14-Ja18 chain paired with either a V β 8.2, V β 7, or V β 2 chain (V α 24-J α 18 and V β 11 in humans). (B) The iNKT cell is restricted to recognizing glycolipid Ags that are presented in the context of CD1d, an MHC-I-like molecule. To present glycolipids, the CD1d molecule contains two hydrophobic pockets, the A' and F' channels, into which fit the hydrocarbon chains of the lipid portion of the Ag. This orientation allows for the sugar moiety of the glycolipid to protrude above the binding cleft to be recognized by the TCR (C, right panel). (C) In comparison to a TCR-Ag-MHC complex, where both the α - and β -chains make contact with the Ag (red) (left panel), the CD1d-reactive TCR is rotated clockwise from the classical position and pushed laterally so that only its α -chain makes contact with the Ag as well as provide the majority of stabilizing contacts with the CD1d molecule (right panel). A footprint map, or cross-sectional view, of the binding interface between the TCR-Ag-MHC and TCR-glycolipid-CD1d complexes can be seen below. Adapted from Janeway et al. 2005, Moody et al. 2007, and Moody et al. 2005 [4, 69, 70].



Upon activation, iNKT cells have been shown to secrete numerous cytokines such as IL-2, IL-4, IL-6, IL-10, IL-13, TGF- β , IFN- γ , and TNF- α , while the CD4⁻CD8⁻ iNKT cell subset can also produce IL-17 [71]. These cytokines can subsequently play a critical role in activating other immune cells to respond in a T_H1, T_H2, T_H17, or T_{reg}-inducing fashion [71]. This unique characteristic has provided a great deal of optimism for researchers to potentially target iNKT cells for the treatment of a variety of diseases. For example, a glycolipid that elicits a T_H1 response may significantly enhance microbial immunity as well as tumour rejection, while a compound resulting in a T_H2 response would assist in suppressing autoimmune diseases and allograft rejection [72]. Therefore, depending on the agonist, the activation of an iNKT cell can have profound effects on the downstream immunological response (Figure 1.2) [38]. This study focuses on the use of an iNKT cell agonist that has the ability to induce a T_H2-like response for the treatment of the inflammatory autoimmune disease, type 1 diabetes (T1D).

1.2 The pancreas and T1D

1.2.1 The pancreas

The pancreas is a lobular organ that performs both exocrine and endocrine functions. The exocrine tissue, which composes the vast majority of the pancreas by mass, produces bicarbonate ions and enzymes that aid in digestion within the small intestine [4]. Scattered throughout the exocrine tissue are clusters of endocrine cells called the islets of Langerhans. Each islet consists of a central core of insulin-producing beta (β) cells, composing approximately 75% of the islet, which are surrounded by glucagon-producing alpha (α) cells, delta (δ) cells and pancreatic polypeptide-producing (PP) cells [4]. Together, insulin and glucagon are two antagonizing hormones that are critical in regulating the concentration of blood glucose. In general, when glucose levels **Figure 1.2 iNKT cells mediate a wide range of immune responses**. The activation of iNKT cells by a glycolipid Ag presented in the context of a CD1d molecule induces a diverse and robust cytokine response. The resulting immune response can elicit a broad range of downstream effects including enhanced cell-mediated immunity or the induction of tolerance. Depending on the disease of interest, treatment with an iNKT cell agonist that elicits a predominantly $T_{\rm H}1$ or $T_{\rm H}2$ response can have considerable therapeutic potential. Adapted from Godfrey and Berzins 2007 [72], and Cerundolo et al. 2009 [71].



are high, insulin is released and acts to lower glucose concentration by recruiting cells to take up glucose from the blood as well as inhibit glycogen breakdown in the liver [4]. Conversely, glucagon is secreted when blood glucose levels are low and stimulates the breakdown of glycogen into glucose [4]. Due to the vital role of these two hormones in regulating both fuel use and storage by cells of the body, disrupting this homeostasis can lead to serious consequences.

1.2.2 General characteristics of T1D

T1D is an inflammatory autoimmune disease that is characterized by the destruction of insulin-producing β cells in the islets of the pancreas, resulting in uncontrolled blood glucose levels (BGL) [73]. Conversely, type 2 diabetes (T2D) is characterized by an inability to respond to insulin that is being produced [73]. Diabetes is one of the most prevalent endocrine disorders with approximately 250 million adults having one form of the disease [73]. Approximately 5-15% of diabetic patients have T1D [73].

T1D patients normally control their BGL through daily insulin administration; however, if left untreated, T1D may be deadly [74]. Due to the inability to properly uptake and metabolize glucose, starving cells will instead turn to fatty acid degradation for energy [74]. A by-product of this metabolism is the generation of acidic ketone bodies that accumulate in T1D patients, resulting in decreased blood pH and subsequent development of potentially fatal ketoacidosis [74]. In addition, it is also common for patients to develop other complications such as vascular diseases, myocardial infarction, stroke, renal disease and blindness [74].

1.2.3 Susceptibility to T1D

Both genetic and environmental factors contribute to the susceptibility to T1D. To date, there have been over 20 regions of the genome that are associated with T1D and are categorized as insulin-dependent diabetes mellitus (IDDM) susceptibility loci [75-77]. In both humans and animal models of the disease, the major susceptibility loci are located within the human leukocyte antigen (HLA) (MHC) region of the genome and termed IDDM1. In particular, the presence of HLA-DR3/DR4 and HLA-DQ allomorphs provides the greatest inheritable risk for the development of T1D [75-78]. The promoter region of the insulin gene (IDDM2) has also been identified as a key susceptibility region [79, 80]. The exact mechanism(s) responsible for the increased risk of disease observed with these polymorphisms, however, are still unknown [81, 82]. It is possible that the HLA polymorphisms associated with increased susceptibility to T1D may result in a decreased affinity for certain self-Ags that are found within the islets, resulting in decreased presentation of these Ags in the thymus. This, in turn, may result in a greater number of autoreactive T cells that escape negative selection. A similar scenario may also be responsible for the insulin gene polymorphisms, where decreased insulin synthesis may also reduce the thymic presentation and subsequent tolerance induction in developing T cells [81, 82].

While genetic factors certainly increase the risk of developing T1D, environmental factors are required to initiate the onset of disease [81-83]. This became evident after a study investigating identical monozygotic twins observed that when one of the siblings had T1D, there was only a 50% concordance rate of the other individual developing the disease, indicating that T1D is not solely due to genetic predisposition [83]. While the environmental trigger(s) has yet to be elucidated, there seems to be geographical as well as seasonal variances in the development of T1D. Therefore, childhood diet [84, 85] and viral infections [86-88] are thought to potentially play a significant role in initiating the disease.

1.2.4 Pathogenesis of T1D

T1D is primarily a T cell mediated disease that can be divided into two distinct stages [89, 90]. The first stage of the disease, insulitis, is defined by the infiltration of the islets of Langerhans by cells of the immune system [89, 90]. This is followed by an inflammatory autoimmune process, which results in β cell death [89, 90]. Overt T1D occurs when the majority of β cells have been destroyed, resulting in the production of inadequate amounts of insulin and a consequent inability to control glucose levels, resulting in hyperglycemia [89, 90]. This usually occurs when approximately 80% of the β cell mass has been depleted [89, 90]. The time frame between islet infiltration and overt diabetes can vary significantly between individuals and range anywhere from a few months to more than 10 years, with some individuals never progressing past insulitis [89, 90].

The onset of the autoimmune reaction leading to T1D begins with an initial insult to the β cells in the pancreas, resulting in Ag shedding [87, 88, 91]. This may be due to normal β cell turnover in the pancreas or potentially β cell death resulting from an inflammatory response towards a viral infection [87-91]. These self-Ags are in turn engulfed by DCs, which migrate to the draining pancreatic lymph nodes (PLNs) and present these Ags to naïve CD4⁺ T cells [87-91]. To date, numerous β cell Ags have been shown to be targets of CD4⁺ T cells in a diabetic patient such as such as insulin, GAD (glutamic acid decarboxylase), IA-2 (insulinoma-associated antigen-2), IGRP (Isletspecific glucose-6-phosphate catalytic subunit related peptide) [92, 93] and ZnT8 (Zinc transporter 8) [94-97]. Due to immune dysregulation [98], there is an increase in the
frequency of autoreactive T cells in the PLN, which interact with the presenting DC and become activated. The subsequent activation of these T cells allows them to migrate through tissues and eventually home to the islets where they re-encounter their cognate Ag and begin an inflammatory immune response [87-91]. In addition, the initial activation of these cells also results in cytokine secretion and the transactivation of both B cells and CD8⁺ T cells to elicit an auto-antibody and CTL response, respectively, leading to further inflammation and β cell death (Figure 1.3). As the β cells are continually destroyed, more Ags are shed and the cycle continues until overt diabetes results [90]. It is important to note that while auto-antibodies directed against insulin have been detected and are currently used as an early diagnostic tool to identify individuals at risk of developing diabetes, there has not been any evidence that these antibodies play a pathological role in the disease [99].

1.2.5 Non-obese diabetic (NOD) mouse model of T1D

The non-obese diabetic (NOD) mouse was initially derived by Makino *et al.* in the late 1970s and is the most widely used animal model for the study of T1D [100]. These mice are valuable research tools due to their propensity to spontaneously develop T1D in a very similar fashion to the human disease. In particular, these mice experience similar stages of disease such as insulitis and hyperglycemia, as well as parallel pathogenic mechanisms such as defective peripheral immune regulation and the presence of auto-Ags and auto-antibodies [101].

The onset of T1D in NOD mice relies on both environmental and genetic factors in a similar fashion to the human disease. The incidence of the disease is greater in mice that are housed in specific-pathogen free environments than those residing in conventional accommodations [102]. Viral infections, diet, and stress have also been Figure 1.3 Pathogenesis of T1D. Natural β cell turnover or an environmental trigger leads to β cell apoptosis and subsequent auto-Ag shedding. These Ags are taken up by an APC, which migrates to the draining pancreatic lymph node (PLN), where it presents this Ag to autoreactive T cells. Upon activation, these cells release cytokines and assist in the induction of auto-antibody formation and a strong CTL response, which leads to β cell death and further Ag shedding. This cycle continues until overt T1D results.

۱



shown to modify the incidence of T1D [91, 103, 104]. Genetically, MHC is also one of the major susceptibility loci (*Idd1*) in NOD mice [102]. There are two features of the MHC-II region in NOD mice that are particularly relevant. Firstly, NOD mice have a unique MHC polymorphism termed H- 2^{g7} , which is the highest contributor to diabetes susceptibility. This is due to a deletion in the E α promoter, which results in only the I-A, but not the I-E molecule to be expressed [105-107]. The expressed I-A molecule, I-A^{g7}, also possesses a mutation at positions 56 and 57 of the I-A β chain, where the proline-aspartic acid residues are replaced by histidine and serine. Interestingly, some of the HLA-DQ polymorphisms that induce susceptibility to T1D in humans also contain a mutation that removes a negative charge at position 57 of the β chain [105-107].

Although NOD mouse colonies can differ in the age of onset and incidence of T1D due to environmental factors, leukocyte infiltration and subsequent insulitis is usually detected at 4-6 weeks of age in both males and females [102, 104]. This is followed by β cell death and the spontaneous development of overt T1D can normally be detected by 12-30 weeks of age [102, 104]. Interestingly, in contrast to the humans, NOD mice exhibit a large gender difference in the development of T1D with a much greater frequency of females (70-90%) developing the disease compared to males (10-30%) [102, 104, 106]. It has been demonstrated that female NOD mice exhibit a greater age-dependent reduction in regulatory T cell subsets compared to males [98, 102, 104, 106]. Furthermore, the female sex hormone, estrogen, has been shown to greatly enhances inflammatory T_H1 responses in NOD mice compared to testosterone, which may account for the observed gender discrepancy [108]. For these reasons, in many studies, including this thesis, only female NOD mice are used in experiments.

1.2.6 Treatments for T1D

The most widely used treatment strategy for T1D is to administer insulin subcutaneously to mimic β cell function [73]. While insulin treatment controls blood glucose levels in the patient and increases their life expectancy, if used properly, it is not a cure for T1D [73]. These patients still exhibit chronic autoimmune complications and must continually administer insulin in order to properly regulate BGL [73]. There is a dire need to develop improved treatment methods that may eventually provide long lasting protection from T1D.

Due in large part to the availability of the NOD mouse, a number of therapies that have been successful in this model are now being tested in clinical trials for the use in humans. Therapeutic strategies that are currently being investigated focus on the physical replenishment of β cells and the prevention of the autoimmune response. Transplantation of healthy islets, first described in the Edmonton Protocol, has only shown moderate success in alleviating insulin dependence in humans [109-111]. The main obstacle in this therapy is the relatively rapid destruction of these islets due to the host-versus-graft immune response that ensues after successful transplantation. Graft tolerance only occurs after intense immune suppression that can have serious side effects for the host. In addition, even if graft tolerance is achieved, this therapy would still fail to inhibit the autoimmune recognition of β cell Ags occurring in these patients [110, 111]. Therefore, there are major obstacles hindering the use of β cell replacement therapy, which would most likely have to be employed in combination with different treatments aimed at inhibiting the autoimmune anti- β cell response.

Treatment with monoclonal antibodies (mAbs) directed against T and B cells have thus far been the most well-studied immunomodulatory therapy to date. Administration of an anti-CD3 mAb results in the inhibition of both CD4⁺ and CD8⁺ T cells by preventing Ag recognition in naïve T cells and inducing hyporesponsiveness or death in activated cells [112, 113]. A short, five-day treatment at the time of T1D onset with an anti-CD3 mAb was able to reverse the disease, induce long-term remission, and prevent recurrent immune responses in NOD mice [114, 115]. This promising result prompted the use of a humanized form of this mAb in clinical trials. While patients did exhibit some significant improvements, a large number of patients showed a decline in insulin production after 2 years [116-118]. Anti-CD20 mAbs, which specifically target the total B cell population, have also shown some promising results in NOD mice [119] and have proven safe and efficacious in a recent clinical trial [120, 121]. The main disadvantage of mAb therapies directed against whole cell populations, however, is the risk of total immune suppression and a heightened susceptibility to infections. Clearly, there is a need for more specialized therapy for the treatment of T1D that would ideally elicit protection against the disease without the induction of wide-scale immune suppression.

1.3 Regulatory T cells and T1D

Numerous studies suggest that functional and numerical deficiencies in naturally occurring T_{regs} exist in the NOD mouse, which may play a role in the pathogenesis of T1D [47, 49-51]. Other studies further concluded that these deficiencies are due to an age dependent decline in regulatory cell function over time, which would explain the rather consistent age of disease onset in NOD mice [47, 51, 122, 123]. In addition, various transgenic NOD mouse models such as the TCR α -deficient, Rag1-deficient, or Foxp3-deficient mice, which are all devoid of T_{regs} , display no delay between the onset of insulitis and the development of overt T1D [39]. Furthermore, adoptive transfer of T_{regs} into NOD/Scid mice, which lack T and B lymphocytes due to defective BCR and TCR gene rearrangement, resulted in protection from T1D [49].

Studies in humans have thus far yielded conflicting results. While a number of studies have confirmed functional and numerical deficiencies in humans [48, 124, 125], others have observed no changes in this subset at all [126]. These discrepancies may have occurred for a variety of reasons. Firstly, there is a large variation in the frequency of naturally occurring T_{regs} in the human population. In addition, these studies only used peripheral blood samples from patients, which may not adequately represent what is occurring within the total cell population as functional deficiencies may occur in a site-specific fashion. Therefore, it is possible that on a person-to-person basis, humans exhibit a similar T_{reg} deficiency pattern as mice while diabetes progresses. Other studies [40, 127] have shown that T_{reg} numbers are not diminished in human patients with T1D. Rather, effector T (T_{eff}) cells in such patients may be resistant to the activity of T_{regs} [40, 127]. Current studies are focussing on expanding these suppressive cells for the treatment of various autoimmune diseases, including T1D [41].

Deficiencies in iNKT cells can also have devastating effects in the host and can lead to immune dysregulation and the induction of autoimmune diseases, including T1D [128-130]. Numerous studies have concluded that female NOD mice exhibit numerical and functional defects in NKT cells [98, 128-131]. Although this deficiency has also been reported in human diabetic patients [48, 132], this finding has remained controversial [133]. The two most important genetic loci that control NKT cell numbers in NOD mice are *Nkt1* on chromosome 1 and *Nkt2* on chromosome 2, which appears to contribute to diabetes susceptibility [134]. Furthermore, a recently identified third locus has been identified on chromosome 18 (linked to *D19mit149*), which can confer an absolute deficiency in NKT cells [134, 135]. In addition, iNKT cells in NOD mice results IL-4, an anti-inflammatory cytokine, after stimulation compared to iNKT cells from non-autoimmune strains such as C57BL/6 or BALB/c [129, 136-138]. Furthermore, NOD CD1d^{-/-} mice, which are completely devoid of iNKT cells, display an

increased incidence of T1D [139]. Conversely, over-expression of iNKT cells using a NOD.V α 14 (J α 18) transgenic mouse model has been shown to protect against T1D [140]. Collectively, this evidence suggests that a deficiency of iNKT cells may be a contributing factor in the development of T1D in NOD mice. Many studies now focus on the activation of iNKT cells to take advantage of their potent cytokine and regulatory responses.

1.4 Glycolipid agonists for the treatment of T1D

1.4.1 Naturally occurring glycolipids

It is widely believed that iNKT cells undergo positive selection in the thymus in a However, the naturally occurring, similar fashion to conventional T cells [38]. endogenous iNKT cell Ag(s) that signals the differentiation of this subset remains elusive. Initial studies suggested that isoglobotrihexosylceramide (iGb3), a degradation product of the enzyme β-hexosaminidase B, may be responsible for this selection due to its ability to stimulate both mouse and human iNKT cells in vitro when presented in the context of a CD1d molecule [141-143]. However, recent studies using high-performance liquid chromatography (HPLC), a very sensitive technique used to identify and quantify compounds, failed to detect iGb3 in the thymus of both mice and humans [144]. Similarly, a transgenic approach has also been conducted to test whether iGb3 was physiologically relevant by creating mice that are deficient in iGb3 synthase, and therefore iGb3 [145]. It was observed that these mice possessed normal iNKT cell frequency, development, and function [145]. Identifying the naturally occurring self lipid responsible for iNKT cell differentiation will greatly impact our understanding of iNKT cell development as well as potentially lead to a new wave of therapeutic approaches aimed at altering iNKT cell frequency and function.

While endogenous glycolipid agonists remain ambiguous, several exogenous ligands have been identified that can activate iNKT cells. Consistent with their role as innate-like regulatory cells, iNKT cells are able to respond to a wide range of bacterial Ags in both an indirect and direct fashion. For example, bacteria such as Salmonella have the capacity to activate DCs through their TLRs, which in turn can activate iNKT cells through an indirect mechanism [146]. It has been hypothesized that engagement of TLRs on DCs induces the production of cytokines such as IL-12, IL-18, and type I interferons as well as increases the presentation of endogenous Ags such as iGb3 [38, 143, 146, 147]. While iNKT cells can respond weakly to iGb3 as mentioned above, the additional inflammatory cytokines may act to amplify the low affinity interactions between the iNKT cell TCR and the endogenous ligand, thus leading to iNKT cell activation and subsequent secretion of IFN-y [38, 143, 146, 147]. Conversely, iNKT cells may also be directly activated by microbial glycolipids. In particular, glycosylceramides from the cell wall component of the Gram-negative bacteria Novosphingobium and Borrelia *burgdorferi* have both been found to induce iNKT cell activation [143, 148-150]. These results demonstrate the broad scope of potential iNKT cell agonists as well as provide a foundation for the investigation of synthetic glycolipids that share similar properties to known endogenous and exogenous Ags for therapeutic purposes.

1.4.2 Immunomodulatory effects of α -galactosylceramide C26:0 (α -GalCer)

1.4.2.1 General characteristics of α -GalCer

The glycosphingolipid α -galactosylceramide C26:0 (α -GalCer) was originally discovered by the Kirin Brewery Company in the marine sponge *Agelas mauritianus* and has since become to most widely studied iNKT cell agonist. All iNKT cells from mice, humans, macaques, and rats react with α -GalCer when presented in the context of CD1d in a highly conserved manner [151, 152]. In fact, due to this characteristic, the use of α -

Figure 1.4 Chemical structure of α -GalCer. The compound α -GalCer is a glycolipid agonist that potently activates iNKT cells. It consists of a galactose sugar head that is connected to two hydrophobic fatty acid side chains, termed the fatty acyl and sphingosine chains, by an α -anomeric linkage. The fatty acyl side chain is composed of 26 carbons in length (red), while the sphingosine chain consists of 18 carbons. Adapted from Wu et al. 2009 [38]

1



α-Anomeric Linkage

GalCer-loaded CD1d tetramers conjugated to a fluorochrome is the most commonly used method of identifying iNKT cells by flow cytometry [153, 154]. Structurally, α -GalCer contains a galactose sugar moiety that is connected to a fatty acyl and sphingosine side chains by an α -anomeric linkage. The fatty acyl side chain is composed of a 26 carbon chain, while the sphingosine chain contains 18 carbons (Figure 1.4). Due to the α anomeric linkage in α -GalCer, mammalian cells are unable to synthesize this compound; however, it is still a very attractive therapeutic tool due to its potent activation of iNKT cells and subsequent immune responses.

1.4.2.2 iNKT cell responses to α -GalCer

Within 2 hours (h) after injection of α -GalCer into mice, iNKT cells become activated, secrete large amounts of cytokines and upregulate co-receptors such as CD40L Copious amounts of both T_{H1} (IFN- γ , TNF- α) and T_{H2} (IL-4, IL-10, IL-13) [66]. cytokines as well as IL-2 have been detected following α -GalCer administration [66]. Although multiple cytokines are produced in a short period of time, the immediate response (2-6 h) has been shown to be dominated by IL-4, followed by a shift towards IFN- γ secretion that peaks between 6-24 h after exposure [66]. Interestingly, within 2 h after activation, iNKT cells begin to internalize their TCR for approximately 24 h, therefore rendering these cells undetectable by flow cytometry [66]. As a consequence, it is common to refer to the apparent "decrease" in the iNKT cell frequency during this time as an indication of iNKT cell activation when performing flow cytometry. After 24 h, TCR expression returns to its steady state and the iNKT cells begin to rapidly divide [66]. This leads to a significant clonal expansion in both the spleen and PLNs that peaks 72 h after injection [66]. A contraction phase then ensues, which returns the iNKT cell frequency back to homeostatic levels through apoptosis by one week (Figure 1.5) [66, 155, 156]. Interestingly, after this activation cycle, the surviving iNKT cells are

Figure 1.5 The *in vivo* response of iNKT cells to stimulation with α -GalCer. Within 2 h after administration of α -GalCer, large amounts of IL-4 can be detected in the serum of mice. Between 6-24 h, iNKT cells downregulate their TCR and can no longer be detected by flow cytometry. Also, during this time, there is a shift in the cytokine secretion profile of the iNKT cell to a predominant IFN- γ response. TCR expression levels return to its steady state on iNKT cells after approximately 24 h. This is followed by a rapid expansion phase that peaks at 3 days before returning to homeostatic levels by approximately 7 days. Adapted from Van Kaer, 2005 [66]



significantly impaired in their ability to elicit an immune response upon restimulation and are considered to be anergic [157].

The potent cytokine response combined with the upregulation of CD40L on the iNKT cells elicited by α -GalCer results in the transactivation of other immune cells and a large downstream response. This is evidenced by the expression of the early activation marker CD69 on NK cells, B cells and T cells, as well as by the induction of costimulatory molecules on DCs, macrophages and B cells [157-159]. Upon activation, NK cells enhance the immune response by secreting large quantities of IFN- γ . Interestingly, NK cells are the predominant source of IFN- γ *in vivo* in response to α -GalCer [158, 160]. In addition, iNKT cells also enhance the immune responses mediated by B cells, which have been shown to secrete antibodies, and by T cells by eliciting a T_H1, T_H2 or CTL response (Figure 1.6).

1.4.2.3 α-GalCer induces long-term iNKT cell anergy

In contrast to normal immunological memory generated by T and B cells, iNKT cells exhibit a significantly blunted recall response following the initial administration of α -GalCer, various bacterial pathogens, or sulfatide, a ligand for type II NKT cells [157, 161-165]. Therefore, it appears as though the development of this hyporesponsive state, termed anergy, might be a common outcome of iNKT cell activation. It has been hypothesized that the induction of iNKT cell anergy may be an intrinsic regulatory mechanism that is designed to avoid chronic cytokine production that can lead to an uncontrolled inflammatory response and subsequent damage to the host [38].

After the initial iNKT cell response to a single dose of α -GalCer, these cells remain anergic for up to six weeks [157]. In this hyporesponsive state, iNKT cells

Figure 1.6. Activation of iNKT cells with α -GalCer. Upon activation of iNKT cells with α -GalCer, the subsequent release of cytokines has the ability to transactivate various lymphocyte subsets, further enhancing the immune response. Adapted from Wu et al. 2009 [38]



continue to produce low levels of IL-4 in culture, but fail to proliferate and produce significantly lower levels of IFN- γ and IL-2 upon restimulation [157]. Similar results were observed using intracellular cytokine staining [157]. Therefore, multiple doses of α -GalCer results in a reduced response with a bias towards secretion of T_{H2} cytokines. Interestingly, it appears as though the reduced response is due to defects in proximal TCR signalling as treatment with phorbol 12-myristate 13-acetate (PMA) and ionomycin, which bypass these early steps, was able to overcome the observed cytokine deficiency Another characteristic of anergic iNKT cells is that they are unable to [157]. transactivate other immune cells following restimulation [157]. This is evidenced by the lack of CD69 expression on DCs, B cells, T cells, and NK cells as well as a much lower amount of intracellular IFN- γ in NK cells [157]. Finally, the anergic phenotype of iNKT cells can be overcome in culture with the addition of IL-2, a characteristic that is consistent with conventional T cell anergy [157]. Thus, anergy may represent a regulatory event that causes iNKT cells to transform from cells that promote inflammatory responses to cells that suppress inflammation in a ligand-dependent manner.

Although the exact mechanisms of the induction of iNKT cell anergy are not yet fully understood, recent studies have identified an interaction that is essential for the initiation of anergy. Upon activation with α -GalCer, iNKT cells upregulate the inhibitory co-receptor programmed death-1 (PD-1), a member of the CD28 family of co-stimulatory molecules [166, 167]. Interaction of PD-1 with its ligands, programmed death ligand 1 (PD-L1) or PD-L2, on APCs delivers an inhibitory signal, which has been implicated in the induction and maintenance of iNKT cell anergy [167-169]. Inhibiting this interaction using blocking antibodies prevented the induction of iNKT cell anergy in response to α -GalCer, but not to sulfatide or bacterial agonists, indicating the possibility of multiple mechanisms to induce anergy [166, 167]. Furthermore, PD-1 knockout mice have also been shown to be resistant to α -GalCer-induced iNKT cell anergy. These mice, however, were highly susceptible to developing autoimmunity, which is consistent with the role of PD-1 in regulating conventional T cell tolerance [167].

1.4.2.4 α-GalCer-mediated protection against T1D

Due to its ability to elicit anti-inflammatory responses from iNKT cells upon repeated administration, α -GalCer has been tested in multiple models of disease. Previous studies, including those from our lab, have shown that α -GalCer treatment can prevent NOD mice from developing T1D, even after the onset of insulitis [129, 130, 137]. Interestingly, protection from T1D can only be achieved through multiple doses of α -GalCer, as one or two injections did not delay disease onset [129, 130, 137]. Our lab has optimized this protective procedure, termed multi-low dose protocol, to include intraperitoneal (i.p.) injections of 4 µg of α -GalCer every other day for 3 weeks [129].

Multiple doses of α -GalCer have been shown to result in the accumulation of iNKT cells in the PLN as well as a T_H2-like environment that is characterized by elevated IL-4 and IL-10 production and reduced IFN- γ secretion by iNKT cells [129]. Previous work in our lab has further identified IL-4, but not IL-10, as a key mediator in the protection against T1D [170]. In addition, the T_H2 cytokines elicited by repeated α -GalCer injections such as IL-4, IL-13 and granulocyte/macrophage colony-stimulating factor (GM-CSF) have been observed to promote the differentiation of tolerogenic DCs, which are characterized by their high IL-10 and low IL-12 production, while suppressing inflammatory DCs. It is now believed that these tolerogenic DCs migrate to the PLN and suppress the autoreactive T cells that are responsible for β cell death, while promoting the generation of T_H2 and T_{reg} cell responses to also aid in immune suppression, thus leading

to the protection against T1D [128-130, 137, 171-174]. In fact, our lab has determined that α -GalCer mediated protection against T1D is dependent on T_{reg} activity [36].

The induction of anergy plays an important role in the immunoregulatory effects of iNKT cells and subsequent protection from T1D in NOD mice. Aside from resulting in a significantly reduced and $T_{H}2$ -biased response upon α -GalCer restimulation, a recent study also demonstrated the role of iNKT cell anergy in tolerogenic DC induction [173]. In the approximately 7 day timeframe between the initial activation of iNKT cells and the induction of anergy following α -GalCer administration, these cells induce the maturation of DCs with immunogenic and inflammatory properties [173]. Conversely, restimulation of already anergic iNKT cells with α -GalCer leads to the induction of non-inflammatory DCs with suppressive capabilities [173]. While this study only investigated the total CD11c⁺ DC population, it highlighted the importance of iNKT cell anergy in α -GalCer mediated protection from T1D and explained why only multiple doses of glycolipid are therapeutically effective. Previous reports are also consistent with this finding and have identified CD8[•] mDCs and pDCs as being tolerogenic subsets that accumulate in the PLNs after α -GalCer treatment, while the inflammatory CD8⁺ mDCs were reduced in these tissues [128, 171, 173].

While α -GalCer has certainly proven to be a very promising therapeutic target for a variety of diseases, due to the potent cytokine storm and subsequent immune response elicited, administration of this glycolipid can lead to significant pathology and other negative consequences. Treatment of various mouse strains with α -GalCer induces a wide range of negative side effects. For example, transient hepatitis and spontaneous abortion have been observed in mice following α -GalCer injections due to the substantial number of iNKT cells present in the liver and uterus respectively [38, 159, 175, 176]. In addition, intranasal administration of α -GalCer sensitizes mice to developing airway hypersensitivity [177]. Finally, it has been reported that anergic iNKT cells are more susceptible to activation induced cell death [66]. Due to the long-lasting anergy elicited by α -GalCer, chronic administration of this potent agonist has led to significantly reduced iNKT cell frequencies and therefore has raised concerns about its long term use [66, 178]. In terms of human administration, α -GalCer has thus far proven to be safe in clinical trials, however, only short-term side effects were measured [179-182]. In addition, these studies were primarily focused on cancer therapies and therefore only a few doses of α -GalCer or α -GalCer-pulsed DCs were used to limit iNKT cell anergy and take advantage of the strong T_H1 primary response that is elicited [179-182]. Thus, the long-term effects of such treatment as well as the response to multiple doses of α -GalCer in humans have yet to be determined. Regardless, α -GalCer has shown to be a capable therapeutic agent for a broad range of diseases. It is therefore not surprising that numerous investigators have synthesized derivatives of α -GalCer in an attempt to skew the elicited immune response in a favourable manner for their disease of interest.

1.4.3 Derivatives of α -GalCer for the treatment of disease

Given the immense diversity of human diseases, it is important to design drugs that efficiently trigger an appropriate immune response without leading to over-activation and potentially harmful side effects. Due to the unique ability of iNKT cells to modulate immune responses after treatment with α -GalCer, many studies have now focussed on designing various glycolipid derivatives in order to bias the subsequent immune response in either a T_H1 or T_H2 fashion. Minor structural changes to α -GalCer have been shown to lead to relatively large differences in iNKT cell responses. For example, the replacement of the glycosidic oxygen molecule with a CH₂ group results in a compound known as α -C-GalCer, which induces a significantly greater T_H1 response compared to α -GalCer with increased levels of IFN- γ and decreased amounts of IL-4 [183]. As such, this compound is ideally suited for cancer therapies as well as to combat infections such as malaria, which both require strong inflammatory responses [183]. Conversely, T_{H2} responses have been shown to be beneficial for treating inflammatory autoimmune diseases such as T1D [38].

A very promising glycolipid that elicits a T_H^2 response is α -galactosylceramide C20:2 (C20:2), which has the ability to stimulate both murine and human iNKT cells [184]. In comparison to α -GalCer, the N-acyl variant C20:2 contains a fatty acyl side chain that is truncated from C26 to C20 with the introduction of two sites of unsaturation. These alterations result in a reduced IFN- γ and increased of IL-4 response (Figure 1.7) [184]. Interestingly, while both α -GalCer and C20:2 possess a similar binding affinity for CD1d and can activate iNKT cells with an equal potency, C20:2 administration results in an overall reduced immune response [184, 185]. Further investigation by our lab revealed that the decreased response observed in NOD mice was due to a reduced capacity to sustain iNKT cell activation, which in turn results in a less sustained transactivation of T, B, and NK cells (Ly et. al, 2009, in press, Appendix A). Therefore, the shortened stimulation of NK cells may account for the reduced IFN- γ response observed after C20:2 treatment.

An additional, but not mutually exclusive, explanation for the reduced and less sustained iNKT cell activation involves the differential requirements of α -GalCer and C20:2 loading onto CD1d. Under normal circumstances, α -GalCer requires internalization into an acidic pH environment as well as the assistance of various lipid transport proteins such as saposins to efficiently load onto CD1d, which occurs in the late endosome or lysosome [186, 187]. In comparison, C20:2 has the ability to load directly onto CD1d molecules that are present on the surface of APCs without the need for internalization [188, 189]. As such, the majority of C20:2-CD1d complexes are

Figure 1.7 Structure of \alpha-GalCer and synthetic analogs. Molecular structures of α -GalCer and the synthetic analogs α -C-GalCer and C20:2. Relative to α -GalCer, which elicits a robust T_H1 (IFN- γ) and T_H2 (IL-4) response, replacing the glycosidic oxygen molecule with a CH₂ group results in α -C-GalCer that induces a significantly greater T_H1 response. Conversely, α -GalCer C20:2 (C20:2) contains a fatty acyl side chain that is reduced from 26 to 20 carbons as well as two double bonds and elicits a predominantly T_H2 response. Numbers indicate the length of each carbon chain, while the arrows represent the changes in cytokine secretion relative to α -GalCer. Adapted from Wu et al. 2009 [38]



presented to iNKT cells outside of lipid rafts [188, 189]. It is therefore possible that both C20:2 and α -GalCer may dissociate from the CD1d molecule at equal rates, however due to the dense confines of the lipid raft, α -GalCer is more likely to re-associate and continue to stimulate iNKT cells. The additional amount of costimulatory molecules present in the lipid raft may also play a role in the more sustained activation of iNKT cells by α -GalCer. Finally, the ability of C20:2 to rapidly load onto surface CD1d molecules without the need for internalization also opens the possibility of C20:2 preferentially being loaded onto non-professional APCs, such as B cells, and thus altering the iNKT cell response [184, 189].

Previous work conducted by Dr. Porcelli's lab, as well as our lab, has demonstrated that a multi-low dose administration of C20:2 significantly delayed and reduced the incidence of T1D in NOD mice with increased efficacy compared to α -GalCer (Ly et. al, 2009, in press, Appendix A) [185]. This protection was also observed to be less dependent on the activity of T_{regs} compared to α -GalCer as the inactivation of these regulatory cells using an anti-CD25 mAb abrogated protection elicited by α -GalCer, but not C20:2 (Ly et. al, 2009, in press, Appendix A). Presumably, the increased IL-4 response combined with the decreased IFN- γ secretion and bystander activation elicited by C20:2 does not require the same level of regulation from T_{regs} to control the immune response. While these are very favourable characteristics of C20:2 for the treatment of T1D, more in depth analyses aimed at investigating the mechanism(s) of protection are still required before such a treatment can be used clinically.

1.5 Rationale, hypothesis, and objectives

As described above, the N-acyl variant C20:2 is a very appealing iNKT cell agonist for the treatment of T1D, however more information is needed regarding the

mechanisms of C20:2 mediated protection before such a drug can be safely administered to humans. The reduced immune response elicited by this glycolipid (Ly et. al, 2009, in press, Appendix A) [184, 185], may be very beneficial in reducing potential long term side effects that may result from a stronger agonist such as α -GalCer. The objective of this study is to further characterize the iNKT cell responses to C20:2 relative to α -GalCer. In particular, this study focuses on the kinetic analysis of iNKT cell activation beginning at the initial cytokine responses and iNKT cell expansion and concluding with the induction of iNKT cell anergy and subsequent modulation of DCs following administration of C20:2. I hypothesize that due to the faster loading of C20:2 onto surface CD1d molecules combined with the less sustained and T_H2-like iNKT cell response, C20:2 administration will result in a more rapid onset and recovery from iNKT cell anergy as well as lead to the induction of DCs with tolerogenic capabilities. The results of this study will further assist in characterizing the molecular mechanisms involved in iNKT cell mediated protection against T1D and provide novel insight into structure/function analysis of α-GalCer derivatives. While C20:2 has yet to be tested clinically, based on the favourable characteristics displayed in previous studies (Ly et al. 2009, in press, Appendix A)[185] as well as my own, I feel that it is a prime candidate for future therapeutic use in humans.

Chapter 2:

Materials and Methods

2.1 Mice

NOD mice were bred in the animal care facility in the Robarts Research Institute at the University of Western Ontario (London, ON). The incidence of T1D in female NOD mice within our colony is 25-30% at 15 weeks of age and >75% by 25 weeks. All experimental mice were female and were maintained in a specific pathogen-free facility in the Animal Care and Veterinary Services at the University of Western Ontario according to institutional guidelines. All experiments were performed in accordance with the Canadian Council for Animal Care guidelines.

2.2 Glycolipids

Synthetic α -GalCer (KRN7000) and its appropriate vehicle control were obtained from Kirin Pharmaceutical Research Laboratories (Gunma, Japan). The lyophilized compound was solubilized in sterile water to a final concentration of 20 microgram (µg)/millilitre (mL) for injections, and was then diluted to a concentration of 100 nanogram (ng)/mL for *in vitro* stimulation of iNKT cells. Synthetic C20:2 was kindly synthesized by Dr. Gurydal Besra (University of Birmingham, Birmingham, UK) and provided by Dr. Steven Porcelli (Albert Einstein College of Medicine, Bronx, NY). The compound was received in a lyophilized form and was dissolved in 1x phosphate buffered saline (PBS) (GIBCO® Invitrogen, Burlington, ON) containing 0.02% Tween 20 and 0.1% dimethyl sulfoxide (DMSO) to a final concentration of 20 µg/mL for injections. C20:2 was further diluted before addition to *in vitro* cultures, resulting in a final concentration of 100 ng/mL of glycolipid in a solution of 0.0001% Tween 20 and 0.005% DMSO. The solution was heat sonicated for 5 minutes (min) and vortexed after each addition.

2.3 Preparation of splenocyte and lymphocyte suspensions

Mice were sacrificed by carbon dioxide (CO₂) asphyxiation. Spleens and PLNs were isolated, maintained at 4°C in ice cold PBS + 2% fetal bovine serum (FBS), and then homogenized by pressing the tissue through a sterile 40 μ m nylon filter with a plunger. Cell suspensions were centrifuged at 1500 revolutions per minute (rpm) for 6 minutes at 4°C. Cell pellets were then washed with PBS + 2% FBS, re-centrifuged, resuspended in ACK lysis buffer (sterile water supplemented with 0.15 molar (M) ammonium chloride (NH₄Cl), 10 millimolar (mM) potassium bicarbonate (KHCO₃), and 0.1 mM ethylenediaminetetraacetic acid (EDTA), pH 7.2-7.4, approximately 3 mL/spleen, 1 mL/PLN) for 5 min at room temperature to deplete erythrocytes and then washed again in PBS + 2% FBS.

2.4 In vivo treatment with glycolipid and serum collection

For single dose experiments, female NOD mice (4-6 week-old) received an intraperitoneal (i.p.) injection of 200 μ L of α -GalCer (4 μ g), C20:2 (4 μ g), or vehicle (control). When a multi-low dose protocol was used, female NOD mice (4-6 week-old) were injected i.p. with α -GalCer (4 μ g/dose), C20:2 (4 μ g/dose), or vehicle (control) every other day for 3 weeks. Where indicated, blood was extracted at various time points after injections from the inferior vena cava, and then placed in a Microtainer tube (BD Biosciences, Mississauga, ON) to separate the serum after coagulation and incubated overnight at 4°C. Serum was isolated and analyzed by enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay (ELISA) for the presence of IFN- γ and IL-4.

2.5 In vitro cultures, ELISAs, and cell proliferation assays

Splenocytes isolated from various treatment groups of mice were suspended in RPMI 1640 tissue culture medium supplemented with 10% heat-inactivated FBS, 10 mM 4-(2-hydroxyethyl)-1-piperazineethanesulfonic acid (HEPES) buffer, 1 mM sodium pyruvate, 2 mM L-glutamine, 100 units/mL penicillin, 0.1 mg/mL streptomycin, and 0.05 mM 2-mercaptoethanol (all purchased from Invitrogen). All *in vitro* cultures were stimulated with 100 ng/mL of glycolipid for 72 h at 37°C.

For cytokine analysis, splenocytes were suspended in culture media (5 x 10^6 /mL) and placed in a 24-well tissue culture plate (VWR, Mississauga, ON) in the presence of α-GalCer, C20:2, or vehicle (100 ng/mL). After 72 h, supernatants were collected and analysed by ELISA using paired antibody kits for IL-2, IFN-y, and IL-4 (BD Biosciences). Briefly, 96-well ELISA plates (VWR) were coated with 100 µL per well of Capture Antibody (1:250 dilution) in Coating Buffer [0.1 M sodium bicarbonate (NaHCO₃), pH 9.5], sealed and incubated overnight at 4° C. After washing (PBS + 0.05% Tween-20), plates were blocked with 200 μ L/well of assay diluent (1x PBS + 10% FBS) and incubated at room temperature for 1 h. Plates were then washed, loaded with 100 µL of either standard, sample, or control into appropriate wells, sealed, incubated for 2 h at room temperature and washed again. Working Detector reagent (100 μ L) [Detection Antibody + Streptavidin-horseradish peroxidase (SAv-HRP), both at a 1:250 dilution in assay diluents] was added to each well, the plates were sealed and incubated for 1 h at room temperature, washed and 100 µL of Substrate Solution (tetramethylbenzidine (TMB) and hydrogen peroxide) was added to each well and incubated for 30 minutes at room temperature in the dark. Finally, 50 µL of Stop Solution [1 M phosphoric acid (H₃PO₄) or 2 M sulphuric acid (H₂SO₄)] was added to

each well and plates were read at a dual wavelength of 450/570 nanometre (nm) using a Benchmark Microplate Reader (Bio-Rad Laboratories, Hercules, CA).

Cell proliferation assays involved culturing 5 x 10^5 splenocytes in 200 µL of culture medium in a 96-well plate (VWR) in the presence of 100 ng/mL of glycolipid or vehicle for 72 h. Cells were pulsed with ³H-thymidine for the final 18 h of culture, harvested, and read on a 1450 Microbeta counter (PerkinElmer, Woodbridge, ON). The relative amount of cell proliferation was measured by determining the amount of ³H-thymidine incorporation.

2.6 Flow cytometry

Leukocytes (20×10^6 cells/mL) suspended in fluorescence-activated cell sorting (FACS) staining buffer [1x PBS, 0.1% sodium azide (NaN₃), 1% FBS] were incubated for 15 min on ice with 0.5 µg of Fc block (purified anti-CD16/CD32 antibody, eBiosciences, San Diego, CA) per 10⁶ cells. For each stain, 1 x 10⁶ cells were incubated for 25 min at 4°C in the dark with antibodies (1:200 dilution in FACS staining buffer) conjugated to various fluorochromes, washed with 2 mL of FACS staining buffer, centrifuged (6 min, 1500 rpm) at 4°C, and fixed with 300 µL of paraformaldehyde solution (1x PBS + 2% paraformaldehyde, pH 7.2) (Polysciences, Niles, IL). Flow cytometry was performed using a FACSCalibur or FACSCanto II and CellQuest Pro or FACSDiva software (BD Biosciences), respectively. Analyses were conducted using FlowJo software (Treestar Inc., Ashland, OR). Non-viable cells were excluded by electronic gating.

For a complete list of fluorescent antibodies used for flow cytometry and of the cell surface expression molecules used for cell subset characterization, refer to Table 2.1. and Table 2.2., respectively. Refer to Appendix A for sample gating strategies.

2.7 Intracellular cytokine staining

Leukocytes were isolated as described above (section 2.3). Prior to the addition of ACK lysis buffer, cells were resuspended in culture media at a concentration of 10^7 cells/mL. Intracellular cytokine staining was then performed using a BD Cytofix/Cytoperm buffer set (BD Biosciences) in accordance with manufacturer's instructions. Cells were cultured in a 24-well plate (VWR) for 3 h in the presence of the protein transport inhibitor, Golgi Stop (1:1000 dilution) (BD Biosciences). Splenocytes were collected, treated with ACK lysis buffer (as described in section 2.3), washed, resuspended in FACS staining buffer and stained as described (section 2.6). Prior to fixation with paraformaldehyde, cells were resuspended in 200 µL of Cytofix/Cytoperm buffer (BD Biosciences) for 20 min at 4°C to fix and permeablize the cell membranes. Samples were then washed with Perm/wash buffer (BD Biosciences) and resuspended in 50 µL of Perm/Wash buffer containing fluorescently labelled antibodies (anti-mouse IL-2, IFN-y, IL-4, IL-12, or IL-10, 1:25 dilution) for 40 min at 4°C (See Table 2.1 for complete antibody list). Finally, the cells were washed twice with Perm/wash buffer and once with FACS staining buffer to re-seal the cell membrane before being fixed with 2% paraformaldehyde.

2.8 Magnetic bead cell isolations

A CD4⁺ T cell negative isolation kit (MACS, Miltenyi Biotec, Auburn, CA) was used according to the manufacturer's protocol to isolate $CD4^+$ T cells. Splenocytes were isolated and processed (as in section 2.3) and resuspended in MACS buffer (1x PBS

Table 2.1: Antibodies, tetramer reagents, and isotype controls used for flow

cytometry

Antibody Target	Fluorochrome	Clone	Company
CD3 epsilon	PerCp-Cy5.5	145-2C11	eBiosciences
CD3 epsilon	Allophycocyanin	145-2C11	eBiosciences
CD4	FITC	GK1.5	eBiosciences
CD4	Allophycocyanin -Cy7	GK1.5	Biolegend
CD4	PerCp-Cy5.5	RM4-5	eBiosciences
CD4	PE-Cy7	RM 4-5	eBiosciences
CD8 alpha	FITC	53-6.7	eBiosciences
CD8 alpha	PE	53-6.7	eBiosciences
CD8 alpha	PerCp-Cy5.5	53-6.7	eBiosciences
CD8 alpha	Allophycocyanin	53-6.7	eBiosciences
CD8 alpha	AlexaFluor-700	53-6.7	eBiosciences
CD11c	Allophycocyanin	N418	eBiosciences
CD11c	Allophycocyanin -Cy7	N418	Biolegend
CD11c	FITC	N418	eBiosciences
CD16/32	Purified	93	eBiosciences
(Fc block)			
CD274 (PD-L1)	PE	MIH5	eBiosciences
CD279 (PD-1)	PE	J43	eBiosciences
IFN-γ	PE	XMG1.2	eBiosciences
IL-2	PE	JES6-5H4	eBiosciences
IL-4	РЕ	11B11	eBiosciences
IL-10	PE	JES5-16E3	eBiosciences
IL-10	PerCp-Cy5.5	JES5-16E3	eBiosciences
IL-12	РЕ	C17.8	eBiosciences
iNKT Cells	Allophycocyanin	PBS57-loaded	NIH
		CD1d tetramer	

iNKT Cells (control)	Allophycocyanin	PBS57-unloaded	NIH
		CD1d tetramer	
Isotype control (IgG)	Allophycocyanin	eBio299Arm	eBiosciences
Isotype control (IgG)	PerCp-Cy5.5	1115PA	eBiosciences
Isotype control (IgG)	PE	eBio299Arm	eBiosciences
Isotype control	РЕ	eBio299Arm	eBiosciences
(IgG2a)			
Isotype control	PE	eB149/10H5	eBiosciences
(IgG2b)			
Isotype control	PerCp-Cy5.5	eB149/1OH5	eBiosciences
(IgG2b)			
Siglec H	FITC	eBio440c	eBiosciences
TCR _β	FITC	H57-597	BD
			Pharmingen

Cy7, Cychrome 7; FITC, Fluorescein isothiocyanate; PE, Phycoerythrin; PE-Cy7, Phycoerythrin-cychrome 7; PerCP, Peridinin chlorophyll protein; PerCP-Cy5.5, Peridinin chlorophyll protein-cychrome 5.5

Cell Type	Surface antigen expression
iNKT cell	TCR_{β}^{+} PBS-57-loaded CD1d tetramer ⁺
pDC	Siglec H ⁺ CD11c ^{low}
CD8 ⁺ mDC	Siglec H ⁻ CD11c ^{high} CD8 ⁺
CD8 ⁻ mDC	Siglec H ⁻ CD11c ^{high} CD8 ⁻

Table 2.2: Surface antigen phenotype of cell subpopulations

supplemented with 0.5% FBS and 2 mM EDTA, degassed, pH 7.2) at a concentration of 2.5×10^8 cells/mL. Cells were incubated (10 min, 4°C) in the presence of a Biotin-Antibody Cocktail (10 μ L/10⁷ cells) (MACS, Miltenyi Biotec) consisting of antibodies directed against non-CD4⁺ cells. Anti-biotin microbeads (20 μ L/10⁷ cells) were then added to the samples and incubated for an additional 15 min at 4°C. After washing with MACS buffer, the cells were loaded onto a MACS magnetic separation column (Miltenyi Biotec) to isolate the CD4⁺ T cells, yielding a 95% pure population.

Total DCs were isolated using a CD11c positive isolation kit (MACS, Miltenyi Biotec). Spleens were first cultured with 2 mg/mL of Collagenase D solution [1x PBS supplemented with 2 mg/mL Collagenase D, 10 mM HEPES, 150 mM NaCl, 5 mM potassium chloride (KCL), 1 mM magnesium chloride (MgCl₂), and 1.8 mM calcium chloride (CaCl₂), pH 7.4] for 30 min at 37°C. Leukocytes were isolated and treated as described (section 2.3) and resuspended in MACS buffer at a concentration of 2.5×10^8 cells/mL. Anti-mouse CD11c⁺ Microbeads were added to each sample (100 µL/10⁸ cells) and incubated for 15 min at 4°C. After washing, the cells were passed through a MACS magnetic separation column (Miltenyi Biotec) to isolate CD11c⁺ cells.

2.9 DC functional analysis

For DC cultures, female NOD mice (4-6 week-old) were treated i.p. with glycolipid according to our multi-low dose protocol (see section 2.4). One week after the final dose, spleen and PLN suspensions were pooled and CD11c⁺ cells were magnetically isolated (see section 2.8) from each treatment group. Concurrently, CD4⁺ peptide primed T cells were isolated (see section 2.8) from a separate group of female NOD mice (4-6 week-old) that were injected (i.p.) 10 days previously with either vehicle control (PBS) or 100 μ g of a B9-23 insulin peptide (Ins B9-23, kindly provided by Dr. B. Singh,

University of Western Ontario, London, ON) emulsified in incomplete Freud's adjuvant (IFA) (Sigma Aldrich, Oakville, ON). Peptide primed-CD4⁺ T cells were cultured with CD11c⁺ DCs at a 20:1 ratio and restimulated with 100 μ g/mL of Ins B9-23 peptide for 72 h for ELISAs (2x10⁶ CD4⁺ T cells + 1x10⁵ DC) and proliferation (2x10⁵ CD4⁺ T cells + 1x10⁴ DC) assays. Culture supernatants were collected and analyzed for IL-2, IFN- γ , IL-4 detection using ELISAs (eBiosciences), and cell proliferation was determined by ³H-thymidine incorporation (1 μ Ci/well, PerkinElmer) following an 18 h pulse, as described in section 2.5.

2.10 Statistical analysis

Differences were determined by the Student's t test using GraphPad Prism 5 software (GraphPad Software Inc., La Jolla, CA). Differences were considered statistically significant at P-values less than 0.05.
Chapter 3:

Results

3.1.1 C20:2 activated iNKT cells induce a less sustained and T_H 2-biased cytokine response

Relative to α -GalCer, C20:2 contains a shortened fatty acyl side chain from C26 to C20 with the introduction of two unsaturated bonds at carbons 11 and 14 (Figure 1.7). To investigate the response elicited by C20:2 in NOD mice, total splenocytes from naïve female mice (4-6 week-old) were stimulated with 100 ng/mL of either glycolipid in vitro for 72 h. Secreted cytokines were analyzed by ELISA and, consistent with previous literature [184, 185, 189], C20:2 treatment was found to stimulate the production of a more T_H2 type response compared to α -GalCer. This was evident from the secretion of significantly less IFN- γ , a pro-inflammatory, T_H1 cytokine, as well as a significant increase in the non-inflammatory, $T_{\rm H}^2$ cytokine, IL-4 (Figure 3.1 A). This finding was further confirmed in vivo. Blood serum was isolated from female NOD mice 2 h, 8 h, and 24 h following the injection of 4 μ g of glycolipid. C20:2 treatment led to an early IFN- γ response that was significantly greater (approximately 2-fold) than α -GalCer at the 2 h time point (Figure 3.1 B). By the time of peak secretion at 8 h, however, mice treated with α -GalCer demonstrated a very robust IFN- γ response that was significantly greater than that seen with C20:2. Interestingly, C20:2 treatment led to a less sustained IFN-y response in the NOD mice that was barely discernible after 24 h compared to α -GalCer, which maintained a strong response throughout the time course. In contrast to IFN- γ , both glycolipids elicited a strong IL-4 response, peaking at 2 h post injection with a small residual response being observed at 8 h. During this peak time of secretion, a significantly greater IL-4 response was observed upon C20:2 treatment relative to a-GalCer. Taken together, these results demonstrate that C20:2 is a $T_{\rm H}2$ biasing glycolipid in NOD mice, leading to decreased production of IFN- γ and increased amounts of IL-4

Figure 3.1 Administration of C20:2 elicits a T_H2 type response compared to α -GalCer. (A) Splenocytes from naïve female NOD mice (4-6 week-old) were cultured and stimulated with α -GalCer, C20:2 or vehicle (100 ng/mL) for 72 h. Culture supernatants were analyzed for IFN- γ and IL-4 by ELISA. (B) NOD mice (4-6 week-old) were given a single dose (4 μ g, i.p.) of glycolipid or vehicle. Serum was collected at 2 h, 8 h, or 24 h after injection and ELISAs were performed to measure levels of IFN- γ and IL-4. Data are representative of at least three independent experiments yielding similar results and are expressed as mean \pm SD. N = 5 mice/treatment group/time point. *, significant (P<0.05) difference between compared groups.



compared to α -GalCer. The earlier and less sustained IFN- γ response elicited by C20:2 suggests that it may be presented to iNKT cells more rapidly than α -GalCer.

3.1.2 C20:2 and a-GalCer differ in their ability to expand iNKT cells after stimulation

The kinetics of iNKT cell expansion following administration of α -GalCer was originally reported in C57BL/6J mice [156, 157] as well as by our lab in NOD mice [36]. It has been reported that after treatment with α -GalCer, iNKT cells internalize their TCR, leading to an apparent "decrease" in cell frequency, based on the current methods of iNKT cell detection [66]. This was subsequently followed by a robust expansion phase that peaked 72 h after exposure to the glycolipid [66]. Although the overall pattern of expansion was similar in NOD mice, the peak frequency of iNKT cells was greatly reduced in these mice, possibly due to the functional and numerical deficiencies of iNKT cells in these mice [36, 98, 128-130].

To further characterize the properties of C20:2, it was important to determine if the kinetics of iNKT cell activation is similar to that of α -GalCer. To investigate iNKT cell expansion, young female NOD mice were injected with a single dose (4 µg, i.p.) of either glycolipid or vehicle. Spleens and PLNs were isolated at various times after treatment (0 h, 8 h, 24 h, 48 h, 72 h, or 1 week), stained with anti-TCR β -FITC and PBS-57-loaded CD1d tetramer conjugated to allophycocyanin and the frequency of TCR β^+ tetramer⁺ iNKT cells was determined by flow cytometry. In the spleen, both α -GalCer and C20:2 treatments resulted in a significant decrease in iNKT cell frequency at the 8 h and 24 h time points, indicating that activation had occurred (Figure 3.2 A). Interestingly, while iNKT cells treated with α -GalCer exhibited a significant expansion phase that began at 48 h and peaked at 72 h post injection, this was not the case for iNKT cells from mice treated with C20:2. In fact, the frequency of C20:2 treated iNKT cells

Figure 3.2 Kinetics of iNKT cell expansion following administration of a-GalCer or

C20:2. Female NOD mice (4-6 week-old) were administered a single dose (4 μ g, i.p.) of glycolipid or vehicle and rested for various times (8 h, 24 h, 48 h, 72 h, or 1 week). Spleens (**A**) and PLNs (**B**) were isolated, stained with anti-TCR β -FITC and α -GalCerloaded CD1d tetramer and the frequency of TCR β ⁺tetramer⁺ iNKT cells was determined by flow cytometry. Data are representative of at least three independent experiments yielding similar results and are expressed as mean \pm SD. N = 3 mice/treatment group/time point. *, significant (P<0.05) difference between treatment and vehicle values. [†], significant (P<0.05) difference between a C20:2 treatment values.



never exceeded that of the vehicle treatment group and was significantly less than that of α -GalCer stimulated iNKT cells at these time points (Figure 3.2 A). A similar trend was observed in the PLNs. While there was a modest (about 2-fold) expansion exhibited by iNKT cells treated with C20:2 at 72 h, it was still significantly lower than the α -GalCer treatment group (about 3-4 fold) (Figure 3.2 B). These observations suggest that iNKT cells in the spleen and PLNs may interact with C20:2 and/or the APCs in a different manner relative to α -GalCer, which may contribute to an altered sensitivity of iNKT cells to expand in these tissues.

3.2 A single dose of glycolipid induces iNKT cell anergy

The induction of iNKT cell anergy after administration of α -GalCer has been well characterized. A single dose of this potent agonist renders iNKT cells hyporesponsive to subsequent stimulation, and this state of anergy may last for longer than 1 month [157]. These anergic iNKT cells have a reduced capacity to produce IL-2 and IFN- γ upon α -GalCer restimulation; however, they maintain their ability to stimulate an IL-4 response in a total splenocyte culture [157]. A key inhibitory signalling molecule, PD-1, has recently been identified to be essential for the induction of iNKT cell anergy upon interaction with its ligand PD-L1 [166, 167]. In addition, a previous report demonstrated that restimulation of anergic iNKT cells induces immunogenic DCs upon initial activation [173]. Thus, it appears that iNKT cell anergy plays a role in the response to glycolipid treatment and the alteration of DC function. For these reasons, it was of interest to investigate the kinetics of iNKT cell anergy in response to C20:2 relative to α -GalCer.

3.2.1 Kinetic analysis of total splenocyte responses after glycolipid restimulation in vitro

Initially, a kinetic analysis of the induction of iNKT cell anergy in vitro was conducted. Female NOD mice were administered a single dose (4 µg, i.p.) of either glycolipid or vehicle and rested for various times (24 h, 48 h, 72 h, 1 week, or 1 month). Splenic leukocytes were then cultured and restimulated with 100 ng/mL of glycolipid for 72 h, and cytokine secretion was analysed by ELISA (Figure 3.3 A). Consistent with previous results, initial exposure to C20:2 (Vehicle/C20:2 treatment group) elicited a greater T_H2 response, characterized by reduced IFN- γ and increased IL-4 compared to α -GalCer (Vehicle/ α -GalCer). Interestingly, C20:2 also induced a significantly greater IL-2 response relative to α -GalCer. These cytokine levels observed after primary stimulation were then used as a baseline to measure iNKT cell hyporesponsiveness. Both glycolipids induced iNKT cell anergy after treatment with a single dose as demonstrated by a significant decrease in the levels of IL-2 and IFN- γ in total splenocyte cultures analyzed after restimulation in vitro. In comparison to a-GalCer, however, C20:2 treatment elicited the induction of and recovery from anergy more rapidly. This was evidenced by the faster reduction of IFN- γ levels by C20:2 at the 48 h time point as well as the full recovery of IFN- γ and IL-2 responses at the 1 month time point. Cultures containing iNKT cells from mice that received an α -GalCer injection 1 month prior to restimulation still exhibited significantly blunted IFN- γ and IL-2 responses, indicating that these cells were still anergic. Consistent with a previous report on α -GalCer [157], C20:2 elicited an IL-4 response throughout the time course within the culture.

In addition to cytokine responses, the ability to proliferate after ligand restimulation is also a widely used measure of anergy. Thus, a comparative analysis of

Figure 3.3 Kinetic analysis of anergy induction after treatment with a single dose of glycolipid and restimulation *in vitro*. Female NOD mice (4-6 week-old) were injected with a single dose (4 µg, i.p.) of glycolipid or vehicle. Splenocytes were then isolated at various times (24 h, 48 h, 72 h, 1 week, 1 month) and restimulated *in vitro* with 100 ng/mL of glycolipid for 72 h. (A) Supernatants were then analyzed for IL-2, IFN- γ and IL-4 by ELISA. (B) Proliferative capacity of the original cultures ± 5ng/mL of IL-2 were assayed by ³H-thymidine incorporation. Data are representative of four independent experiments yielding similar results and are expressed as mean ± SD. N = 3 mice/treatment group/time point. *, significant (P<0.05) reduction between primary and recall responses (Vehicle/ α -GalCer vs. α -GalCer/ α -GalCer, Vehicle/C20:2 vs. C20:2/C20:2). †, significant (P<0.05) difference between primary responses to α -GalCer and C20:2 treatments (Vehicle/ α -GalCer vs. Vehicle/C20:2).



 α -GalCer versus C20:2 induced proliferation upon glycolipid restimulation was performed. The proliferative capacity of splenocytes was assessed as in Figure 3.3 A by quantitating the amount of ³H-thymidine incorporation after restimulation with 100 ng/mL of glycolipid during a 72 h culture *in vitro*. After initial stimulation by glycolipid, splenocytes proliferated significantly more in response to α -GalCer (Vehicle/ α -GalCer) than C20:2 (Vehicle/C20:2), suggesting that C20:2 may be a weaker iNKT cell agonist (Figure 3.3 B, left panel). Similarly, restimulation of both glycolipids induced a decreased proliferative response relative to their respective primary responses, indicating that the restimulated iNKT cells had become anergic. iNKT cell anergy induced by α -GalCer was maintained throughout the time course. In contrast, proliferative responses induced by C20:2 increased gradually during the time course, and resulted in the recovery of full responsiveness at the 1 month time point.

An important characteristic of the anergic state is that iNKT cell hyporesponsiveness can be reversed by the addition of IL-2 [190]. This possibility was tested by the addition of 5 ng/mL of IL-2 to the initial cultures. All recall responses obtained for both glycolipids were at least 2-fold greater than their respective primary responses upon addition of IL-2 for the duration of the time course (Figure 3.3 B, right panel). These findings indicate that the reduced recall responses seen *in vitro* are a result of iNKT cell anergy and not activation induced cell death.

It is important to note that while iNKT cell anergy is evaluated only indirectly in total splenocyte cultures, this method of assessment is still valid and informative. Due to the low frequency of iNKT cells in the spleen, the majority of the cytokine and proliferative responses measured *in vitro* following glycolipid stimulation could be dependent on the transactivation of other immune cells, rather than the iNKT cells

themselves. However, anergic iNKT cells are impaired in their ability to transactivate other leukocytes upon restimulation [157]. Therefore, the observed reduction in the cytokine and proliferative responses of total splenocytes can be directly attributed to iNKT cell anergy. Taken together, these *in vitro* recall responses demonstrate that iNKT cells treated with C20:2 appear to induce and recover from anergy more rapidly than those treated with α -GalCer.

3.2.2 Kinetic analysis of iNKT cell responses after glycolipid restimulation in vivo

To further determine whether iNKT cells become anergic in vivo, the levels of intracellular cytokine accumulation in iNKT cells were monitored after glycolipid Female NOD mice were administered a single dose (4 μ g, i.p.) of either restimulation. glycolipid or vehicle, rested for various times (48 h, 72 h, 1 week, or 1 month), and then re-injected with an additional dose (4 µg, i.p.) of glycolipid. Splenocytes were harvested 2 h after the second injection, and iNKT cells were stained for their intracellular levels of IL-2, IFN- γ , and IL-4. Consistent with the *in vitro* responses, iNKT cells from mice injected with C20:2 induce and recover from anergy more rapidly than iNKT cells from mice injected with α -GalCer (Figure 3.4). This was particularly evident for levels of intracellular IL-2 detected at the 72 h time point, and for all three cytokines measured at the 1 month time point. Interestingly, iNKT cells in vivo exhibited a blunted IL-4 response upon restimulation. This is in contrast to that seen in vitro in total splenocyte cultures, which maintain consistent levels of secreted IL-4 upon restimulation (Figure 3.3 A). It is important to note that while a more rapid reduction in the intracellular levels of IFN- γ and IL-4 may occur at the 24 h time point, due to iNKT cell internalization of their TCR following activation, the intracellular levels of these cytokines at this time were below the limit of detection.

Figure 3.4 Kinetic analysis of anergy induction after treatment with a single dose followed by restimulation *in vivo*. Female NOD mice (4-6 week-old) were injected with a single dose (4 µg, i.p.) of glycolipid or vehicle and rested for various times (48 h, 72 h, 1 week, 1 month). At each time point, mice were re-injected with an additional dose (4 µg, i.p.) of glycolipid. Splenocytes were harvested 2 h after the second injection, cultured *in vitro* for 3 h in the presence of a protein transport inhibitor, Golgi Stop, in order to inhibit cytokine secretion. TCRβ⁺tetramer⁺ iNKT cells were then stained for intracellular levels of IL-2, IFN-γ, and IL-4. Data are representative of three independent experiments yielding similar results and are expressed as mean \pm SD. N = 3 mice/treatment group/time point. *, significant (P<0.05) reduction between primary and recall responses (Vehicle/α-GalCer vs. α-GalCer/α-GalCer, Vehicle/C20:2 vs. C20:2/C20:2).



1st Injection/2nd Injection: 💋 Vehicle/C20:2 🔛 Vehicle/a-GalCer 📕 a-GalCer/a-GalCer 🔲 C20:2/C20:2

3.2.3 Kinetics of PD-1 and PD-L1 upregulation on iNKT cells after treatment with a single dose of glycolipid

Recently, it was shown that the interaction between the inhibitory signalling molecule, PD-1, and its ligand PD-L1 is crucial for the induction of iNKT cell anergy [166, 167]. Together, these studies demonstrated that naïve iNKT cells express low levels of both PD-1 and PD-L1, but not PD-L2, on their surface. After a single administration of α -GalCer, there is a large, long-lasting upregulation of PD-1 as well as a small increase in PD-L1 expression on the surface of iNKT cells. These studies, however, did not quantitatively measure the level of upregulation and were conducted in C57BL/6 mice. Furthermore, only iNKT cells from the spleen and liver were investigated at the exclusion of iNKT cells in the PLNs, an important immunological site of T cell activation and regulation during the development of T1D.

It was therefore of interest to examine the effects of exposure to α -GalCer and C20:2 on the surface expression levels of PD-1 and PD-L1 on iNKT cells from the PLNs of NOD mice. Female NOD mice were administered a single dose (4 µg, i.p.) of glycolipid or vehicle and rested for various times (24 h, 48 h, 72 h, 1 week, or 1 month). Levels of surface expression of PD-1 and PD-L1 on iNKT cells from the spleen (Figure 3.5 A) and PLNs (Figure 3.5 B) were analyzed by flow cytometry. Consistent with previous results, vehicle treated mice expressed low levels of surface PD-1 and PD-L1, but not PD-L2 (not shown), on iNKT cells from the spleen and PLN. Administration of either α -GalCer or C20:2 upregulated PD-1 expression on splenic iNKT cells beginning at 24 h and peaking between 48-72 h post exposure (Figure 3.5 A, left panel). However, treatment with α -GalCer led to a significantly greater amount of PD-1⁺ iNKT cells during this peak expression time compared to C20:2, indicating that it is a stronger iNKT cell agonist. In addition, PD-1 expression levels were still

Figure 3.5 Kinetic analysis of PD-1/PD-L1 upregulation on iNKT cells following treatment with a single dose of glycolipid. Female NOD mice (4-6 week-old) were injected with a single dose (4 μ g, i.p.) of glycolipid or vehicle and rested for various times (24 h, 48 h, 72 h, 1 week, and 1 month). Lymphocytes from the spleen (A) and PLN (B) were isolated, and PD-1 and PD-L1 surface expression levels on TCR β^+ tetramer⁺ iNKT cells were analyzed by flow cytometry. Data are expressed as mean \pm SD. N = 5 mice/treatment group/time point. *, significant (P<0.05) difference between the vehicle and glycolipid treatment groups. †, significant (P<0.05) difference between α -GalCer and C20:2 treatment values.



Time Post In Vivo Treatment

Time Post In Vivo Treatment

significantly increased 1 month after α -GalCer treatment. In contrast, C20:2 treatment elicited a reduced and less sustained upregulation of PD-1 on iNKT cells, as noted by the return to steady state PD-1 expression levels at 1 week post injection. A similar trend was also observed for the surface expression levels of PD-L1 in the spleen (Figure 3.5 A, right panel).

In the PLN, PD-1 expression on iNKT cells was upregulated and peaked between 72 h and 1 week after glycolipid exposure, which revealed a slight delay compared to the kinetics of expression found in the spleen (Figure 3.5 B, left panel). Regardless, there was still a significantly greater increase in PD-1 expression levels during the peak upregulation obtained upon treatment with α -GalCer relative to C20:2. The PD-L1 surface expression levels on iNKT cells returned to steady state levels more rapidly after C20:2 treatment, which was similar to what was observed in the spleen (Figure 3.5 B, right panel). Interestingly, after 24 h, the level of PD-1 expression on iNKT cells in the spleen and PLN following C20:2 administration was higher than those stimulated by α -GalCer (Figure 3.5 A and B, left panels). Thus, C20:2 may lead to the more rapid activation of iNKT cells in comparison to α -GalCer. Furthermore, the faster return of both PD-1 and PD-L1 expression to vehicle levels following C20:2 treatment may play a role in the more rapid recovery of iNKT cells from a state of anergy.

3.3 Immunological effects of multi-low dose administration of glycolipid

While it is informative to understand the immunological responses elicited by both glycolipids after a single administration, both our lab [129] and other labs [128, 130, 137] have reported that treatment of NOD mice with a single dose of glycolipid does not lead to protection against T1D. Rather, optimal protection from T1D is achieved by treatment with a multi-low dose protocol of either α -GalCer or C20:2 (Ly et. al, 2009, in press, Appendix A) [128-130, 137, 185]. Therefore, it was of interest to determine the effects of a glycolipid treatment protocol that protects from T1D on target iNKT cells.

3.3.1 Multi-low dose administration of α -GalCer or C20:2 alters the frequency of iNKT cells in the spleen

Although a multi-low dose protocol of α -GalCer treatment protects NOD mice from T1D, the iNKT cell frequency is significantly reduced after such a protocol, presumably due to activation induced cell death [66, 178]. If the therapeutic benefit of such a protocol were to be tested clinically in humans at risk for T1D, it is essential that this treatment does not compromise the patient's immune system. Since iNKT cells mediate many types of immune responses [98], long term depletion of this subset may have detrimental effects and result in a greater susceptibility to infection. Thus, the effect of a multi-low dose treatment with either α -GalCer or C20:2 on the frequency of iNKT cells was investigated. Female NOD mice were treated according to a multi-low dose protocol with α -GalCer, C20:2 or vehicle (4 μ g/dose every other day for 3 weeks, i.p.) and were then rested for 1 month. Splenocytes (Figure 3.6 A) and PLN lymphocytes (Figure 3.6 B) were isolated and the frequencies of splenic and PLN iNKT cells were determined using flow cytometry. Administration of either glycolipid markedly reduced the iNKT cell frequency in the spleen, but not PLNs, at 1 month post-treatment (Figure 3.6 A, B). While the iNKT cell frequency in the spleen of mice treated with C20:2 was still reduced compared to vehicle levels, it was significantly higher than that observed in mice that received an α -GalCer treatment regimen (Figure 3.6 A). Thus, chronic administration of C20:2 does not appear to deplete iNKT cells to the same extent as the more potent α -GalCer.

Figure 3.6 Multi-low dose treatment with α -GalCer or C20:2 alters the iNKT cell frequencies in the spleen. Female NOD mice (4-6 week-old) were treated with a multilow dose protocol of α -GalCer, C20:2 or vehicle (4 µg/dose every other day for three weeks, i.p.) and rested for 1 month. Leukocytes from the spleen (A) and PLN (B) were isolated and the frequencies of TCR β^+ tetramer⁺ iNKT cells were analyzed by flow cytometry. Data are representative of two independent experiments yielding similar results and are expressed as mean \pm SD. N = 5 mice/treatment group/time point. *, significant (P<0.05) difference between the vehicle and glycolipid treatment groups. †,



3.3.2 Analysis of total splenocyte responses after in vitro restimulation with glycolipid following a multi-low dose treatment protocol

Having established the kinetics of anergy induction for a single dose treatment with either α -GalCer or C20:2, it was of interest to also investigate the effects of multilow dose administration of glycolipid. The underlying rationale is that a multi-low dose protocol of glycolipid may have greater clinical relevance for the protection from T1D in human subjects. Briefly, female NOD mice were injected with a multi-low dose protocol of glycolipid or vehicle (4 µg/dose, every other day for 3 weeks, i.p.) and then rested for 10 days (Figure 3.7 A) or 1 month (Figure 3.7 B). Splenocytes were then restimulated in vitro with 100 ng/mL of glycolipid for 72 h, and were then assayed for their proliferative capacity and cytokine (IL-2, IFN-y, and IL-4) secretion responses. iNKT cells remained anergic 10 days after a multi-low dose treatment of either glycolipid (Figure 3.7 A), as revealed by the diminished IL-2 and IFN-y responses to in vitro restimulation relative to the primary immune response (Vehicle/ α -GalCer or Vehicle/C20:2). Similarly, the splenocyte proliferative response was also reduced. Interestingly, at the 1 month time point, iNKT cells from mice that received a multi-low dose administration of C20:2 were fully recovered from anergy, however this was not observed for iNKT cells from mice treated with α -GalCer. The IL-2, IFN- γ , and proliferative responses from the C20:2 treatment group all returned to levels that were equal to that of the primary response (Vehicle/C20:2), while those treated with α -GalCer were still significantly reduced. Consistent with the *in vitro* results obtained following the administration of a single dose of glycolipid, secreted levels of IL-4 were consistent throughout the time course for both multi-low dose glycolipid treatments after restimulation. These results indicate that iNKT cells recover from anergy by 1 month after treatment with either a single dose or multi-low dose of C20:2, and this time of recovery is considerably more rapid than that observed for α -GalCer.

Figure 3.7 In vitro responses of total splenocytes recover more rapidly from a multilow dose protocol of C20:2 compared to α -GalCer. Female NOD mice (4-6 week-old) were administered a multi-low dose protocol (4 µg/dose every other day for 3 weeks, i.p.) of glycolipid or vehicle. Splenocytes were then isolated 10 days (A) or 1 month (B) after the *in vivo* treatment and restimulated *in vitro* with 100 ng/mL of glycolipid for 72 h. The proliferative capacity and levels of cytokine secretion by these splenic iNKT cells were assayed by ³H-thymidine incorporation and ELISAs, respectively. Data are expressed as mean \pm SD. N = 5 mice/treatment group/time point. *, significant (P<0.05) difference between indicated treatment groups.



Multi-low dose/ Restimulation: Vehicle/Vehicle 🖾 Vehicle/a-GalCer 🗖 a-GalCer/a-GalCer 🖾 Vehicle/C20:2 🔲 C20:2/C20:2

3.3.3 Analysis of iNKT cell responses after multi-low dose treatment followed by glycolipid restimulation in vivo

To confirm our *in vitro* results that iNKT cells recover from anergy more rapidly following multi-low dose treatment with C20:2 versus α -GalCer, intracellular cytokine staining was performed after *in vivo* restimulation with glycolipid. Female NOD mice were treated with a multi-low dose protocol of glycolipid or vehicle (4 µg/dose, every other day for 3 weeks, i.p.), rested for 10 days (Figure 3.8 A) or 1 month (Figure 3.8 B), and then re-injected with an additional 4 µg of glycolipid. Splenocytes were harvested 2 h after the final injection, cultured *in vitro* for 3 h with Golgi Stop, and the iNKT cells were stained to detect their intracellular levels of IL-2, IFN- γ , and IL-4. Similar to our results obtained after *in vitro* restimulation, chronic administration of either C20:2 or α -GalCer rendered iNKT cells anergic and after 10 days of rest, these cells were still hyporesponsive as assessed by their reduced ability to synthesize IL-2, IFN- γ , and IL-4 upon restimulation (Figure 3.8 A). However, after 1 month of rest, iNKT cells treated with C20:2, but not α -GalCer, were fully recovered from anergy and responded with an equal intensity to iNKT cells experiencing a primary immune response (Vehicle/C20:2) (Figure 3.8 B).

3.3.4 Analysis of PD-1 and PD-L1 surface expression on iNKT cells following a multilow dose treatment with glycolipid

Due to the importance of PD-1 and PD-L1 interaction for the induction of iNKT cell anergy, the levels of PD-1 and PD-L1 surface expression were analyzed following a multi-low dose treatment with α -GalCer or C20:2. Female NOD mice were treated with a multi-low dose protocol of glycolipid or vehicle (4 µg/dose, every other day for 3 weeks, i.p.) and rested for 10 days (Figure 3.9 A and B) or 1 month (Figure 3.9 C and D). Spleen- and PLN- derived iNKT cells were analyzed by flow cytometry for their surface

Figure 3.8 iNKT cells recover from anergy more rapidly following multi-low dose treatment with C20:2 than α-GalCer. Female NOD mice (4-6 week-old) were treated with a multi-low dose protocol of α-GalCer, C20:2 or vehicle (4 µg/dose every other day for three weeks, i.p.) and rested for either 10 days (A) or 1 month (B). Mice were then reinjected with an additional dose (4 µg, i.p.) of glycolipid. Splenocytes were harvested 2 h after the final injection, cultured *in vitro* for 3 h in the presence of a protein transport inhibitor, Golgi Stop, and TCRβ⁺tetramer⁺ iNKT cells were stained for intracellular levels of IL-2, IFN-γ, and IL-4. Data are representative of two independent experiments yielding similar results and are expressed as mean \pm SD. N = 5 mice/treatment group/time point. *, significant (P<0.05) reduction between primary and recall responses (Vehicle multi-low dose/α-GalCer vs. α-GalCer multi-low dose/α-GalCer, Vehicle multi-low dose/C20:2 vs. C20:2 multi-low dose/C20:2).





Figure 3.9 iNKT cells maintain high levels of PD-1 and PD-L1 surface expression for a longer duration following a multi-low dose treatment with α -GalCer than C20:2. Female NOD mice (4-6 week-old) were treated according to a multi-low dose protocol of α -GalCer, C20:2 or vehicle (4 µg/dose every other day for three weeks, i.p.) and rested for either 10 days (**A**, **B**) or 1 month (**C**, **D**). Lymphocytes from the spleen (**A**, **C**) and PLN (**B**, **D**) were isolated and the levels of PD-1 and PD-L1 surface expression on TCR β^+ tetramer⁺ iNKT cells were analyzed by flow cytometry. Data are representative of two independent experiments yielding similar results and are expressed as mean ± SD. N = 5 mice/treatment group/time point. *, significant (P<0.05) difference between the vehicle and glycolipid treatment groups. †, significant (P<0.05) difference between α -GalCer and C20:2 treatment values.



Multi-low Dose Treatment



Multi-low Dose Treatment

expression of PD-1 and PD-L1. After 10 days of rest, splenic iNKT cells from α -GalCer, but not C20:2, treated mice expressed a significantly increased level of PD-1 and PD-L1 on their surface (Figure 3.9 A). At this time, the level of PD-1 and PD-L1 surface expression on splenic iNKT cells from C20:2 treated mice already returned to steady state (vehicle) levels. Similar data were obtained for PLN-derived iNKT cells at this time (Figure 3.9 B). PD-1 expression was extremely high after multi-low dose administration of α -GalCer with over 75% of iNKT cells being PD-1 positive, indicating that these cells were still highly activated (Figure 3.9 B, left panel). After α -GalCer treatment, PLN-derived iNKT cells also exhibited significantly higher levels of PD-L1 (Figure 3.9 B, right panel). Although a similar increase in PD-L1 expression was also detected on PLN-derived iNKT cells from C20:2 treated mice, this expression was significantly less than that observed on iNKT cells from mice treated with α -GalCer. However, note that the level of surface PD-1 expression on iNKT cells from the C20:2 treatment group was equivalent to that obtained after vehicle treatment (Figure 3.9 B, left panel).

Between 10 days and 1 month post-treatment with α -GalCer, the levels of PD-1 expression on iNKT cells were decreased appreciably in the spleen and PLN (Figure 3.9, C and D), as reflected by reductions in the percentage of PD-1⁺ iNKT cells from approximately 32% to 6% and 80% to 10% in the spleen and PLN, respectively. However, the frequency of PD-1⁺ iNKT cells observed after α -GalCer treatment was still significantly greater than that observed after treatment with C20:2 or vehicle (Figure 3.9, C and D, left panels). In contrast, at 1 month post-treatment, iNKT cells in the spleen from mice that received multi-dose α -GalCer expressed levels of surface PD-L1 comparable to that of iNKT cells from mice treated with multi-dose C20:2 or vehicle (Figure 3.9, C, right panel). Nonetheless, this was not the case for iNKT cells in the PLN as α -GalCer treated cells still displayed elevated expression levels of PD-L1 relative

to both C20:2 and vehicle values (Figure 3.9, D, right panel). Finally, the elevated PD-L1 expression levels noted in the PLN after C20:2 administration returned to vehicle values by 1 month post-treatment (Figure 3.9, B and D, right panels). Thus, the results obtained for PD-1 and PD-L1 surface expression on iNKT cells after multi-low dose glycolipid treatment closely parallel those observed after single dose glycolipid treatment. Importantly, the shorter duration of PD-1 and PD-L1 upregulation on iNKT cells following C20:2 treatment correlates directly with the faster recovery of iNKT cells from anergy under these conditions of stimulation.

3.4 Activation of iNKT cells with glycolipid alters the frequency and function of DCs

DCs are one of the predominant types of APCs that can activate iNKT cells. Numerous studies have shown that in response to α -GalCer or other glycolipids, iNKT cells rapidly secrete a large amount of cytokines and upregulate CD40L expression on their surface, which in turn leads to the activation of DCs [55, 63, 98, 155, 191]. Depending on the iNKT cell agonist, different DC subsets may be preferentially activated or recruited to various immunological sites, which may enhance or suppress many downstream immunological events [98, 128, 172, 173]. Since α -GalCer is a very potent agonist, the strong response elicited by α -GalCer stimulated iNKT cells can result in DC lysis. Therefore, it is important to investigate the effects of α -GalCer and C20:2 on DC activation and function.

3.4.1 Multi-low dose administration of glycolipid decreases mDC frequency

To identify the effect of a protective multi-low dose glycolipid treatment protocol on DCs, the frequencies of various DC subsets were analyzed following this treatment. Female NOD mice were administered a multi-low dose treatment with α -GalCer, C20:2 or vehicle (4 µg/dose every other day for three weeks, i.p.) and rested for 1 month.

Spleen (Figure 3.10 A) and PLN (Figure 3.10 B) lymphocytes were isolated, stained for pDCs (Siglec H⁺ CD11c^{low}) and mDCs (Siglec H⁻ CD11c^{high}), and analyzed by flow cytometry. The mDC subpopulation was further separated into the CD8⁺ and CD8⁻ subsets. Chronic administration of both α -GalCer and C20:2 resulted in a significant decrease in the frequency of total mDCs in the spleen and PLN (Figure 3.10, A and B, middle panels). In addition, C20:2 treatment also significantly reduced the frequency of CD8⁺ mDCs, thereby altering the CD8⁺:CD8⁻ mDC ratio in the PLN, but not the spleen (Figure 3.10, A and B, right panels). Neither glycolipid treatment altered the pDC frequency in the spleen or PLN (Figure 3.10, A and B, left panels). These results demonstrate that both glycolipids preferentially alter the frequency of mDCs, suggesting that this DC subset may be responsible for presenting the majority of glycolipid to iNKT cells. In addition, it is known that CD8⁺ mDC also mediate pro-inflammatory responses. Therefore, it may be beneficial that both glycolipids reduce the total mDC frequency in the spleen and PLNs, since the consequence would be an overall reduction of the CD8⁺ mDC subset. Interestingly, treatment with C20:2, but not α-GalCer, also decreases the frequency of CD8⁺ mDCs within the mDC population, thereby further reducing the frequency of total CD8⁺ mDCs in the PLNs.

3.4.2 Restimulation with glycolipid alters the phenotypic response of CD8⁺ mDCs

Murine CD8⁺ mDCs express significantly higher amounts of CD1d than other DC subsets and are also a major source of the inflammatory cytokine IL-12 *in vivo* [16-18]. Upon activation, mDCs can profoundly influence downstream inflammatory responses. It was recently reported that upon glycolipid restimulation, anergic iNKT cells can induce the function of tolerogenic DCs, which are phenotypically characterized by their decreased IL-12 and increased IL-10 secretion responses [173]. Since our previous results indicated that multi-low dose administration of α -GalCer or C20:2 preferentially

Figure 3.10 Multi-low dose treatment with α -GalCer or C20:2 alters DC frequencies. Female NOD mice (4-6 week-old) were treated with a multi-low dose protocol of α -GalCer, C20:2 or vehicle (4 µg/dose every other day for three weeks, i.p.). One month after the final injection, leukocytes from the spleen (A) and PLN (B) were collected. The frequencies of pDCs (Siglec H⁺ CD11c^{low}) and mDCs (Siglec H⁻ CD11c^{high}), which were further separated into CD11c^{high} CD8⁺ and CD11c^{high} CD8⁻ subsets, were analyzed by flow cytometry. Data are representative of two independent experiments yielding similar results and are expressed as mean \pm SD. N = 5 mice/treatment group/time point. *, significant (P<0.05) difference between the vehicle and glycolipid treatment groups.





reduced the frequency of mDCs, the primary and recall responses of CD8⁺ mDCs to both glycolipids was next investigated.

Female NOD mice were administered a single dose (4 μ g, i.p.) of α -GalCer, C20:2 or vehicle and rested for 1 week to ensure that anergy was induced after both The mice were then re-injected with an additional 4 μ g of glycolipid treatments. glycolipid. Splenocytes were harvested 6 h after the second injection, cultured in vitro for 3 h in the presence of the protein transport inhibitor, Golgi Stop, and CD11c^{high}CD8⁺ mDCs were stained for intracellular levels of IL-12 (Figure 3.11 A) and IL-10 (Figure 3.11 B). Upon initial exposure to glycolipid, CD8⁺ mDCs responded by synthesizing significantly greater amounts of IL-12 in response to α -GalCer (Vehicle/ α -GalCer) relative to C20:2 (Vehicle/C20:2) (Figure 3.11 A). The primary IL-10 responses elicited by both glycolipids were equivalent (Figure 3.11 B), further demonstrating that C20:2 elicits a reduced inflammatory response. As reported [173], the CD8⁺ mDC responses elicited by anergic iNKT cells differed from those elicited by non-anergic iNKT cells after a recall response (a-GalCer/a-GalCer, C20:2/C20:2). Restimulation of anergic iNKT cells with α-GalCer significantly blunted the IL-12 response to the level observed for vehicle treatment (Figure 3.11 A). In addition, there was a slight increase in intracellular IL-10 levels, however this increase was not significant (p>0.05). In contrast, restimulation of anergic iNKT cells with C20:2 induced a more pronounced shift in the CD8⁺ mDC response. While there was a considerable decrease in intracellular IL-12 synthesis to a level that was significantly lower than the vehicle level, there was also a significant (about two-fold) increase in IL-10 production (Figure 3.11, A and B). Thus, multiple doses of C20:2 induce CD8⁺ mDCs that possess a greater anti-inflammatory and possibly "tolerogenic" phenotype than those elicited by α -GalCer.
Figure 3.11 Primary and recall responses of CD11c^{high}CD8⁺ mDCs to α-GalCer and

C20:2. Female NOD mice (4-6 week-old) were treated with a single dose (4 μ g, i.p.) of α -GalCer, C20:2 or vehicle and rested for 1 week to induce iNKT cell anergy. Mice were then re-injected with an additional dose (4 μ g, i.p.) of glycolipid. Splenocytes were harvested 6 h after the final injection, cultured *in vitro* for 3 h in the presence of a protein transport inhibitor, Golgi Stop, and CD11c^{high}CD8⁺ mDCs were stained for intracellular levels of IL-12 (A) and IL-10 (B). Data are representative of two independent experiments yielding similar results. N = 5 mice/treatment group. *, significant (P<0.05) difference between the Vehicle/Vehicle and glycolipid treatment groups. †, significant (P<0.05) difference between indicated values.



1[#] Injection/ 2nd Injection: Δ Vehicle/Vehicle 🐼 Vehicle/α-GalCer 🔲 α-GalCer/α-GalCer 🔀 Vehicle/C20:2 🛄 C20:2/C20:2

93

3.4.3 Multi-low dose treatment with glycolipid alters DC function

Protection from T1D by treatment with α -GalCer results in part from the induction of tolerogenic DCs that migrate to the PLN and suppress autoreactive T cells [137, 171, 173]. While our findings demonstrated that repeated administration of C20:2 induced CD8⁺ mDCs with a tolerogenic phenotype, it was important to functionally prove this and demonstrate that these DCs can actually transfer Ag-specific tolerance. Accordingly, CD11c⁺ DCs were analyzed for their ability to induce a recall response from Ag-primed CD4⁺ T cells isolated from mice treated with a multi-low dose protocol of glycolipid. Female NOD mice were treated with a multi-low dose regimen of glycolipid or vehicle (4 µg/dose every other day for three weeks, i.p.) and rested for one week. CD11c⁺ DCs were then isolated and pooled from the spleen and PLNs of these mice. Concurrently, another group of female NOD mice received a single injection (100 µg, i.p.) of the Ins B9-23 peptide or vehicle (1x PBS) emulsified in IFA to generate an immune response towards the peptide. After 10 days of rest, CD4⁺ T cells were isolated and pooled from the spleens of these mice. $CD11c^+$ cells from mice treated with multilow dose glycolipid were then cultured with peptide primed CD4⁺ T cells and restimulated in vitro with 100 µg /mL of Ins B9-23 peptide for 72 h (Figure 3.12 A). CD11c⁺ DCs from the vehicle treated NOD mice elicited a robust activation of primed CD4⁺ T cells, as evidenced by the induction of cell proliferation as well as IL-2 and IFN- γ secretion in the presence of recall Ag (Figure 3.12, B-D). IL-4 secretion was not detected in any of the cultures (data not shown). In contrast, in vivo treatment of NOD mice with C20:2 was more effective than that of α -GalCer in decreasing the stimulatory capacity of $CD11c^+$ DCs. While α -GalCer treated DCs elicited a significantly reduced IL-2 and IFN- γ response from the CD4⁺ T cells compared to vehicle, the reduced proliferation observed was not significant (p>0.05). However, multi-low dose treatment with C20:2 altered DC function in a manner that significantly reduced the CD4⁺ T cell

Figure 3.12 Multi-low dose stimulation of iNKT cells with C20:2 alters the function of DCs. Female NOD mice (4-5 week-old) were treated with a multi-low dose protocol of α -GalCer, C20:2 or vehicle (4 µg/dose, every other day for 3 weeks). One week after the final dose, spleen and PLN suspensions were pooled and CD11c⁺ DCs were isolated from each group. Concurrently, Ins B9-23 peptide or vehicle (PBS) emulsified in IFA was administered (100 µg, i.p.) to a separate group of female NOD mice to prime their CD4⁺ T cells. Ins B9-23 peptide primed-CD4⁺ T cells were isolated and cultured with CD11c⁺ DCs in the presence of Ins B9-23 (100 µg/mL) for 72 h (A). A T cell proliferation assay (B) as well as IL-2 (C) and IFN- γ (D) ELISA assays were performed. Data are representative of two independent experiments yielding similar results. *, significant (P<0.05) difference between compared groups. ND, not detected.



proliferative response as well as IL-2 and IFN- γ secretion compared to the results obtained in both the vehicle and α -GalCer treatment groups (Figure 3.12, B-D). These observations suggest that chronic activation of iNKT cells by synthetic glycolipids can alter DC function, and that C20:2 appears to induce DCs that possess a reduced stimulatory (more tolerogenic) capacity compared to those DCs stimulated upon treatment with α -GalCer.

Chapter 4:

Discussion

4.1 Summary of results

T1D is an inflammatory autoimmune disease that is characterized by the T cell mediated destruction of insulin-producing pancreatic β cells. It is widely believed that T1D arises, at least in part, due to immune dysregulation [98, 102]. In particular, two main regulatory cell populations, T_{regs} and iNKT cells, have been identified as being numerically and functionally deficient in NOD mice [47-51, 98, 128-130]. Similar results have also been observed in human diabetic patients, although there are still conflicting results in the literature [47-51, 98, 128-130]. These inconsistencies, however, may be due to the large variability that exists within the human population as well as the use of only peripheral blood samples for analysis [47-51, 98, 128-130]. Regardless, numerous studies have focussed on activating and expanding these subsets for therapeutic purposes.

The dual ability to both activate and suppress immune responses make iNKT cells a very promising target for potential drug therapies. The potent iNKT cell agonist, α -GalCer can protect NOD mice against T1D when administered in a multi-low dose protocol [128-130, 137]. While α -GalCer has provided invaluable insight into the mechanisms of iNKT cell activation, due to the very strong cytokine responses and longlasting transactivation of other immune cells that are elicited, it may not be a suitable drug candidate for the treatment of T1D. The α -GalCer derivative C20:2 is also capable of mediating protection against T1D, and there is evidence to suggest that it does so with higher efficacy than α -GalCer [185]. The overall reduced and predominantly T_H2 response elicited by C20:2 allows this compound to protect against T1D without the requirement for T_{reg} activity, which is not the case for α -GalCer (Ly et. al, 2009, in press, Appendix A). This study attempted to further characterize the activation of iNKT cells in response to C20:2 administration as well as provide additional insight into the role of anergy induction in the protection against T1D in NOD mice. Consistent with previous studies, in response to a single dose of C20:2, iNKT cells elicited a greater T_H2 response with increased IL-4 and decreased IFN- γ secretion relative to α -GalCer. Interestingly, C20:2-activated iNKT cells did not experience the robust expansion phase that has been reported for α -GalCer treated cells [157]. In addition, C20:2 administration resulted in the faster induction of and recovery from iNKT cell anergy. This property may be very beneficial for future therapeutic use, due to the potential for the faster induction of tolerogenic DCs and a reduction in activation induced cell death. After a multi-low dose treatment with C20:2, the activated iNKT cells exhibited an increased survival rate and also induced DCs that possessed a significantly reduced stimulatory capacity relative to those treated with α -GalCer. These findings suggest that C20:2 may be a more beneficial drug for the treatment of T1D than α -GalCer and warrants further investigation as a candidate for clinical trials in humans at risk for T1D.

4.2 The structure and presentation of glycolipid agonists significantly impacts iNKT cell responses

In comparison to α -GalCer, C20:2 contains a fatty acyl side chain shortened from C26 to C20 as well as two double bonds at carbons 11 and 14 (Figure 1.7). Treatment with C20:2 resulted in a greater T_H2 response with increased levels of IL-4 and decreased IFN- γ during their peak secretion times both *in vitro* and *in vivo*, thus confirming previous results (Figure 3.1) [184]. Interestingly, the IFN- γ response elicited *in vivo* by C20:2 administration was more rapid, but less sustained than α -GalCer as indicated by the 2 h and 24 h time points, respectively (Figure 3.1). In addition, the iNKT cell expansion profile was also significantly altered between α -GalCer and C20:2. Whereas

101

the injection of α -GalCer elicited a robust iNKT cell expansion in both the spleen and PLNs that peaked after 72 h, C20:2 activated iNKT cells did not expand at all in the spleen and only exhibited a minor (about 2-fold) expansion in the PLN (Figure 3.2).

Two main reasons may explain these results. Firstly, the altered chemical structure of C20:2 may lead to an altered pathway of presentation of this glycolipid by the CD1d molecule and therefore elicit a different iNKT cell response. The A' channel in CD1d, which contains the fatty acyl side chain of glycolipids during presentation, can accommodate chains consisting of a maximum of 26 carbons in length [61]. It has been proposed that while α -GalCer completely fills this space, a compound containing a reduced fatty acyl chain length, such as C20:2, may result in the partial collapse of the unfilled portion of the A' channel, resulting in surface exposed structural changes and potentially an altered response [192].

A second, but not mutually exclusive explanation may revolve around the requirements of both glycolipids to load onto CD1d molecules. Loading of α -GalCer onto CD1d requires many cofactors such as saposins, GM2 activator proteins, and Niemann-Pick type C1 and C2 proteins, which are known to have detergent-like activities that facilitate the solubilization of lipids and their exchange between hydrophobic binding sites [59, 187, 193-195]. As such, α -GalCer must be internalized before it can load onto CD1d in the late endosome or lysosome [59, 187, 193-195]. Conversely, C20:2 has the ability to load directly onto CD1d molecules present on the surface of APCs without the need for internalization [189]. Further analysis revealed that C20:2 can be detected in complex with CD1d as quickly as 30 min after its addition to culture, while the majority of α -GalCer:CD1d complexes were not detected until 18 h [189]. The earlier loading onto CD1d may result in a more rapid activation of iNKT cells and therefore be

responsible for the increased IFN- γ response observed in the serum at 2 h after C20:2 administration (Figure 3.1 B, left panel) (Ly et. al, 2009, in press, Appendix A).

As a consequence of the differential CD1d loading requirements of α -GalCer and C20:2, each glycolipid is presented to iNKT cells in a different manner. Due to the internalization of α -GalCer, upon loading onto a CD1d molecule, the glycolipid:CD1d complex is shuttled to the surface and presented to iNKT cells in the context of a lipid raft [59, 196, 197]. Importantly, lipid rafts contain an abundance of co-stimulatory molecules and have been shown to be able to deliver iNKT cell activation signals at suboptimal concentrations of Ag [197]. Due to the direct loading of C20:2 onto surface CD1d molecules, the majority of C20:2 molecules are presented to iNKT cells outside of lipid rafts (Figure 4.1) [188, 189]. This critical difference may play a large role in explaining the observed differences in iNKT cell expansion between a-GalCer and C20:2 as well as the prolonged IFN- γ response by α -GalCer stimulated iNKT cells. Proper costimulation has been shown to be required for iNKT cell expansion in vivo [198]. In addition, in the presence of costimulation blockade (anti-CD86), iNKT cells are polarized towards a $T_{\rm H2}$ cytokine response [199]. The fact that C20:2 is presented outside of lipid rafts, where there is a reduced density of costimulatory molecules, may be responsible for the reduced iNKT cell expansion as well as the greater T_H2 response. Taken together, these results indicate that minor structural changes to glycolipid agonists can lead to large scale differences in iNKT cell responses.

4.3 C20:2 administration leads to a more rapidly induced and less sustained state of anergy in iNKT cells compared to α-GalCer administration

After treatment of NOD mice with a single dose of glycolipid, both α -GalCer and C20:2 induced iNKT cell anergy *in vitro* and *in vivo* (Figures 3.3 and 3.4). However,

Figure 4.1 Differential CD1d loading requirements of α-GalCer and C20:2. (A)

The glycolipid α -GalCer requires internalization and the assistance of intracellular lipid transfer proteins to load onto CD1d in the late endosome or lysosome. The α -GalCer:CD1d complex is then shuttled to the surface and presented to iNKT cells in the context of a lipid raft, which is abundant in costimulatory molecules. **(B)** Conversely, C20:2 has the ability to load directly onto CD1d molecules present on the surface of APCs. As a result, the majority of C20:2:CD1d complexes are located outside of lipid rafts. The reduced amount of costimulation present outside of lipid rafts may account for the overall reduced immune response observed after C20:2 administration, compared to α -GalCer. Adapted from Dascher and Brenner, 2003. [59]



C20:2 administration resulted in the faster induction of iNKT cell anergy as shown by the more rapid reduction in IFN-y observed at 48 h in vitro (Figure 3.3) and intracellular IL-2 at 72 h (Figure 3.4). While reduced intracellular cytokine staining is a direct measure of iNKT cell anergy, the decreased IFN-y response observed following in vitro restimulation of total splenocytes also indirectly identifies the hyporesponsive iNKT cells. In particular, NK cells are the major producers of IFN-y following glycolipid stimulation However, since anergic iNKT cells are impaired in their ability to [158, 160]. transactivate other immune cells [157], the reduced IFN- γ responses observed upon restimulation (Figure 3.3 A) correlates with the induction of iNKT cell anergy. In addition, at 24 h post-injection, there was a significantly greater amount of PD-1⁺ iNKT cells in the PLN from mice receiving C20:2 compared to α -GalCer (Figure 3.5 B, left panel). As mentioned previously, the surface loading capabilities of C20:2 allow for it to complex with CD1d more rapidly than α -GalCer. This may allow for the faster activation of iNKT cells and therefore lead to the more rapid upregulation of PD-1 and the subsequent induction of anergy.

Since it has been well established that only multiple doses of glycolipid are able to protect NOD mice from T1D [128-130, 137], iNKT cell anergy appears to play an important role in this protection. Initial studies determined that multiple α -GalCer administrations provided favourable benefits in part due to the T_H2 polarization of the immune response that was elicited as well as the induction of tolerogenic DCs in the PLNs [128, 171, 172]. Subsequent analysis revealed that restimulation of anergic iNKT cells resulted in a significantly blunted IFN- γ response while maintaining low levels of IL-4 secretion, thus resulting in T_H2 skewing [157]. Furthermore, these anergic iNKT cells were shown to promote the differentiation of DCs with tolerogenic capabilities upon restimulation [173]. In contrast, in the interval between the initial activation and the induction of anergy, iNKT cells promote immunogenic DCs [173]. Therefore, it appears that restimulation of anergic iNKT cells may be responsible for the protective effects observed upon treatment of T1D with a suitable glycolipid.

Throughout the experiments conducted, a common theme emerged where C20:2 administration resulted in a faster recovery of iNKT cell anergy relative to α -GalCer both *in vitro* and *in vivo*. This phenomenon occurred regardless of the treatment protocol as both single (Figures 3.3 and 3.4) and multiple (Figures 3.7 and 3.8) doses of glycolipid resulted in full iNKT cell responsiveness to C20:2 restimulation 1 month after the initial treatment. As mentioned previously, it appears as though iNKT cell anergy is a regulatory mechanism that has evolved to prevent the chronic activation of these potent immune cells and thus prevent potential damage to the host [38]. Therefore, it seems reasonable that due to the less sustained activation of iNKT cells elicited by C20:2 relative to α -GalCer, these cells would be regulated by anergy for a shorter duration of time (Ly et. al, 2009, in press, Appendix A).

Correlated with the faster recovery from anergy is the more rapid return of PD-1 and PD-L1 levels on iNKT cells in the spleen and PLN to vehicle levels after treatment with both single (Figure 3.5) and multiple (Figure 3.9) doses of C20:2. Under normal conditions, PD-1 expression establishes a threshold of activation that must be overcome, usually through costimulation, before an immune response is initiated [166, 200]. However, during robust activation of conventional T cells, this receptor is upregulated and changes from a "gate keeper" of activation to a veto signal [200]. As such, PD-1 plays a critical role in maintaining tolerance and shutting down excessive immune responses [168, 200-202]. In order to inhibit TCR mediated activation, upon interaction with PD-L1, PD-1 specifically inhibits phosphatidylinositol-3-kinase (PI3K), an important molecule in the early TCR signalling cascade [203, 204]. Under normal conditions, TCR signalling results in increased glucose metabolism and the production of IL-2 [200, 205] (Figure 4.2). Therefore, blocking PI3K activation would efficiently prevent T cell activation because it would deny the cell the resources required for division, effector function, and differentiation [200]. Interestingly, it has been observed in conventional T cells that IL-2 can override the inhibitory effects of PD-1 ligation [206].

Recent evidence has identified a dual role for the PD-L1 molecule. In addition to binding PD-1 and delivering an inhibitory signal on the PD-1-expressing cell, PD-L1 also has the ability to associate with the costimulatory molecule, B7-1, present on APCs [168, 207]. Functional studies indicated that the B7-1:PD-L1 interaction can inhibit proliferation and cytokine production by the PD-L1-expressing T cell [168, 207]. Thus, it is not surprising that PD-1 and PD-L1 signalling pathways have been shown to be key mediators in the induction of iNKT cell anergy since it is characterized by deficient IL-2 production and proliferation as well as an overall reduced effector response that can be overcome by the addition of exogenous IL-2 (Figure 3.3 B, right panel) [157, 166, 167]. It follows that the less sustained activation of iNKT cells by C20:2 would result in a reduced and less sustained PD-1 and PD-L1 upregulation compared to α -GalCer and thus result in a faster recovery from iNKT cell anergy (Figures 3.5 and 3.9).

The inhibition of iNKT cell activation and the subsequent induction of anergy elicited by PD-1 signalling may also play a role in iNKT cell survival. Upon TCR ligation in conventional T cells, PI3K plays a role in assisting the initiation of the signalling cascade responsible for T cell activation [208-210]. In addition, upon costimulation with CD28, PI3K also leads to the upregulation of Bcl-xL, a survival protein that allows activated T cells to become resistant to apoptosis (Figure 4.2) [208-210]. Interestingly, unlike other inhibitory signalling molecules, such as CTLA-4, PD-1 signalling does not lead to the upregulation of Bcl-xL expression on T cells, suggesting

Figure 4.2 PD-1 signalling pathway. Upon interaction with its ligand PD-L1, PD-1 signalling leads to the inhibition of phosphatidylinositol-3-kinase (PI3K), which effectively abrogates TCR-mediated T cell activation. Adapted from Riley 2009 [200]

1. Sec. 1. Sec



.



that ligation of PD-1 may render T cells more susceptible to apoptosis [200, 204, 211]. This is consistent with reports suggesting that anergic iNKT cells are more susceptible to activation induced cell death [66]. Accordingly, after a protective multi-low dose administration of α -GalCer to NOD mice, a significant decrease in the frequency of iNKT cells occurs in the spleen [66, 178]. Conversely, after a multi-low dose administration of C20:2, there was a decrease in iNKT cell frequency in the spleen of NOD mice, however this reduction was less than that observed after treatment with α -GalCer (Figure 3.6 A). Therefore, the more rapid downregulation of PD-1 and PD-L1 on iNKT cells combined with the faster recovery from anergy in mice treated with C20:2 relative to those receiving α -GalCer appears to be beneficial as it results in a reduced amount of iNKT cell death.

4.4. Multi-dose treatment with C20:2 alters the frequency, phenotype, and function of DCs

It appears as though a major reason why iNKT cell agonists are able to protect NOD mice from T1D is due to the capacity of iNKT cells to modulate DCs. Studies have revealed that after a multi-low dose treatment of NOD mice with α -GalCer, DCs that possess tolerogenic capabilities are recruited to the PLN. Presumably, these tolerogenic DCs inhibit autoreactive T cells and therefore protect against T1D by preventing further islet β cell destruction [128, 171, 172]. It was therefore of interest to investigate the effects of C20:2 on the modulation of DC subsets.

Interestingly, a multi-low dose treatment with C20:2 appears to modify DCs in a more favourable manner than α -GalCer due to the frequency, phenotypic, and functional alterations that are elicited. After a multi-low dose treatment, both α -GalCer and C20:2 significantly reduced the frequency of the total mDC population in both the spleen and

PLN, while the pDC frequency remained unaltered (Figure 3.10 A and B, middle panels). It has been reported that pDCs play a protective role in NOD mice [171], while the CD8⁺ subset of mDCs have a pro-inflammatory role due to their ability to produce large amounts of IL-12, which in turn can elicit an IFN- γ response from NK cells [16-18, 68]. Therefore, the preferential reduction of the total mDC population by both glycolipids may assist in the protection from T1D in NOD mice by reducing the number of inflammatory CD8⁺ mDCs present in the secondary lymphoid organs. Importantly, C20:2, but not α -GalCer, also reduced the frequency of CD8⁺ mDCs in the total mDC population in the PLN, which may provide additional therapeutic benefits (Figure 3.10 B, right panel).

Since multi-low dose treatment with C20:2 was found to reduce the frequency of $CD8^+$ mDCs to a greater degree than that obtained with α -GalCer (Figure 3.10), it was of interest to investigate whether treatment with C20:2 also alters the phenotype of CD8⁺ mDCs. A single dose of C20:2 was shown to elicit a significantly reduced intracellular IL-12 response in CD8⁺ mDCs, while maintaining equivalent levels of IL-10 compared to α -GalCer (Vehicle/ α -GalCer vs. Vehicle/C20:2) (Figure 3.11). This may provide an additional explanation as to why C20:2 treated iNKT cells induce a greater T_H2 response since a reduction in IL-12 may elicit a lower IFN-y secretion from NK cells. Upon restimulation of anergic iNKT cells, a second administration of both α -GalCer and C20:2 resulted in a significantly reduced IL-12 CD8⁺ mDC response, which is characteristic of tolerogenic DCs. Interestingly, restimulation with C20:2, but not α -GalCer, also induced an increased IL-10 response (Vehicle/ α -GalCer vs. α -GalCer/ α -GalCer, Vehicle/C20:2 vs. C20:2/C20:2) (Figure 3.11). The additional synthesis of IL-10 in the CD8⁺ mDCs of NOD mice treated with C20:2 suggests that these cells may possess a greater suppressive capacity than those DCs from a-GalCer treated mice. This notion was further supported following the functional analysis of the total DC population from mice that received a protective multi-low dose treatment with glycolipid. Consistent with the phenotypic

characteristics of the CD8⁺ mDCs, total DCs from mice treated with C20:2 were more effective at suppressing the recall response of peptide-primed CD4⁺ T cells than those from α -GalCer treated mice, thus illustrating their greater tolerogenic capabilities (Figure 3.12). The induction of DCs with a greater ability to suppress T cell responses is a very important and promising characteristic of C20:2 for the prospective therapeutic treatment of human T1D patients.

4.5 Clinical translation

Overall, this study 1) highlights the potential of glycolipid agonist modulation of iNKT cell activity for the treatment of T1D and 2) demonstrates the effects that chemical modifications to iNKT cell agonists have on the elicited immune response. For the treatment of inflammatory autoimmune diseases such as T1D, C20:2 appears to provide several beneficial immune responses that may translate clinically into a more effective and safer therapeutic alternative to α -GalCer. The less sustained and T_H2-skewed primary immune response, combined with the faster induction of iNKT cell anergy after a single C20:2 injection, may reduce the initial side effects of glycolipid administration compared to α -GalCer. In particular, the lower IFN- γ response elicited by C20:2 administration may limit the negative contribution that α -GalCer treatment has on the ongoing inflammatory response in T1D patients. In addition, by reducing the time frame between the initial activation and the ensuing induction of iNKT cell anergy from 1 week to 72 h compared to α-GalCer, as shown from the intracellular IL-2 production (Figure 3.4, left panel), C20:2 administration may limit the number and function of immunogenic DCs induced upon restimulation [173]. This would further reduce the potential side effects elicited by the inflammatory DCs induced after the initial administration of the drug. In addition, treatment with multiple doses of C20:2 may also diminish the ongoing autoimmune response in T1D patients more rapidly than α -GalCer due to the faster

induction of tolerogenic DCs, thus avoiding unnecessary destruction of additional islet β cells [173].

It is also noteworthy that the faster recovery from iNKT cell anergy observed after C20:2 administration, limited the amount of iNKT cell death that ensued after a multilow dose treatment protocol. Due to the expanding role of iNKT cells as a key regulator of immune responses [64, 71, 98], it is vital that therapeutic drugs do not render the host immunocompromised. Finally, an intriguing characteristic of C20:2 is its ability to recruit tolerogenic DCs to secondary lymphoid organs that possess greater suppressive capabilities than α -GalCer treated DCs, which may contribute to the more efficient protection from T1D. Taken together, these characteristics of C20:2 make it a prime candidate for future therapeutic use in clinical trials of T1D. Nonetheless, further experimentation on the specific mechanism(s) of C20:2 mediated protection from T1D may be required before such human treatments begin.

4.6. Future directions

While this study complements previous work conducted in the field regarding iNKT cell responses to glycolipid agonists, further work is required to elucidate the complex immune processes that are responsible for mediating protection against T1D. While a T_H2 response is beneficial for treating inflammatory autoimmune diseases, further structure/function analysis is needed to determine what specific alterations to the chemical structure of glycolipids are required to induce such a response. As mentioned previously, the altered requirements for glycolipid loading onto CD1d may be responsible for a T_H2 response; however it is unknown why minor alterations to the fatty acyl side chain would allow C20:2 to load onto CD1d without the need for internalization and

assistance from intracellular lipid transfer proteins. Answering these questions will have a profound effect on our understanding of iNKT cell biology.

As described above, iNKT cell anergy appears to play a major role in protection against T1D in NOD mice, in part due to the subsequent modulation of DCs. Future studies should be aimed at functionally proving the essential role of iNKT cell anergy in protection as well as further analyzing the role of specific DC subsets in disease prevention. In particular, it may be beneficial to take advantage of the recent evidence suggesting that PD-1 signalling is required for iNKT cell anergy. By using blocking antibodies directed against PD-1 and PD-L1, it would be feasible to inhibit the induction of iNKT cell anergy and determine whether or not this prevents the protection against T1D in NOD mice after a multi-low dose treatment of glycolipid. In addition, while C20:2 treatment results in a faster induction of iNKT cell anergy, and theoretically the more rapid recruitment of tolerogenic DCs to PLNs based on previous reports [173], it is important to functionally test this hypothesis by performing a kinetic analysis of the suppressive abilities of DCs following in vivo restimulation of anergic iNKT cells.

Finally, this study demonstrated that restimulation of anergic iNKT cells with C20:2 altered the response of CD8⁺ mDCs in a manner that mimics a tolerogenic phenotype. However, due to practical limitations, only the total DC population was used in functionally analyzing the suppressive capacity of these cells after a multi-low dose treatment. It is therefore possible that C20:2 may convert CD8⁺ mDCs from inflammatory mediators to suppressive APCs directly or, conversely, reduce their immunogenic capacity while recruiting other tolerogenic DC subsets, such as CD8⁻ mDCs or pDCs, to the spleen and PLN instead. A functional analysis of the tolerogenic capabilities of specific DC subsets after a multi-low dose administration of glycolipid

will further enhance our understanding of the mechanisms involved in the protection against T1D.

Chapter 5:

References

- 1. Janeway, C.A., Jr. and R. Medzhitov, *Innate immune recognition*. Annu Rev Immunol, 2002. **20**: p. 197-216.
- 2. Matzinger, P., The danger model: a renewed sense of self. Science, 2002. **296**(5566): p. 301-5.
- 3. Hoffmann, J.A., et al., *Phylogenetic perspectives in innate immunity*. Science, 1999. **284**(5418): p. 1313-8.
- 4. Janeway, C.A., Travers, P., Walport, M., and Schlomchik, M. J., *Immunobiology: The Immune System in Health and Disease*. 2005, New York: Garland Science Publishing, .
- 5. Trinchieri, G., *Interleukin-12 and its role in the generation of TH1 cells*. Immunol Today, 1993. **14**(7): p. 335-8.
- 6. Trombetta, E.S. and I. Mellman, *Cell biology of antigen processing in vitro and in vivo*. Annu Rev Immunol, 2005. **23**: p. 975-1028.
- 7. Banchereau, J. and R.M. Steinman, *Dendritic cells and the control of immunity*. Nature, 1998. **392**(6673): p. 245-52.
- 8. Itano, A.A., et al., Distinct dendritic cell populations sequentially present antigen to CD4 T cells and stimulate different aspects of cell-mediated immunity. Immunity, 2003. **19**(1): p. 47-57.
- 9. Randolph, G.J., Dendritic cell migration to lymph nodes: cytokines, chemokines, and lipid mediators. Semin Immunol, 2001. 13(5): p. 267-74.
- 10. Steinman, R.M., *The dendritic cell system and its role in immunogenicity*. Annu Rev Immunol, 1991. **9**: p. 271-96.
- 11. Soumelis, V. and Y.J. Liu, From plasmacytoid to dendritic cell: morphological and functional switches during plasmacytoid pre-dendritic cell differentiation. Eur J Immunol, 2006. **36**(9): p. 2286-92.
- Hadeiba, H., et al., CCR9 expression defines tolerogenic plasmacytoid dendritic cells able to suppress acute graft-versus-host disease. Nat Immunol, 2008. 9(11): p. 1253-60.
- 13. Banchereau, J., V. Pascual, and A.K. Palucka, *Autoimmunity through cytokine-induced dendritic cell activation*. Immunity, 2004. **20**(5): p. 539-50.
- 14. Krug, A., et al., Interferon-producing cells fail to induce proliferation of naive T cells but can promote expansion and T helper 1 differentiation of antigenexperienced unpolarized T cells. J Exp Med, 2003. **197**(7): p. 899-906.
- 15. Zhang, J., et al., Characterization of Siglec-H as a novel endocytic receptor expressed on murine plasmacytoid dendritic cell precursors. Blood, 2006. 107(9): p. 3600-8.
- Maldonado-Lopez, R., et al., CD8alpha+ and CD8alpha- subclasses of dendritic cells direct the development of distinct T helper cells in vivo. J Exp Med, 1999. 189(3): p. 587-92.
- 17. Pulendran, B., et al., Distinct dendritic cell subsets differentially regulate the class of immune response in vivo. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, 1999. **96**(3): p. 1036-41.
- 18. Vremec, D., et al., The surface phenotype of dendritic cells purified from mouse thymus and spleen: investigation of the CD8 expression by a subpopulation of dendritic cells. J Exp Med, 1992. 176(1): p. 47-58.
- 19. Pancer, Z. and M.D. Cooper, *The evolution of adaptive immunity*. Annu Rev Immunol, 2006. **24**: p. 497-518.

- 20. Ahmed, R. and D. Gray, *Immunological memory and protective immunity:* understanding their relation. Science, 1996. 272(5258): p. 54-60.
- 21. Tangye, S.G. and D.M. Tarlinton, *Memory B cells: effectors of long-lived immune responses.* Eur J Immunol, 2009. **39**(8): p. 2065-75.
- 22. McHeyzer-Williams, L.J. and M.G. McHeyzer-Williams, *Antigen-specific memory B cell development*. Annu Rev Immunol, 2005. **23**: p. 487-513.
- 23. Lowin, B., et al., Cytolytic T-cell cytotoxicity is mediated through perform and Fas lytic pathways. Nature, 1994. **370**(6491): p. 650-2.
- 24. Korn, T., et al., IL-17 and Th17 Cells. Annu Rev Immunol, 2009. 27: p. 485-517.
- 25. Mosmann, T.R. and R.L. Coffman, *TH1 and TH2 cells: different patterns of lymphokine secretion lead to different functional properties.* Annu Rev Immunol, 1989. 7: p. 145-73.
- 26. Lanzavecchia, A. and F. Sallusto, Antigen decoding by T lymphocytes: from synapses to fate determination. Nat Immunol, 2001. 2(6): p. 487-92.
- 27. Lanzavecchia, A. and F. Sallusto, *Regulation of T cell immunity by dendritic cells*. Cell, 2001. **106**(3): p. 263-6.
- 28. Dong, C. and R.A. Flavell, *Cell fate decision: T-helper 1 and 2 subsets in immune responses.* Arthritis Res, 2000. **2**(3): p. 179-188.
- 29. Nakamura, T., et al., Polarization of IL-4- and IFN-gamma-producing CD4+ T cells following activation of naive CD4+ T cells. J Immunol, 1997. **158**(3): p. 1085-94.
- 30. Nakamura, T., et al., *Roles of IL-4 and IFN-gamma in stabilizing the T helper cell type 1 and 2 phenotype.* J Immunol, 1997. **158**(6): p. 2648-53.
- 31. Paul, W.E. and R.A. Seder, Lymphocyte responses and cytokines. Cell, 1994. 76(2): p. 241-51.
- 32. Hamid, Q. and M. Tulic, *Immunobiology of asthma*. Annu Rev Physiol, 2009. **71**: p. 489-507.
- 33. Veldhoen, M., et al., *TGFbeta in the context of an inflammatory cytokine milieu supports de novo differentiation of IL-17-producing T cells.* Immunity, 2006. **24**(2): p. 179-89.
- 34. Stockinger, B., M. Veldhoen, and B. Martin, *Th17 T cells: linking innate and adaptive immunity.* Semin Immunol, 2007. **19**(6): p. 353-61.
- 35. Ruddle, N.H. and E.M. Akirav, Secondary lymphoid organs: responding to genetic and environmental cues in ontogeny and the immune response. J Immunol, 2009. **183**(4): p. 2205-12.
- 36. Ly, D., et al., Protection from type 1 diabetes by invariant NK T cells requires the activity of CD4+CD25+ regulatory T cells. J Immunol, 2006. 177(6): p. 3695-704.
- 37. Fontenot, J.D., M.A. Gavin, and A.Y. Rudensky, *Foxp3 programs the development and function of CD4+CD25+ regulatory T cells.* Nat Immunol, 2003. **4**(4): p. 330-6.
- 38. Wu, L., et al., Invariant natural killer T cells: innate-like T cells with potent immunomodulatory activities. Tissue Antigens, 2009. 73(6): p. 535-45.
- 39. Chen, Z., et al., Where CD4+CD25+ T reg cells impinge on autoimmune diabetes. J Exp Med, 2005. 202(10): p. 1387-97.

- 40. Schneider, A., et al., The effector T cells of diabetic subjects are resistant to regulation via CD4+ FOXP3+ regulatory T cells. J Immunol, 2008. 181(10): p. 7350-5.
- 41. Putnam, A.L., et al., *Expansion of human regulatory T-cells from patients with type 1 diabetes*. Diabetes, 2009. **58**(3): p. 652-62.
- 42. Rubtsov, Y.P., et al., Regulatory T cell-derived interleukin-10 limits inflammation at environmental interfaces. Immunity, 2008. **28**(4): p. 546-58.
- 43. Lund, J.M., et al., Coordination of early protective immunity to viral infection by regulatory T cells. Science, 2008. **320**(5880): p. 1220-4.
- 44. Lu, L.F. and A. Rudensky, *Molecular orchestration of differentiation and function of regulatory T cells*. Genes Dev, 2009. **23**(11): p. 1270-82.
- 45. Josefowicz, S.Z. and A. Rudensky, *Control of regulatory T cell lineage commitment and maintenance*. Immunity, 2009. **30**(5): p. 616-25.
- 46. Cao, X., Regulatory T cells and immune tolerance to tumors. Immunol Res, 2009.
- 47. Gregori, S., et al., Dynamics of pathogenic and suppressor T cells in autoimmune diabetes development. J Immunol, 2003. 171(8): p. 4040-7.
- 48. Kukreja, A., et al., *Multiple immuno-regulatory defects in type-1 diabetes*. J Clin Invest, 2002. **109**(1): p. 131-40.
- 49. Salomon, B., et al., *B7/CD28 costimulation is essential for the homeostasis of the CD4+CD25+ immunoregulatory T cells that control autoimmune diabetes.* Immunity, 2000. **12**(4): p. 431-40.
- 50. Setoguchi, R., et al., Homeostatic maintenance of natural Foxp3(+) CD25(+) CD4(+) regulatory T cells by interleukin (IL)-2 and induction of autoimmune disease by IL-2 neutralization. J Exp Med, 2005. 201(5): p. 723-35.
- 51. Tritt, M., et al., Functional waning of naturally occurring CD4+ regulatory Tcells contributes to the onset of autoimmune diabetes. Diabetes, 2008. **57**(1): p. 113-23.
- 52. Hansen, D.S. and L. Schofield, Regulation of immunity and pathogenesis in infectious diseases by CD1d-restricted NKT cells. Int J Parasitol, 2004. **34**(1): p. 15-25.
- 53. Taniguchi, M., et al., *The regulatory role of Valpha14 NKT cells in innate and acquired immune response.* Annu Rev Immunol, 2003. **21**: p. 483-513.
- 54. Taniguchi, M., K. Seino, and T. Nakayama, *The NKT cell system: bridging innate and acquired immunity.* Nat Immunol, 2003. **4**(12): p. 1164-5.
- 55. Godfrey, D.I., et al., *NKT cells: what's in a name?* Nat Rev Immunol, 2004. **4**(3): p. 231-7.
- 56. Brossay, L. and M. Kronenberg, *Highly conserved antigen-presenting function of CD1d molecules*. Immunogenetics, 1999. **50**(3-4): p. 146-51.
- 57. Calabi, F., et al., *Two classes of CD1 genes*. Eur J Immunol, 1989. **19**(2): p. 285-92.
- 58. Calabi, F. and C. Milstein, A novel family of human major histocompatibility complex-related genes not mapping to chromosome 6. Nature, 1986. 323(6088): p. 540-3.
- 59. Dascher, C.C. and M.B. Brenner, Evolutionary constraints on CD1 structure: insights from comparative genomic analysis. Trends Immunol, 2003. 24(8): p. 412-8.

- 60. Vincent, M.S., J.E. Gumperz, and M.B. Brenner, Understanding the function of CD1-restricted T cells. Nat Immunol, 2003. 4(6): p. 517-23.
- 61. Borg, N.A., et al., *CD1d-lipid-antigen recognition by the semi-invariant NKT T-cell receptor*. Nature, 2007. **448**(7149): p. 44-9.
- 62. Brigl, M. and M.B. Brenner, *CD1: antigen presentation and T cell function*. Annu Rev Immunol, 2004. **22**: p. 817-90.
- 63. Kronenberg, M., Toward an understanding of NKT cell biology: progress and paradoxes. Annu Rev Immunol, 2005. 23: p. 877-900.
- 64. Bendelac, A., P.B. Savage, and L. Teyton, *The biology of NKT cells*. Annu Rev Immunol, 2007. **25**: p. 297-336.
- 65. Stetson, D.B., et al., Constitutive cytokine mRNAs mark natural killer (NK) and NK T cells poised for rapid effector function. J Exp Med, 2003. **198**(7): p. 1069-76.
- 66. Van Kaer, L., alpha-Galactosylceramide therapy for autoimmune diseases: prospects and obstacles. Nat Rev Immunol, 2005. 5(1): p. 31-42.
- 67. Hayakawa, Y., et al., Differential regulation of Th1 and Th2 functions of NKT cells by CD28 and CD40 costimulatory pathways. J Immunol, 2001. 166(10): p. 6012-8.
- 68. Matsuda, J.L., et al., Mouse V alpha 14i natural killer T cells are resistant to cytokine polarization in vivo. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, 2003. 100(14): p. 8395-400.
- 69. Moody, D.B., *Immunology: how a T cell sees sugar*. Nature, 2007. **448**(7149): p. 36-7.
- 70. Moody, D.B., D.M. Zajonc, and I.A. Wilson, Anatomy of CD1-lipid antigen complexes. Nat Rev Immunol, 2005. 5(5): p. 387-99.
- 71. Cerundolo, V., et al., *Harnessing invariant NKT cells in vaccination strategies*. Nat Rev Immunol, 2009. **9**(1): p. 28-38.
- 72. Godfrey, D.I. and S.P. Berzins, *Control points in NKT-cell development*. Nat Rev Immunol, 2007. 7(7): p. 505-18.
- 73. Federation, I.D. *Diabetes Atlas*. 2008 [cited; Available from: <u>http://www.eatlas.idf.org/</u>.
- 74. Brownlee, M., *Biochemistry and molecular cell biology of diabetic complications*. Nature, 2001. **414**(6865): p. 813-20.
- 75. Bach, J.F., Predictive medicine in autoimmune diseases: from the identification of genetic predisposition and environmental influence to precocious immunotherapy. Clin Immunol Immunopathol, 1994. 72(2): p. 156-61.
- 76. Cucca, F., et al., A male-female bias in type 1 diabetes and linkage to chromosome Xp in MHC HLA-DR3-positive patients. Nat Genet, 1998. 19(3): p. 301-2.
- 77. Eisenbarth, G.S., Update in type 1 diabetes. J Clin Endocrinol Metab, 2007. **92**(7): p. 2403-7.
- 78. Bach, J.F., *Insulin-dependent diabetes mellitus as an autoimmune disease*. Endocr Rev, 1994. **15**(4): p. 516-42.
- 79. Bell, G.I., S. Horita, and J.H. Karam, A polymorphic locus near the human insulin gene is associated with insulin-dependent diabetes mellitus. Diabetes, 1984. **33**(2): p. 176-83.

- 80. Pugliese, A. and D. Miceli, *The insulin gene in diabetes*. Diabetes Metab Res Rev, 2002. **18**(1): p. 13-25.
- 81. Polychronakos, C., *Common and rare alleles as causes of complex phenotypes*. Curr Atheroscler Rep, 2008. **10**(3): p. 194-200.
- 82. Kim, M.S. and C. Polychronakos, *Immunogenetics of type 1 diabetes*. Horm Res, 2005. **64**(4): p. 180-8.
- 83. Redondo, M.J., et al., *Heterogeneity of type I diabetes: analysis of monozygotic twins in Great Britain and the United States.* Diabetologia, 2001. 44(3): p. 354-62.
- 84. Atkinson, M.A., *Timing of initial cereal exposure in infancy and risk of islet autoimmunity.* J Pediatr, 2004. **144**(5): p. 684-5.
- 85. Ziegler, A.G., et al., *Early infant feeding and risk of developing type 1 diabetesassociated autoantibodies.* Journal of the American Medical Association, 2003. **290**(13): p. 1721-8.
- 86. Bach, J.F., The effect of infections on susceptibility to autoimmune and allergic diseases. N Engl J Med, 2002. 347(12): p. 911-20.
- 87. Goldberg, E. and I. Krause, Infection and type 1 diabetes mellitus a two edged sword? Autoimmun Rev, 2009. 8(8): p. 682-6.
- 88. Filippi, C. and M. von Herrath, *How viral infections affect the autoimmune process leading to type 1 diabetes.* Cell Immunol, 2005. **233**(2): p. 125-32.
- 89. Knip, M., Natural course of preclinical type 1 diabetes. Horm Res, 2002. 57 Suppl 1: p. 6-11.
- 90. Mathis, D., L. Vence, and C. Benoist, beta-Cell death during progression to diabetes. Nature, 2001. 414(6865): p. 792-8.
- 91. Bach, J.F., Infections and autoimmune diseases. J Autoimmun, 2005. 25 Suppl: p. 74-80.
- 92. Jasinski, J.M. and G.S. Eisenbarth, *Insulin as a primary autoantigen for type 1A diabetes*. Clin Dev Immunol, 2005. **12**(3): p. 181-6.
- 93. Lieberman, S.M. and T.P. DiLorenzo, *A comprehensive guide to antibody and T-cell responses in type 1 diabetes.* Tissue Antigens, 2003. **62**(5): p. 359-77.
- 94. Wenzlau, J.M., et al., Novel antigens in type 1 diabetes: the importance of ZnT8. Curr Diab Rep, 2009. 9(2): p. 105-12.
- 95. Wenzlau, J.M., et al., The cation efflux transporter ZnT8 (Slc30A8) is a major autoantigen in human type 1 diabetes. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, 2007. 104(43): p. 17040-5.
- 96. Wenzlau, J.M., et al., *Identification of a major humoral epitope in Slc30A8* (ZnT8). Ann N Y Acad Sci, 2008. **1150**: p. 252-5.
- 97. Wenzlau, J.M., et al., SlC30A8 is a major target of humoral autoimmunity in type 1 diabetes and a predictive marker in prediabetes. Ann N Y Acad Sci, 2008. 1150: p. 256-9.
- 98. Wilson, S.B. and T.L. Delovitch, Janus-like role of regulatory iNKT cells in autoimmune disease and tumour immunity. Nat Rev Immunol, 2003. **3**(3): p. 211-22.
- 99. Bendelac, A., et al., Adoptive T cell transfer of autoimmune nonobese diabetic mouse diabetes does not require recruitment of host B lymphocytes. J Immunol, 1988. 141(8): p. 2625-8.

- 100. Makino, S., et al., Breeding of a non-obese, diabetic strain of mice. Jikken Dobutsu, 1980. 29(1): p. 1-13.
- 101. Roep, B.O., M. Atkinson, and M. von Herrath, Satisfaction (not) guaranteed: reevaluating the use of animal models of type 1 diabetes. Nat Rev Immunol, 2004. 4(12): p. 989-97.
- 102. Anderson, M.S. and J.A. Bluestone, *The NOD mouse: a model of immune dysregulation*. Annu Rev Immunol, 2005. 23: p. 447-85.
- 103. Yoon, J.W., Induction and prevention of type 1 diabetes mellitus by viruses. Diabete Metab, 1992. 18(5): p. 378-86.
- 104. Giarratana, N., G. Penna, and L. Adorini, Animal models of spontaneous autoimmune disease: type 1 diabetes in the nonobese diabetic mouse. Methods Mol Biol, 2007. 380: p. 285-311.
- 105. Wucherpfennig, K.W., *MHC-linked susceptibility to type 1 diabetes: a structural perspective.* Ann N Y Acad Sci, 2003. **1005**: p. 119-27.
- 106. Delovitch, T.L. and B. Singh, The nonobese diabetic mouse as a model of autoimmune diabetes: immune dysregulation gets the NOD. Immunity, 1997. 7(6): p. 727-38.
- 107. Wicker, L.S., J.A. Todd, and L.B. Peterson, *Genetic control of autoimmune diabetes in the NOD mouse*. Annu Rev Immunol, 1995. **13**: p. 179-200.
- Bao, M., et al., Molecular mechanisms for gender differences in susceptibility to T cell-mediated autoimmune diabetes in nonobese diabetic mice. J Immunol, 2002.
 168(10): p. 5369-75.
- 109. Lacy, P.E., J.M. Davie, and E.H. Finke, *Transplantation of insulin-producing* tissue. Am J Med, 1981. 70(3): p. 589-94.
- 110. Shapiro, A.M., et al., Islet transplantation in seven patients with type 1 diabetes mellitus using a glucocorticoid-free immunosuppressive regimen. N Engl J Med, 2000. **343**(4): p. 230-8.
- 111. Merani, S. and A.M. Shapiro, *Current status of pancreatic islet transplantation*. Clin Sci (Lond), 2006. **110**(6): p. 611-25.
- 112. Chatenoud, L. and J.A. Bluestone, *CD3-specific antibodies: a portal to the treatment of autoimmunity.* Nat Rev Immunol, 2007. 7(8): p. 622-32.
- 113. Chatenoud, L., J. Primo, and J.F. Bach, CD3 antibody-induced dominant self tolerance in overtly diabetic NOD mice. J Immunol, 1997. **158**(6): p. 2947-54.
- 114. Chatenoud, L., et al., [Remission of established disease in diabetic NOD mice induced by anti-CD3 monoclonal antibody]. C R Acad Sci III, 1992. 315(6): p. 225-8.
- 115. Chatenoud, L., et al., Anti-CD3 antibody induces long-term remission of overt autoimmunity in nonobese diabetic mice. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, 1994. 91(1): p. 123-7.
- 116. Herold, K.C., et al., A single course of anti-CD3 monoclonal antibody hOKT3gamma1(Ala-Ala) results in improvement in C-peptide responses and clinical parameters for at least 2 years after onset of type 1 diabetes. Diabetes, 2005. 54(6): p. 1763-9.
- 117. Herold, K.C., et al., Anti-CD3 monoclonal antibody in new-onset type 1 diabetes mellitus. N Engl J Med, 2002. 346(22): p. 1692-8.

- 118. Keymeulen, B., et al., *Insulin needs after CD3-antibody therapy in new-onset type 1 diabetes*. N Engl J Med, 2005. **352**(25): p. 2598-608.
- 119. Hu, C.Y., et al., Treatment with CD20-specific antibody prevents and reverses autoimmune diabetes in mice. J Clin Invest, 2007. 117(12): p. 3857-67.
- 120. Hauser, S.L., et al., *B-cell depletion with rituximab in relapsing-remitting multiple sclerosis.* N Engl J Med, 2008. **358**(7): p. 676-88.
- 121. Pescovitz, M.D., et al., *Rituximab, B-lymphocyte depletion, and preservation of beta-cell function.* N Engl J Med, 2009. **361**(22): p. 2143-52.
- 122. Pop, S.M., et al., Single cell analysis shows decreasing FoxP3 and TGFbetal coexpressing CD4+CD25+ regulatory T cells during autoimmune diabetes. J Exp Med, 2005. 201(8): p. 1333-46.
- 123. You, S., et al., Autoimmune diabetes onset results from qualitative rather than quantitative age-dependent changes in pathogenic T-cells. Diabetes, 2005. 54(5): p. 1415-22.
- 124. Brusko, T.M., et al., Functional defects and the influence of age on the frequency of CD4+ CD25+ T-cells in type 1 diabetes. Diabetes, 2005. 54(5): p. 1407-14.
- 125. Lindley, S., et al., Defective suppressor function in CD4(+)CD25(+) T-cells from patients with type 1 diabetes. Diabetes, 2005. 54(1): p. 92-9.
- 126. Putnam, A.L., et al., CD4+CD25high regulatory T cells in human autoimmune diabetes. J Autoimmun, 2005. 24(1): p. 55-62.
- 127. Long, S.A., et al., Functional islet-specific Treg can be generated from CD4+CD25-T cells of healthy and type 1 diabetic subjects. Eur J Immunol, 2009. 39(2): p. 612-20.
- 128. Naumov, Y.N., et al., Activation of CD1d-restricted T cells protects NOD mice from developing diabetes by regulating dendritic cell subsets. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, 2001. 98(24): p. 13838-43.
- 129. Sharif, S., et al., Activation of natural killer T cells by alpha-galactosylceramide treatment prevents the onset and recurrence of autoimmune Type 1 diabetes. Nat Med, 2001. 7(9): p. 1057-62.
- 130. Wang, B., Y.B. Geng, and C.R. Wang, *CD1-restricted NK T cells protect* nonobese diabetic mice from developing diabetes. J Exp Med, 2001. **194**(3): p. 313-20.
- 131. Wagner, M.J., et al., A defect in lineage fate decision during fetal thymic invariant NKT cell development may regulate susceptibility to type 1 diabetes. J Immunol, 2005. 174(11): p. 6764-71.
- 132. Wilson, S.B., et al., *Extreme Th1 bias of invariant Valpha24JalphaQ T cells in type 1 diabetes*. Nature, 1998. **391**(6663): p. 177-81.
- 133. Lee, P.T., et al., *Testing the NKT cell hypothesis of human IDDM pathogenesis.* J Clin Invest, 2002. **110**(6): p. 793-800.
- 134. Jordan, M.A., J. Fletcher, and A.G. Baxter, *Genetic control of NKT cell numbers*. Immunol Cell Biol, 2004. **82**(3): p. 276-84.
- 135. Zhang, F., et al., A murine locus on chromosome 18 controls NKT cell homeostasis and Th cell differentiation. J Immunol, 2003. 171(9): p. 4613-20.
- 136. Hammond, K.J., et al., *CD1d-restricted NKT cells: an interstrain comparison*. J Immunol, 2001. **167**(3): p. 1164-73.

- 137. Hong, S., et al., The natural killer T-cell ligand alpha-galactosylceramide prevents autoimmune diabetes in non-obese diabetic mice. Nat Med, 2001. 7(9): p. 1052-6.
- 138. Poulton, L.D., et al., Cytometric and functional analyses of NK and NKT cell deficiencies in NOD mice. Int Immunol, 2001. 13(7): p. 887-96.
- 139. Shi, F.D., et al., Germ line deletion of the CD1 locus exacerbates diabetes in the NOD mouse. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, 2001. 98(12): p. 6777-82.
- 140. Lehuen, A., et al., Overexpression of natural killer T cells protects Valpha14-Jalpha281 transgenic nonobese diabetic mice against diabetes. J Exp Med, 1998.
 188(10): p. 1831-9.
- 141. Xia, C., et al., Synthesis and biological evaluation of alpha-galactosylceramide (KRN7000) and isoglobotrihexosylceramide (iGb3). Bioorg Med Chem Lett, 2006. 16(8): p. 2195-9.
- 142. Zhou, D., et al., *Lysosomal glycosphingolipid recognition by NKT cells*. Science, 2004. **306**(5702): p. 1786-9.
- 143. Mattner, J., et al., *Exogenous and endogenous glycolipid antigens activate NKT cells during microbial infections*. Nature, 2005. **434**(7032): p. 525-9.
- 144. Speak, A.O., et al., Implications for invariant natural killer T cell ligands due to the restricted presence of isoglobotrihexosylceramide in mammals. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, 2007. 104(14): p. 5971-6.
- 145. Porubsky, S., et al., Normal development and function of invariant natural killer T cells in mice with isoglobotrihexosylceramide (iGb3) deficiency. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, 2007. 104(14): p. 5977-82.
- 146. Brigl, M., et al., Mechanism of CD1d-restricted natural killer T cell activation during microbial infection. Nat Immunol, 2003. 4(12): p. 1230-7.
- 147. Kronenberg, M. and Y. Kinjo, *Innate-like recognition of microbes by invariant natural killer T cells*. Curr Opin Immunol, 2009. **21**(4): p. 391-6.
- 148. Kinjo, Y., et al., *Recognition of bacterial glycosphingolipids by natural killer T cells*. Nature, 2005. **434**(7032): p. 520-5.
- 149. Sriram, V., et al., Cell wall glycosphingolipids of Sphingomonas paucimobilis are CD1d-specific ligands for NKT cells. Eur J Immunol, 2005. **35**(6): p. 1692-701.
- 150. Kinjo, Y., et al., Natural killer T cells recognize diacylglycerol antigens from pathogenic bacteria. Nat Immunol, 2006. 7(9): p. 978-86.
- 151. Brossay, L., et al., *CD1d-mediated recognition of an alpha-galactosylceramide by natural killer T cells is highly conserved through mammalian evolution.* J Exp Med, 1998. **188**(8): p. 1521-8.
- 152. Kawano, T., et al., *CD1d-restricted and TCR-mediated activation of valpha14 NKT cells by glycosylceramides.* Science, 1997. **278**(5343): p. 1626-9.
- 153. Brossay, L., et al., Antigen-presenting function of mouse CD1: one molecule with two different kinds of antigenic ligands. Immunol Rev, 1998. 163: p. 139-50.
- 154. Sidobre, S. and M. Kronenberg, *CD1 tetramers: a powerful tool for the analysis of glycolipid-reactive T cells.* J Immunol Methods, 2002. **268**(1): p. 107-21.
- 155. Crowe, N.Y., et al., *Glycolipid antigen drives rapid expansion and sustained cytokine production by NK T cells.* J Immunol, 2003. **171**(8): p. 4020-7.

- 156. Wilson, M.T., et al., The response of natural killer T cells to glycolipid antigens is characterized by surface receptor down-modulation and expansion. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, 2003. 100(19): p. 10913-8.
- 157. Parekh, V.V., et al., *Glycolipid antigen induces long-term natural killer T cell anergy in mice.* J Clin Invest, 2005. **115**(9): p. 2572-83.
- 158. Parekh, V.V., et al., Quantitative and qualitative differences in the in vivo response of NKT cells to distinct alpha- and beta-anomeric glycolipids. J Immunol, 2004. 173(6): p. 3693-706.
- 159. Parekh, V.V., M.T. Wilson, and L. Van Kaer, *iNKT-cell responses to glycolipids*. Crit Rev Immunol, 2005. **25**(3): p. 183-213.
- 160. Carnaud, C., et al., Cutting edge: Cross-talk between cells of the innate immune system: NKT cells rapidly activate NK cells. J Immunol, 1999. 163(9): p. 4647-50.
- 161. Chiba, A., et al., Rapid NKT cell responses are self-terminating during the course of microbial infection. J Immunol, 2008. 181(4): p. 2292-302.
- 162. Choi, H.J., et al., Bacterial infection alters the kinetics and function of iNKT cell responses. J Leukoc Biol, 2008. 84(6): p. 1462-71.
- 163. Halder, R.C., et al., *Type II NKT cell-mediated anergy induction in type I NKT cells prevents inflammatory liver disease.* J Clin Invest, 2007. **117**(8): p. 2302-12.
- 164. Kim, S., et al., Impact of bacteria on the phenotype, functions, and therapeutic activities of invariant NKT cells in mice. J Clin Invest, 2008. 118(6): p. 2301-15.
- 165. Sullivan, B.A. and M. Kronenberg, Activation or anergy: NKT cells are stunned by alpha-galactosylceramide. J Clin Invest, 2005. **115**(9): p. 2328-9.
- 166. Chang, W.S., et al., Cutting edge: Programmed death-1/programmed death ligand 1 interaction regulates the induction and maintenance of invariant NKT cell anergy. J Immunol, 2008. 181(10): p. 6707-10.
- 167. Parekh, V.V., et al., *PD-1/PD-L* blockade prevents anergy induction and enhances the anti-tumor activities of glycolipid-activated invariant NKT cells. J Immunol, 2009. **182**(5): p. 2816-26.
- 168. Keir, M.E., et al., *PD-1 and its ligands in tolerance and immunity*. Annu Rev Immunol, 2008. 26: p. 677-704.
- 169. Okazaki, T. and T. Honjo, *PD-1 and PD-1 ligands: from discovery to clinical application.* Int Immunol, 2007. **19**(7): p. 813-24.
- 170. Mi, Q.S., et al., Interleukin-4 but not interleukin-10 protects against spontaneous and recurrent type 1 diabetes by activated CD1d-restricted invariant natural killer T-cells. Diabetes, 2004. 53(5): p. 1303-10.
- 171. Saxena, V., et al., The countervailing actions of myeloid and plasmacytoid dendritic cells control autoimmune diabetes in the nonobese diabetic mouse. J Immunol, 2007. 179(8): p. 5041-53.
- 172. Chen, Y.G., et al., Activated NKT cells inhibit autoimmune diabetes through tolerogenic recruitment of dendritic cells to pancreatic lymph nodes. J Immunol, 2005. **174**(3): p. 1196-204.
- 173. Wang, J., et al., Ligand-dependent induction of noninflammatory dendritic cells by anergic invariant NKT cells minimizes autoimmune inflammation. J Immunol, 2008. **181**(4): p. 2438-45.

- 174. Diana, J., et al., NKT cell-plasmacytoid dendritic cell cooperation via OX40 controls viral infection in a tissue-specific manner. Immunity, 2009. **30**(2): p. 289-99.
- 175. Ito, K., et al., *Involvement of decidual Valpha14 NKT cells in abortion*. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, 2000. **97**(2): p. 740-4.
- 176. Trobonjaca, Z., et al., Activating immunity in the liver. II. IFN-beta attenuates NK cell-dependent liver injury triggered by liver NKT cell activation. J Immunol, 2002. **168**(8): p. 3763-70.
- 177. Meyer, E.H., et al., *Glycolipid activation of invariant T cell receptor*+ *NK T cells is sufficient to induce airway hyperreactivity independent of conventional CD4*+ *T cells.* Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, 2006. **103(8)**: p. 2782-7.
- 178. Hayakawa, Y., et al., Antigen-induced tolerance by intrathymic modulation of self-recognizing inhibitory receptors. Nat Immunol, 2004. 5(6): p. 590-6.
- 179. Giaccone, G., et al., A phase I study of the natural killer T-cell ligand alphagalactosylceramide (KRN7000) in patients with solid tumors. Clin Cancer Res, 2002. 8(12): p. 3702-9.
- 180. Ishikawa, A., et al., A phase I study of alpha-galactosylceramide (KRN7000)pulsed dendritic cells in patients with advanced and recurrent non-small cell lung cancer. Clin Cancer Res, 2005. 11(5): p. 1910-7.
- 181. Motohashi, S., et al., A phase I study of in vitro expanded natural killer T cells in patients with advanced and recurrent non-small cell lung cancer. Clin Cancer Res, 2006. **12**(20 Pt 1): p. 6079-86.
- 182. Nieda, M., et al., Therapeutic activation of Valpha24+Vbeta11+ NKT cells in human subjects results in highly coordinated secondary activation of acquired and innate immunity. Blood, 2004. 103(2): p. 383-9.
- 183. Schmieg, J., et al., Superior protection against malaria and melanoma metastases by a C-glycoside analogue of the natural killer T cell ligand alpha-Galactosylceramide. J Exp Med, 2003. **198**(11): p. 1631-41.
- 184. Yu, K.O., et al., Modulation of CD1d-restricted NKT cell responses by using Nacyl variants of alpha-galactosylceramides. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, 2005. 102(9): p. 3383-8.
- 185. Forestier, C., et al., Improved outcomes in NOD mice treated with a novel Th2 cytokine-biasing NKT cell activator. J Immunol, 2007. 178(3): p. 1415-25.
- 186. Moody, D.B. and S.A. Porcelli, Intracellular pathways of CD1 antigen presentation. Nat Rev Immunol, 2003. 3(1): p. 11-22.
- 187. Zhou, D., et al., *Editing of CD1d-bound lipid antigens by endosomal lipid transfer proteins*. Science, 2004. **303**(5657): p. 523-7.
- 188. Bai, L., et al., Lysosomal recycling terminates CD1d-mediated presentation of short and polyunsaturated variants of the NKT cell lipid antigen alphaGalCer. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, 2009. 106(25): p. 10254-9.
- 189. Im, J.S., et al., *Kinetics and cellular site of glycolipid loading control the outcome* of natural killer T cell activation. Immunity, 2009. **30**(6): p. 888-98.
- 190. Beverly, B., et al., *Reversal of in vitro T cell clonal anergy by IL-2 stimulation*. Int Immunol, 1992. **4**(6): p. 661-71.

- 191. Hermans, I.F., et al., *NKT cells enhance CD4+ and CD8+ T cell responses to soluble antigen in vivo through direct interaction with dendritic cells.* J Immunol, 2003. **171**(10): p. 5140-7.
- 192. McCarthy, C., et al., The length of lipids bound to human CD1d molecules modulates the affinity of NKT cell TCR and the threshold of NKT cell activation. J Exp Med, 2007. 204(5): p. 1131-44.
- 193. Sagiv, Y., et al., Cutting edge: impaired glycosphingolipid trafficking and NKT cell development in mice lacking Niemann-Pick type C1 protein. J Immunol, 2006. 177(1): p. 26-30.
- 194. Yuan, W., et al., Saposin B is the dominant saposin that facilitates lipid binding to human CD1d molecules. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, 2007. 104(13): p. 5551-6.
- 195. Schrantz, N., et al., *The Niemann-Pick type C2 protein loads isoglobotrihexosylceramide onto CD1d molecules and contributes to the thymic selection of NKT cells.* J Exp Med, 2007. **204**(4): p. 841-52.
- 196. Lang, G.A., et al., Presentation of alpha-galactosylceramide by murine CD1d to natural killer T cells is facilitated by plasma membrane glycolipid rafts. Immunology, 2004. **112**(3): p. 386-96.
- 197. Park, Y.K., et al., *Lipid rafts are required for efficient signal transduction by CD1d.* Biochem Biophys Res Commun, 2005. **327**(4): p. 1143-54.
- 198. Uldrich, A.P., et al., NKT cell stimulation with glycolipid antigen in vivo: costimulation-dependent expansion, Bim-dependent contraction, and hyporesponsiveness to further antigenic challenge. J Immunol, 2005. 175(5): p. 3092-101.
- 199. Pal, E., et al., Costimulation-dependent modulation of experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis by ligand stimulation of V alpha 14 NK T cells. J Immunol, 2001. 166(1): p. 662-8.
- 200. Riley, J.L., *PD-1 signaling in primary T cells*. Immunol Rev, 2009. **229**(1): p. 114-25.
- 201. Fife, B.T. and J.A. Bluestone, Control of peripheral T-cell tolerance and autoimmunity via the CTLA-4 and PD-1 pathways. Immunol Rev, 2008. 224: p. 166-82.
- 202. Keir, M.E., L.M. Francisco, and A.H. Sharpe, *PD-1 and its ligands in T-cell immunity*. Curr Opin Immunol, 2007. **19**(3): p. 309-14.
- 203. Chemnitz, J.M., et al., SHP-1 and SHP-2 associate with immunoreceptor tyrosine-based switch motif of programmed death 1 upon primary human T cell stimulation, but only receptor ligation prevents T cell activation. J Immunol, 2004. 173(2): p. 945-54.
- 204. Parry, R.V., et al., CTLA-4 and PD-1 receptors inhibit T-cell activation by distinct mechanisms. Mol Cell Biol, 2005. 25(21): p. 9543-53.
- 205. Fox, C.J., P.S. Hammerman, and C.B. Thompson, *Fuel feeds function: energy metabolism and the T-cell response*. Nat Rev Immunol, 2005. **5**(11): p. 844-52.
- 206. Carter, L., et al., *PD-1:PD-L inhibitory pathway affects both CD4(+) and CD8(+) T cells and is overcome by IL-2.* Eur J Immunol, 2002. **32**(3): p. 634-43.
- 207. Butte, M.J., et al., Programmed death-1 ligand 1 interacts specifically with the B7-1 costimulatory molecule to inhibit T cell responses. Immunity, 2007. 27(1): p. 111-22.
- 208. Boise, L.H., et al., CD28 costimulation can promote T cell survival by enhancing the expression of Bcl-XL. Immunity, 1995. **3**(1): p. 87-98.
- 209. Ueda, Y., et al., Both CD28 ligands CD80 (B7-1) and CD86 (B7-2) activate phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase, and wortmannin reveals heterogeneity in the regulation of T cell IL-2 secretion. Int Immunol, 1995. 7(6): p. 957-66.
- 210. Ward, S.G., et al., Ligation of CD28 receptor by B7 induces formation of D-3 phosphoinositides in T lymphocytes independently of T cell receptor/CD3 activation. Eur J Immunol, 1993. 23(10): p. 2572-7.
- 211. Blair, P.J., et al., CTLA-4 ligation delivers a unique signal to resting human CD4 T cells that inhibits interleukin-2 secretion but allows Bcl-X(L) induction. J Immunol, 1998. 160(1): p. 12-5.

Appendices

Appendix A: An α-galactosylceramide C20:2 N-acyl variant enhances antiinflammatory and regulatory T cell-independent responses that prevent type 1 diabetes. 2

Clinical and Experimental Immunology ORIGINAL ARTICLES doi:10.1111/j.1365-2249.2009.04074.x

An α -galactosylceramide C20:2 N-acyl variant enhances anti-inflammatory and regulatory T cell-independent responses that prevent type 1 diabetes

D. Ly,*^{†1} R. Tohn,*[†] B. Rubin,*^{*} H. Blumenfeld,*[†] G. S. Besra,⁵ N. Veerapen,⁵ S. A. Porcelli[†] and T. L. Delovitch*[†]

*Laboratory of Autoimmune Diabetes, Robarts Research Institute, and [†]Department of Microbiology and Immunology, University of Western Ontario, London, ON, Canada, [‡]Research Center of Pharmacology and Health, Toulouse, France, [§]School of Biosciences, University of Birmingham, Edgbaston, Birmingham, UK, and [‡]Department of Microbiology and Immunology, Albert Einstein

Accepted for publication 10 November 2009 Correspondence: T. L. Delovitch, Laboratory of Autoimmune Diabetes, Robarts Research Institute, University of Western Ontario, 100 Perth Drive, London, ON, Canada N6A 5K8. E-mail: del@robarts.ca

College of Medicine, Bronx, NY, USA

¹Present address: Division of Rheumatology, Immunology and Allergy, Department of Medicine, Brigham and Women's Hospital, Harvard Medical School, Boston, MA 02115, USA.

Summary

(e)

Protection from type 1 diabetes (T1D), a T helper type 1 (Th1)-mediated disease, is achievable in non-obese diabetic (NOD) mice by treatment with α -galactosylceramide (α -GalCer) glycolipids that stimulate CD1d-restricted invariant natural killer T (iNK T) cells. While we have reported previously that the C20:2 N-acyl variant of α -GalCer elicits a Th2-biased cytokine response and protects NOD mice from T1D more effectively than a form of α-GalCer that induces mixed Th1 and Th2 responses, it remained to determine whether this protection is accompanied by heightened antiinflammatory responses. We show that treatment of NOD mice with C20:2 diminished the activation of 'inflammatory' interleukin (IL)-12 producing CD11chighCD8+ myeloid dendritic cells (mDCs) and augmented the function of 'tolerogenic' DCs more effectively than treatment with the prototypical iNKT cell activator KRN7000 (α-GalCer C26:0) that induces Th1- and Th2type responses. These findings correlate with a reduced capacity of C20:2 to sustain the early transactivation of T, B and NK cells. They may also explain our observation that C20:2 activated iNK T cells depend less than KRN7000 activated iNKT cells upon regulation by regulatory T cells for cytokine secretion and protection from T1D. The enhanced anti-inflammatory properties of C20:2 relative to KRN7000 suggest that C20:2 should be evaluated further as a drug to induce iNK T cell-mediated protection from T1D in humans.

Keywords: dendritic cells, diabetes, immunotherapy, NKT cells, regulatory T cells

Introduction

Invariant natural killer T (iNK T) cells comprise a subset of innate lymphocytes that express a semi-invariant T cell receptor (TCR) consisting of V α 14 paired preferentially to V β 8·2, V β 7 or V β 2 in mouse and V α 24 paired to V β 11 in humans. The defining characteristics of iNK T cells are their ability to recognize a lipid or glycolipid antigen presented on an antigen-presenting cell (APC) by a major histocompatibility complex (MHC) class I-like molecule CD1d [1–3]. All type 1 'classical' iNK T cells recognize and react to the prototypic synthetic glycolipid KRN7000, which is a form of α -galactosyl-ceramide (α -GalCer) C26:0 based on structurally similar immunostimulatory compounds derived originally from a marine sponge [4]. A hallmark of iNK T cells is their ability to produce rapidly and secrete large amounts of both T helper type 1 (Th1) [interferon (IFN)- γ] and Th2 [interleukin (IL)-4] cytokines within hours after activation with KRN7000 [2,3]. Although α -GalCer is most probably not a naturally occurring iNK T cell ligand in mammals, it has been used experimentally to explore the immunomodulatory properties of iNK T cells in many preclinical models of autoimmune disease.

The pathogenesis of type 1 diabetes (T1D), an autoimmune disease characterized by the T cell-mediated destruction of insulin-producing pancreatic islet β cells, arises in part from functional deficiencies in regulatory T cell (T_{reg}) populations, including CD4⁺CD25⁺forkhead box P3 (Foxp3⁺) (T_{reg}) cells and iNK T cells [5,6]. Studies conducted in the NOD mouse model of experimental T1D [7] have shown that many therapies that prevent T1D depend upon their ability to activate T_{regs} and/or iNK T cells [5,6]. Although several investigators reported that activation of iNK T cells with KRN7000 can protect NOD mice from

^{© 2009} British Society for Immunology, Clinical and Experimental Immunology

D. Ly et al.

developing T1D [8-10], the mechanism(s) of iNK T cellmediated protection against T1D is not well understood. Current evidence suggests that therapeutic effects elicited by activation of iNK T cells elicited upon KRN7000 treatment of NOD mice occur in an IL-4-dependent manner [11] and are associated with a Th2-like environment [8,9] that promotes the recruitment of tolerogenic dendritic cells (DCs) to the draining pancreatic lymph nodes (PLN) [12-14]. We have demonstrated that iNK T-mediated protection from T1D induced by KRN7000 requires the activity of CD4⁺CD25⁺ T cells that are enriched for CD4⁺CD25⁺Foxp3⁺ Tregs [15]. Young (4-5 weeks old) NOD mice treated in vivo first with an anti-CD25 monoclonal antibody (mAb) to inactivate Trees and then with KRN7000 to activate iNK T cells still developed T1D spontaneously. Importantly, we found that KRN7000 induces the surface expression of CD25 by only about one-third of activated iNK T cells in wild-type NOD mice [15], indicating that anti-CD25 treatment does not inactivate the majority of activated iNK T cells. These findings support the notion that Trees may be required to down-regulate the activity of iNK T cells stimulated by synthetic α -GalCer ligands.

Since the discovery of KRN7000, several investigators have generated other synthetic analogues of α -GalCer that polarize iNK T cells towards Th1- or Th2-type cytokine responses [16-18]. In the case of a Th1-mediated autoimmune disease such as T1D, the use of an analogue that enhances IL-4 production significantly while reducing simultaneously the synthesis of a strong proinflammatory cytokine such as IFN-y represents a desirable therapeutic approach to the prevention of T1D [17,18]. One such analogue, termed α -GalCer C20:2 (referred to as C20:2 hereafter), in which the C26:0 N-acyl group of KRN7000 is replaced by an 11,14 cis unsaturated 20 carbon fatty acid, can potently activate iNK T cells and promote Th2-biased responses associated with improved clinical and immunological outcomes in the prevention of T1D in NOD mice when compared to the parent glycolipid α-GalCer [18,19]. Having shown that the activity of Trees is required for iNK T cells activated with KRN7000 to protect NOD mice from T1D [15], it was of interest to determine whether this is also the case for C20:2-induced protection from T1D and, if so, the mechanisms involved. Interestingly, we report in this study that iNK T cells activated by C20:2 depend less on regulation by CD4⁺CD25⁺ T_{reg} cells than do iNK T cells activated by KRN7000 for protection from T1D. This decreased dependency of C20:2induced protection on Tree function correlated with its reduced capacity to sustain the transactivation of T cells, B cells and NK cells. In addition, treatment of NOD mice with C20:2 diminished the activation of 'inflammatory' IL-12producing CD11chighCD8+ myeloid dendritic cells (mDCs) and augmented the function of 'tolerogenic' DCs more effectively than treatment with KRN7000. The latter findings may explain why C20:2-activated iNK T cells depend less than KRN7000-activated iNK T cells on regulation by Trees for



132

ciated with protection from T1D induced by C20:2 than that induced by KRN7000 and presumably other forms of a-GalCer that induce mixed Th1- and Th2-type cytokine responses. These data suggest that C20:2 should be evaluated further as a target drug for iNK T cell-mediated protection from T1D in humans.

Materials and methods

Mice

NOD/Del and C57BL/6 mice were bred in a specific pathogen-free barrier facility at the Robarts Research Institute (London, ON, Canada). The incidence of T1D in female NOD mice in our colony is 25–30% at 15 weeks of age and \geq 75% by 25 weeks. All experimental mice were female and were maintained in a specific pathogen-free facility in the Animal Care and Veterinary Services at the University of Western Ontario according to institutional guidelines.

Antibody and reagents

KRN7000 (α-GalCer) and its proprietary vehicle control was kindly provided by Kirin Pharmaceutical Research Laboratories (Gunma, Japan), solubilized in water and injected intraperitoneally (i.p.) into mice (4 µg/dose) every other day for 3 weeks, as described previously [15]. C20:2 was synthesized as described previously [18] and dissolved at 200 μ g/ml in phosphate-buffered saline (PBS) containing 0.05% Tween 20, and injected i.p. (4 µg/mouse, in 250 µl of vehicle consisting of PBS plus 0.05% Tween 20) or vehicle (PBS plus 0.05% Tween 20). Fluorescein isothiocyanate (FITC)conjugated anti-TCR-B (H57-597), anti-CD25 (7D4), anti-B220 (RA3-6B2), anti-Pan NK cells (DX5), anti-Siglec H (eBio440c); phycoerythrin (PE)-conjugated anti-CD69 (H1·2F3), anti-I-A^d (AMS-32·1), anti-CD86 (Gl-1), anti-CD40 (MR1), anti-IL-4 (11B11), anti-IFN-y (XMG1·2), anti-IL-12p40/70 (C15.6); peridinin chlorophyll (PerCP)conjugated anti-CD8a (53-2-1), anti-CD4 (RM4-5), anti-CD3E (145-2C11); and APC-conjugated anti-CD11c (N418) mAbs were purchased from eBiosciences or BD Biosciences. 3 Fluorescently labelled tetrameric CD1d molecules loaded with α -GaCer (KRN7000) were prepared as described previously [20]. The anti-CD25 (PC61) mAb used to inactivate CD4⁺CD25⁺ T_{reg} cells in vivo was prepared in house from hybridomas (American Type Culture Collection no. TIB 222). RPMI-1640 tissue culture medium was supplemented with 10% heat-inactivated fetal calf serum (FCS), 10 mM HEPES buffer, 1 mM Na pyruvate, 2 mM L-glutamine, 100 units/ml penicillin, 0.1 mg/ml streptomycin and 0.05 mM 2-mercaptoethanol (ME) (all purchased from Invitrogen Life Technologies). 4



Monitoring of diabetes

Mice were monitored beginning at 12 weeks of age for hyperglycaemia by measurement of blood glucose levels (BGL) twice weekly using an Ascensia ELITE glucometer and strips (Bayer, Toronto, ON, Canada), as described previously [15]. Mice were considered diabetic when two consecutive BGL readings of >11·1 mmol/l were obtained.

In vivo treatment with glycolipid

To monitor the spontaneous development of T1D, NOD mice (4–5 weeks old) were first injected intravenously (i.v.) with 500 µg of either anti-CD25 mAb (PC61) to inactivate CD25⁺ cells or isotype control immunoglobulin G (IgG), rested for 3 days, treated by i.p. injection with KRN7000 (4 µg/dose), C20:2 (4 µg/dose) or vehicle (control) every other day for 3 weeks and then monitored for the incidence of T1D, as reported previously [15].

-Cell purification and flow cytometry

Single-cell lymphocyte suspensions were prepared from the spleen and PLN [15]. Non-viable cells were excluded by electronic gating for all experiments. For intracellular cytokine staining, cell suspensions were cultured without further stimulation at 10⁷ cells/ml in culture media containing Golgi Stop (BD Biosciences) for 3–4 h. Intracellular staining for 1L-4, IFN- γ and IL-12 was performed using a BD Cytofix/ Cytoperm buffer set (BD Biosciences), according to the manufacturer's protocol. Flow cytometry was performed using a fluorescence activated cell sorter (FACS)Calibur instrument (BD Biosciences), and the acquired data were

5 analysed using FlowJo software (Tree Star Inc.).

In vitro cultures and enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay (ELISA)

Splenocytes obtained from various treatment groups of mice as indicated after the last *a*-GalCer treatment were cultured (5×10⁶ cells/ml) for 72 h in the absence or presence (restimulation) of KRN7000, C20:2 or control (100 ng/ml, or as indicated). A standard sandwich ELISA was performed for mouse cytokines using paired antibody kits for IFN-7, IL-13 (eBiosciences) or IL-4 (BD Biosciences). For signal detection, streptavidin-horseradish peroxidase (HRP) conjugate and development solution from BD OptiEIA Reagent Set A (BD Biosciences) were used. For DC cultures, NOD mice were treated i.p. with glycolipid according to our multi-low-dose protocol (4 µg/ dose every other day for 3 weeks), as reported previously [15]. At 1 week after the last dose, spleen and PLN suspensions were pooled and CD11c⁺ microbeads (Miltenyi Biotec) were used to sort CD11c⁺ DCs, according to the manufacturer's instructions for each treatment group. Concurrently, CD4⁺ peptide-primed T cells were isolated (CD4⁺ T cell-negative selection kit; Miltenyi Biotec) from NOD mice injected (i.p.) 10 days previously with either vehicle control (PBS) or 100 µg of a B9-23 insulin peptide (Ins B9-23, kindly provided by Dr B. Singh, University of Western Ontario, London, ON, Canada) emulsified in incomplete Freund's adjuvant (IFA) (Sigma Aldrich) or dissolved in PBS. Peptide primed-CD4⁺ T cells were cultured with CD11c⁺ DC at a 20:1 ratio in the presence of the Ins B9-23 peptide for 72 h for the ELISA $(2 \times 10^6 \text{ T})$ cells + 1×10^{5} DC) and proliferation (5×10^{5} T + 1×10^{4} DC) assays, respectively. Culture supernatants were collected for IL-2, IFN- γ and IL-4 detection using a standard sandwich ELISA (eBiosciences), and cell proliferation was determined by [³H]-thymidine pulse (1 μ Ci/well; PerkinElmer) for the last 18 h of culture, harvested and read on a 1450 Microbeta counter (PerkinElmer).

Statistics

Statistical significance of cell expansion as well as cytokine production and secretion assays were conducted using twoway analysis of variance (ANOVA) comparisons with Bonferroni post-tests. The incidence of T1D was compared using a Mantel–Cox log rank test. In all experiments, differences were considered significant when P was less than 0-05.

Results

C20:2 activated iN K T cells induce a Th2-biased cytokine response

Relative to KRN7000, the structure of C20:2 consists of a fatty acyl chain reduced from C26 to C20 with unsaturations at carbons 11 and 14 (Fig. 1a). Unique among Th2-biased glycolipid analogues, C20:2 has a relatively similar binding affinity to CD1d as α -GalCer (Kd = 1.83 μ M versus $Kd = 1.29 \,\mu$ M, respectively) [21], and based on staining with glycolipid-loaded CD1d tetramers has been shown to be recognized by the same population of iNK T cells as α -GalCer [18,19]. Accordingly, we analysed initially whether the proliferative capacity and cytokine secretion profile of iNK T cells from NOD mice stimulated in vitro by KRN7000 or C20:2 are similar. Indeed, the proliferative responses of NOD splenocytes stimulated by KRN7000 or C20:2 were found to be very similar (Fig. 1b). Supernatants from C20:2 activated splenocytes generally contained a higher concentration of IL-4 and lower concentration of IFN-y than supernatants from KRN7000-stimulated splenocytes (Fig. 1c), consistent with the reported ability of C20:2 to induce a Th2-biased response [19]. More importantly, the induction of a Th2biased response by C20:2 was even more pronounced in vivo, as NOD mice treated first with isotype control IgG and then with C20:2 (IgG/C20:2) yielded a greater serum IL-4

6

8

D. Ly et al.

Fig. 1. C20:2-activated invariant natural killer T (iNK T) cells induce a T helper type 2 (Th2)-biased cytokine response. (a) Structures of synthetic glycolipids α-galactosyl-ceramide (α -GalCer) C26:0 (KRN7000) and α -GalCer C20:2. Splenocytes from non-obese diabetic (NOD) mice (5-6 weeks old) were stimulated in vitro with the indicated concentrations of glycolipids for 72 h, and were then assayed by [³H]-thymidine incorporation for their proliferative capacity (b) or enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay (ELISA) for their cytokine secretion (c). Data show the means \pm standard deviation (s.d.) for six replicates pooled from two independent experiments containing three mice per group. (d) NOD mice (5-6 weeks old) were injected once intravenously with 500 µg of anti-CD25 monoclonal antibody or immunoglobulin G (IgG), rested for 3 days, and then treated intraperitoneally with 4 µg of KRN7000, C20:2 or vehicle. Serum was collected from the mice at the indicated times post-treatment and analysed by ELISA for the concentrations of interleukin-4 and interferon-y. Data show the means \pm s.d. of three to five individual mice per group. *P < 0.01 compared to IgG/glycolipid treatment.

response than did IgG/KRN7000-treated mice at 2 h posttreatment (Fig. 1d, left panel). Interestingly, the IgG/C20:2 serum IL-4 response was increased further -twofold at 2 h in anti-CD25/C20:2-treated mice, whereas no differences in IL-4 or IFN- γ responses were detected between anti-CD25 versus IgG-treated mice at 24 h. Note that the anti-CD25 mAb used here inactivates rather than depletes T_{res} in NOD mice [15,22]. Considerably lower IL-4 responses were seen at 24 h post-treatment, and the responses obtained in IgG/ KRN7000- and IgG/C20:2-treated mice were not significant. While only a very weak serum IFN-Y response was detected at 2 h in IgG/KRN7000- and IgG/C20:2-treated mice, a markedly higher serum IFN-y response was observed at 24 h in IgG/KRN7000-treated mice than in IgG/C20:2-treated mice (Fig. 1d, right panel). Thus, C20:2 can induce a Th2biased cytokine response by iNK T cells in NOD mice, and prior inactivation of T_{nu} by treatment of these mice with an anti-CD25 mAb can augment this Th2-type response furthe**r**.



C20:2-activated iNK T cells are less dependent than KRN7000-activated iNK T cells on CD4⁺CD25⁺ $T_{\rm reg}$ cells for protection against T1D

Given that T_{reg} cells are required to regulate KRN7000induced iNK T-mediated protection of NOD mice from T1D [15], and having shown that C20:2 elicits a Th2-biased iNK T cytokine response in NOD mice (Fig. 1), we next investigated whether C20:2-activated iNK T cells require the activity of T_{rege} for protection from T1D. Young NOD mice (4–5 weeks old) were administered a single dose of anti-CD25 mAb, rested for 3 days, and treated with a multi-low-dose protocol of glycolipid known to protect NOD mice from T1D [9]. Mice treated with vehicle only developed T1D spontaneously beginning at 12–15 weeks of age in mice receiving anti-CD25 or control IgG, with more than 75% of mice becoming diabetic by 30 weeks of age. Similarly, mice that received anti-CD25 mAb and KRN7000 developed T1D beginning at 12 weeks of age and greater than 75% of mice

Th2-biased anti-inflammatory glycolipid for iNK T cell protection from T1D



Fig. 2. C20:2-activated invariant natural killer T (iNK T) cells depend less on CD4*CD25* regulatory T cell (T_{reg}) activity than KRN7000-activated iNK T cells for protection against type 1 diabetes (T1D). Non-obese diabetic (NOD) mice (4–5 weeks old) were administered anti-CD25 or immunoglobulin G (IgG), rested, and then treated with a multi-low-dose protocol of KRN7000, C20:2 or vehicle (4 µg/dose, every other day for 3 weeks). The incidence of T1D in these mice was monitored to 30 weeks of age. Results show the cumulative incidence of T1D from two independent experiments conducted using four to six mice per group. **P* < 0.04 compared to vehicle-treated mice.

were diabetic by 30 weeks of age (Fig. 2), which was consistent with our previous report [15]. However, we were surprised to find that mice treated with anti-CD25 mAb and C20:2 were relatively protected from T1D, with only 35% of mice developing T1D by 30 weeks of age (Fig. 2). A similar level of protection was seen in mice treated with control IgG and either C20:2 or KRN7000. These results suggest that C20:2-activated iNK T cells depend less than KRN7000-activated iNK T cells on regulation by T_{regs} for protection against T1D.

KRN7000 and C20:2 differ in their capacity to expand iNK T cells in the spleen

The observation that KRN7000- and C20:2-activated iNKT cells differ in their level of requirement of Tree regulation for protection from T1D raised the possibility that these two glycolipid analogues may vary in their capacity to activate iNK T cells. To test this possibility, we administered KRN7000 or C20:2 to NOD mice in vivo and assayed the kinetics of iNK T cell expansion in the spleen and PLN, two sites of localization of activated iNK T cells that mediate protection from T1D. Using α -GalCer/CD1d tetramers to identify iNK T cells, we observed that both KRN7000 and C20:2 induce iNK T cell TCR down-regulation by 24 h after glycolipid administration, which is typical of iNK T cell activation in vivo [23,24]. A comparison of the frequency of iNK T cells in the spleen at 72 h and 2 h post-treatment revealed that whereas KRN7000 stimulated the proliferation and expansion (seven- to eightfold) of spleen iNK T cells $(3.72 \pm 0.7\% \text{ versus } 0.54 \pm 0.1\%)$, the frequency of C20:2activated spleen iNK T cells remained at homeostatic levels $(0.45 \pm 0.04\% \text{ versus } 0.37 \pm 0.1\%)$ (Fig. 3a). A similar comparison of iNK T cell frequencies in the PLN at 72 h and 2 h

post-treatment showed that both KRN7000 (2.63 \pm 0.4% versus $0.31 \pm 0.1\%$) and C20:2 ($0.97 \pm 0.1\%$ versus $0.13 \pm 0.1\%$) stimulated the proliferation and expansion (seven- to eightfold) of iNK T cells (Fig. 3b). A similar kinetics of expansion was also observed in NOD mice treated with anti-CD25 mAb prior to glycolipid administration (our unpublished observations). However, at 72 h after treatment, we observed differences in the absolute number of iNK T cells in the spleen between mice treated first with anti-CD25 or IgG and then with KRN7000 (Fig. 3a, right panel). This difference was not observed upon treatment with C20:2. The differences noted in the spleen for KRN7000-activated iNK T cells were not detected in the PLN at 72 h post-treatment (Fig. 3b, right panel). Thus, iNK T cells in the spleen but not PLN appear to be sensitive to a different level of expansion induced by KRN7000 versus C20:2. Different subsets of DCs interact with iNK T cells in the spleen and PLN, and may account for this variation in sensitivity to iNK T cell activation and expansion.

KRN7000 and C20:2 differ in their capacity to activate iNK T cells for cytokine secretion. Next, we analysed the ability of activated iNK T cells to secrete cytokines upon dycolipid restimulation. Because the greatest difference in iNK T cell expansion was observed at 72 h post-glycolipid treatment in vivo, splenocytes were restimulated at this timepoint in vitro and their secretion of IFN-y, IL-4 and IL-13 was analysed by ELISA. In support of a role of T_{rep} in the down-regulation of immune responses, we observed an increase in cytokine secretion by splenocytes from mice treated with anti-CD25 prior to glycolipid or vehicle by comparison to splenocytes from IgG-treated mice (Fig. 4a). A fourfold and fivefold increase in IFN-y secretion over that of vehicle control was detected in mice treated with anti-CD25/ KRN7000 and IgG/KRN7000, respectively. These increases in IFN-y secretion were not evident in C20:2-treated mice (Fig. 4a) in which the basal levels of IFN- γ secretion detected were similar to those in vehicle control-treated mice. Thus, inactivation by anti-CD25 seems to inhibit the ability of Trees to regulate iNK T cell secretion of IFN-y after stimulation by KRN7000, but not C20:2.

Th2 cytokine responses also differ between KRN7000and C20:2-activated iNK T cells. Consistent with the observation that C20:2 induces Th2-biased responses, we found that splenocytes from C20:2-treated mice, irrespective of previous T_{reg} inactivation, produced greater amounts of IL-4 and IL-13 compared to splenocytes from KRN7000treated mice (Fig. 4a). Interestingly, the greatest difference between C20:2- and KRN7000-induced secretion of Th2 cytokines was noted in mice treated with control IgG. Whereas T_{reg} inactivation resulted in an increase in IFN- γ secretion by splenocytes from KRN7000- and IgG-treated mice, only a marginal increase in C20:2-induced Th2 cytokine secretion was triggered upon T_{reg} inactivation. Thus, although C20:2-activated iNK T cells in the spleen do not expand appreciably at 72 h post-stimulation, these cells





Fig. 3. Kinetics of invariant natural killer T (iNK T) cell expansion activated with KRN7000 or C20:2. Non-obese diabetic (NOD) mice (4-5 weeks old) were administered anti-CD25 or immunoglobulin G (lgG), rested, and then treated with KRN7000, C20:2 or vehicle, as in Fig. 1. Spleen (a) or pancreatic lymph nodes (PLN) (b) lymphocytes were harvested at the indicated time-points post-glycolipid treatment for flow cytometric analysis of their frequency of iNK T cells. Dot plots from a representative experiment are shown with the means ± standard deviation (s.d.) of gated [T cell receptor (TCR)-B* and α-galactosyl-ceramide C26:0 (α-GalCer)-CD1d tetramer*] iNK T cells from three or five individual mice per group (a and b, left panel). Absolute numbers of iNK T cells observed at 3 days post-glycolipid treatment are shown for each group (a and b, right panel). Data represent the means \pm s.d. from three individual mice per group. *P < 0.001 compared to IgG for a given glycolipid treatment.

retain their ability to secrete Th2 cytokines. While Trees appear to control the level of Th1 and Th2 cytokine secretion induced by KRN7000-activated iNK T cells, Trees seem to exert less stringent control of cytokine secretion by C20:2-activated iNK T cells.

(b)

Glycolipid-induced iNK T cell cytokine bias probably originates from interactions with APCs and the transacti-

6

vation of other immune cells, rather than biasing iNK T cells themselves, which are resistant to cytokine polarization in C57BL/6 mice [25]. To test whether C20:2 polarizes cytokine expression directly by iNK T cells in vivo in NOD mice, we analysed C20:2-activated iNK T cells for their pattern of intracellular cytokine expression. Prior to iNK T TCR down-regulation at 2 h after glycolipid administration

© 2009 British Society for Immunology, Clinical and Experimental Immunology

18,

Th2-biased anti-inflammatory glycolipid for iNK T cell protection from T1D



Fig. 4. C20:2 restimulation induces T helper type 2 (Th2) cytokine production by invariant natural killer T (iNK T) cells but does not polarize iNK T cells to a Th2-type response. Non-obese diabetic (NOD) mice (4–5 weeks old) were administered anti-CD25 or immunoglobulin G (IgG), rested, and then treated with KRN7000, C20:2 or vehicle, as in Fig. 1. (a) Splenocytes harvested at 3 days post-glycolipid treatment were restimulated *in vitro* for 72 h with KRN7000 or C20:2 (100 ng/ml), or vehicle, and their levels of cytokine [interferon (IFN)- γ , interleukin (IL)-4, IL-13] secretion were assayed. Data represent the means \pm SD of triplicate measurements. Representative data from two independent experiments containing three mice per group are shown. (b) Spleen and PLN lymphocytes harvested from mice at 2 h post-glycolipid treatment were cultured *in vitro* for 3 h in the presence of a protein transport inhibitor and Golgi Stop, and stained for intracellular IL-4 and IFN- γ in gated CD4⁺ iNK T cells. Representative pseudocolour contour plots from three independent and reproducible experiments are shown. Percentages of total cells in each quadrant are indicated.

© 2009 British Society for Immunology, Clinical and Experimental Immunology

D. Ly et al.

in vivo, iNK T cells in the spleen and PLN of NOD mice were stained directly for their intracellular accumulation of IFN-y and IL-4 without further stimulation in vitro. Gated TCR⁺ and α -GalCer/CD1d tetramer⁺ iNK T cells from both C20:2- and KRN7000-treated splenocytes expressed intracellular IFN-y and IL-4, predominantly in CD4⁺ iNK T cells (Fig. 4b), Small increases were noted in the percentages of CD4⁺ iNK T cells from mice treated with anti-CD25 versus IgG and then either KRN7000 or C20:2, with the greatest difference observed in IFN-y accumulation between anti-CD25/KRN7000 (51.7%)- and IgG/KRN7000 (43.5%)treated mice. Of note, activation of iNK T cells in the spleen and PLN from IgG/C20:2-treated mice contained more IL-4- and IFN-y-producing cells than in the spleen and PLN from IgG/KRN7000-treated mice (Fig. 4b). At this early time-point, we did not observe any bias in cytokine secretion by NOD iNK T cells, as C20:2 and KRN7000 induced an equivalent level of accumulation of intracellular IL-4 and IFN-y.

C20:2-activated iNK T cells elicit reduced bystander cell activation

As IFN-y was detected in the serum of KRN7000-treated mice only at 24 h post-administration (Fig. 1d), interactions between iNK T cells and other cell types may influence the level of IFN- γ secretion at later times after iNK T cell activation. To compare the ability of C20:2 and KRN7000 to transactivate other immune cells, we assayed the activation of B cells and NK cells in the spleen at 6 h and 24 h post-glycolipid administration. Based on the percentages of B220+CD69+ cells detected, B cell activation was evident in both C20:2- and KRN7000-treated mice. At 6 h post-glycolipid administration, the level of B cell activation was similar between C20:2- and KRN7000-treated mice, irrespective of anti-CD25 treatment (Fig. 5a). Differences between C20:2 and KRN7000 were observed at 24 h postglycolipid administration, when the percentage of CD69+ B cells activated by C20:2 was reduced about twofold in mice treated with anti-CD25 or IgG. Similar results were obtained for the transactivation of T cells (our unpublished observations). Analyses of NK cell activation profiles revealed that whereas C20:2 and KRN7000 both activate NK cells at an early time-point (6 h), only KRN7000 sustains this activation for a longer time, as the frequency of DX5⁺CD69⁺ NK cells was reduced by 1.6-fold and 2.5-fold, respectively, in anti-CD25/C20:2- and IgG/C20:2-treated mice at 24 h (Fig. 5a). Moreover, at 6 h after activation in vivo both C20:2 and KRN7000 induced an equivalent accumulation of IFN-y in NK cells, while at 12 h post-treatment the percentage of NK*IFN y* cells in C20:2-treated mice was reduced about twofold compared to that in KRN7000treated mice (Fig. 5b), Thus, C20:2 and KRN7000 each induce immune cell transactivation, but only KRN7000activated iNK T cells sustain this transactivation.

43

8



Fig. 5. C20:2-activated invariant natural killer T (iNK T) cells show a reduced ability to sustain the transactivation of B cells and NK cells. Non-obese diabetic (NOD) mice (4-5 weeks old) were administered anti-CD25 or immunoglobulin G (IgG), rested, and then treated with KRN7000, C20:2 or vehicle, as in Fig. 1. (a) Splenocytes were harvested at the indicated time-points post-glycolipid treatment, gated on B cells (B220+CD3-) or NK cells (DX5+CD3-) and the frequency of CD69⁺ cells was analysed by flow cytometry. Data represent the means \pm standard deviation (s.d.) of from three or four individual mice per group. (b) Splenocytes harvested from the mice at the indicated time-points post-glycolipid treatment were cultured in vitro for 3 h in the presence of a protein transport inhibitor and Golgi Stop. Gated NK cells (DX5+CD3-) were stained for intracellular interferon (IFN)-y and representative contour plots from two or three independent and reproducible experiments are shown. The percentage of IFN- γ^{μ} cells in the gated NK cell populations are indicated. *P < 0.01 compared between glycolipids for a given anti-CD25 or IgG treatment; **P < 0.05 compared between glycolipids for a given treatment group.



C20:2-activated iNK T cells influence DC function

DCs present glycolipid and translate iNK T activation signals to other immune cells [26], and KRN7000 but not C20:2 sustains B and NK cell transactivation. Accordingly, we investigated whether KRN7000 and C20:2 induce DC maturation and function differentially. CD11c⁺ DCs were assayed by flow cytometry for their surface expression of activation and maturation markers at early and late time-points after iNK T cell activation. At 6 h post-treatment, C20:2- and KRN7000-activated CD11c⁺ mDCs equivalently, as evaluated by the up-regulation of MHC class II, CD86 and CD40 expression, and the levels of mDC activation observed in IgG-treated mice were similar to those in anti-CD25-treated mice (Fig. 6a). At 24 h post-treatment, when KRN7000activated iNK T cells up-regulate further the surface expression of co-stimulatory molecules on mDCs, a significant

Th2-biased anti-inflammatory glycolipid for iNK T cell protection from T1D

Fig. 6. Both C20:2- and KRN7000-activated invariant natural killer T (iNK T) cells induce dendritic cell (DC) maturation but only KRN7000 sustains this maturation. Non-obese diabetic (NOD) mice (4-5 weeks old) were administered anti-CD25 or immunoglobulin G (IgG), rested, and then treated with KRN7000, C20:2 or vehicle, as in Fig. 1. Splenocytes were harvested at the indicated time-points post-glycolipid treatment. (a) CD11chigh mDC were gated and the mean fluorescence intensity (MFI) of the complete FL-2 channel staining for major histocompatibility complex (MHC) class II, CD86 and CD40 were graphed for the 6 h and 24 h time-points after glycolipid treatment. Data represent the means ± standard deviation (s.d.) of four individual mice per group. (b) At 6 h post-treatment with glycolipid, splenocytes were harvested, cultured in vitro for 3 h in the presence of a protein transport inhibitor and Golgi Stop and CD11c^{high}CD8⁺ mDCs (Siglec H⁻CD11c^{high}) were then gated and stained for intracellular interleukin-12. Representative contour plots from one of two independent and reproducible experiments are shown. *P < 0.01 compared between glycolipids for a given treatment group; **P < 0.05 compared between glycolipids for a given treatment group.

reduction in the expression was observed on mDCs in C20:2-treated mice. While mDCs from anti-CD25/C20:2and anti-CD25/KRN7000-treated mice displayed a similar level of MHC class II expression, CD86 and CD40 expression was decreased on mDCs from anti-CD25/C20:2-treated mice (Fig. 6a). Thus, KRN7000 stimulation of iNK T cells elicits more robust mDC activation than C20:2 stimulation. This difference in mDC activation may account for the greater bystander activation of B, T and NK cells noted for KRN7000 relative to C20:2.

The latter notion is supported further by our finding that the intracellular expression of IL-12p70 at 6 h postadministration in CD11c^{high}CD8⁺ mDCs was greater in anti-CD25/KRN7000-treated than anti-CD25/C20:2-treated mice (Fig. 6b). We detected very little IL-12p70 secretion in CD11c^{high}CD8⁻ mDCs (data not shown). These results are consistent with the increased level of serum IFN- γ observed in anti-CD25/KRN7000-treated mice (Fig. 1d). Thus, the decreased ability of C20:2-stimulated iNK T cells to sustain the transactivation of other immune cells may be due in part to the reduced activation of CD11c^{high}CD8⁺ mDCs.

Previous studies have suggested that iNK T cell-mediated protection against T1D may be due to the recruitment of tolerogenic DCs that suppress rather than prime effector T cells [12–14]. More recent analyses of APCs that mediate the development of T1D demonstrate that plasmacytoid DCs (pDCs) may play a role in reducing inflammation and insulitis [27]. Using Siglec H, a siglec-like molecule that binds specifically precursor pDCs [28] and CD11c as surface markers that distinguish between pDCs and conventional mDCs, we determined if the frequencies of these DC subsets are altered in mice treated with a therapeutic dose of glycolipid. Young NOD mice (4–5 weeks old) were administered a single dose of anti-CD25 mAb or control IgG, rested for 3 days, and then treated with a multi-low-dose protocol

.10

^{© 2009} British Society for Immunology, Clinical and Experimental Immunology



of KRN7000 or C20:2. One week after the last dose, spleen and PLN lymphocytes were harvested for flow cytometric analysis of DC subsets. No differences were detected in the frequency of Siglec H⁺CD11c^{low} pDCs (data not shown) or CD11c^{logh}CD8⁺⁺ mDCs in the spleens of mice treated with either glycolipid or control vehicle (Fig. 7a). However, the frequency of CD11c^{logh}CD8⁺ mDCs but not CD11c^{logh}CD8⁻ mDCs was reduced in the PLN of C20:2-treated mice com-

10

pared to the frequencies observed in KRN7000- and vehicletreated mice (Fig. 7b). The greatest reduction was observed in mice pretreated with IgG rather than anti-CD25. Note that treatment with KRN7000 or C20:2 each increased the absolute number of CD11c^{high}CD8⁻ mDCs recruited to the PLN relative to control vehicle treatment. Thus, C20:2 activation of iNK T cells leads to the differential recruitment of CD11c^{high}CD8⁻ and CD11c^{high}CD8⁺ mDCs to the PLN of

© 2009 British Society for Immunology, Clinical and Experimental Immunology

Th2-biased anti-inflammatory glycolipid for iNK T cell protection from T1D

20.00 - 190

Fig. 7. Activation of invariant natural killer T (iNK T) cells with C20:2 alters the frequency and function of dendritic cells (DCs). Non-obese diabetic (NOD) mice (4–5 weeks old) were administered anti-CD25 or immunoglobulin G (lgG), rested, and then treated with KRN7000, C20:2 or vehicle, as in Fig. 2. Splenocytes and pancreatic lymph nodes (PLN) were collected at 1 week after the last glycolipid dose. (a) Plasmacytoid DCs (pDCs) (Siglec H⁺CD11c^{bigh}) and myeloid DCs (mDCs) (Siglec H⁻CD11c^{bigh}) were gated as indicated for DC subset analysis, and mDCs were separated further into the CD11c^{bigh}CD8⁻ and CD11c^{bigh}CD8⁺ subsets. (b) Splenocytes and PLN were gated as in (a), and the frequencies and PLN absolute number of the various DC subsets were analysed. Data shown represent the means ± standard deviation (s.d.) of five mice per group. (c) NOD mice (4–5 weeks old) were treated with a multi-low-dose protocol of KRN7000 or C20:2 (4 µg/dose, every other day for 3 weeks), or vehicle. One week after the last dose, spleen and PLN suspensions were pooled and CD11c⁺ DCs from each group were sorted. Concurrently, the Ins B9-23 peptide emulsified in incomplete Freund's adjuvant (IFA) or vehicle was administered to a separate group of NOD mice to prime their CD4⁺ T cells. Fluorescence activated cell sorted (FACS) Ins B9-23 peptide primed-CD4⁺ T cells were cultured with CD11c⁺ DCs in the presence of Ins B9-23 for 72 h. T cell proliferation and enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay (ELISA) assays of cytokine concentrations [interleukin (IL)-2, interferon (IFN)- γ , IL-4] in culture supernatants were then performed. **P* < 0:05 compared to vehicle within a given treatment group; ***P* < 0:05 compared to C20:2 within a given treatment group.

treated mice, and T_{reg} inactivation enhances the recruitment of both mDC subsets but only in mice treated with KRN7000.

To determine if glycolipid treatment alters the function of DCs, we assayed the capacity of CD11c⁺ DCs to stimulate antigen-primed CD4⁺ T cells. CD11c⁺ DCs from NOD mice treated with a multi-low-dose protocol of glycolipid were co-cultured with Ins B9-23 peptide primed CD4⁺ T cells and assayed for their capacity to stimulate a T cell recall response (Fig. 7c). CD11c⁺DCs from NOD mice administered control vehicle elicited the robust activation of primed CD4⁺ T cells, as evidenced by the induction of cell proliferation as well as 1L-2 and IFN- γ secretion in the presence of recall antigen (Fig. 7c). IL-4 secretion was not detected in any of the cul² tures (data not shown). In contrast, in vivo treatment of NOD mice with C20:2 was more effective than that of KRN7000 treatment in decreasing the stimulatory capacity of CD11c⁺ DCs, with the decreases noted for C20:2 being ≥twofold. These observations suggest that chronic activation of iNK T cells by synthetic glycolipids can alter DC antigen-presenting capacity, and that in vivo treatment of NOD mice with C20:2 appears to induce DC function with less stimulatory activity than treatment with KRN7000.

Discussion

Immunomodulation of iNK T cells with glycolipids represents a potential therapeutic strategy for protection against autoimmune T1D. Notwithstanding, activation of iNK T cells by KRN7000, the prototypic form of α -GalCer that is used currently for iNK T cell analysis and immunomodulation, can be problematic. This glycolipid induces not only 'protective' Th2 cytokine responses but also strong proinflammatory Th1 cytokine responses, depending on the system under study [6]. Moreover, as we reported, T_{reg} inactivation by anti-CD25 treatment augments the ability of KRN7000 to induce IFN- γ responses that exacerbate rather than protect from T1D in NOD mice [15] 0. Thus, the use of modified analogues of α -GalCer that reduce Th1 responses and amplify Th2 responses may be preferable due to their ability to direct iNK T cell functions towards more desirable outcomes. In this study, we analysed iNK T cell activation and function in response to a Th2-biased glycolipid analogue of α -GalCer termed C20:2. We confirmed that C20:2 reduces IFN-y and enhances IL-4 and IL-13 secretion by iNK T cells in NOD mice and protects them from T1D [19]. Interestingly, however, we found that C20:2-activated iNK T cells depend less on Tree activity than KRN7000-activated iNK T cells for protection. This may result from the reduced capacity of C20:2 to sustain the transactivation of T, B, NK and mature myeloid DCs. Previously, C20:2 was reported to provide improved clinical outcomes against T1D when compared to the α -GalCer-related compound C24:0, which induces a mixed Th1 - and Th2-type cytokine response indistinguishable from KRN7000 [19]. Thus, based on these antiinflammatory functional properties of C20:2 and its capacity to bind to and activate human iNK T cells [19], our findings support further the idea that C20:2 should be evaluated as a candidate target drug to indue iNK T cell-mediated protection from T1D in humans.

The ability of Tregs to suppress autoimmunity and protect against autoimmune T1D [6] is currently receiving much attention due to its potential clinical benefit [29,30]. In this regard, it is important to consider that this beneficial effect of Trees in T1D may be attributable in part to their ability to suppress the proinflammatory functions of activated iNK T cells [31,32]. Given that T1D patients may have functional differences in Tree activity [33], and that KRN7000-activated iNK T cells depend on T_{reg} cells for protection against NOD TID [15], we investigated the effect of Trees on C20:2activated iNK T cells during the spontaneous development of T1D. In contrast to the high incidence of T1D observed in anti-CD25/KRN7000-treated mice, anti-CD25/C20:2treated mice were protected from T1D. Based primarily on two sets of findings, we reason that the different outcome noted between the KRN7000- and C20:2-treated mice arises from the differential ability of these glycolipids to activate iNK T cells rather than the ability of anti-CD25 treatment to inhibit iNK T cell activation. First, the effect of anti-CD25 on T_{rer} inactivation exceeded that on iNK T cell activation, as iNK T cells expanded to a similar extent in mice treated with either anti-CD25 or control IgG. At 3 days post-KRN7000

D. Ly et al.

treatment, spleen cellularity was elevated and this was accompanied by an increase in the absolute number of iNK T cells in the spleen of anti-CD25/KRN7000-treated mice. Secondly, glycolipid activation of iNK T cells in vivo and restimulation in vitro enhanced significantly cytokine secretion by iNK T cells from anti-CD25-treated compared to IgG-treated mice. In particular, KRN7000 experienced iNK T cells secreted much more IFN-y than C20:2-activated iNK T cells, not only when left unstimulated but also after restimulation with glycolipid. Presumably, this increase in IFN-y secretion contributed to the development of T1D. In contrast, iNK T cells from C20:2-treated mice retained their ability to secrete Th2 cytokines and were protected from T1D. Taken together, our findings indicate that the inactivation of Trees augments the function of iNK T cells and are consistent with the idea that Trees can down-regulate iNK T cell-mediated immune responses. Thus, anti-CD25 mAb treatment may 'unmask' the potentially harmful side effects of KRN7000-activated iNK T cells, whereas the effect of this treatment on C20:2-treated iNK T cells is minimal. This observation may be relevant clinically to prediabetic patients who may be deficient in the number and/or function of Tregs [33]. Thus, an intervention protocol that treats prediabetic subjects with C20:2 and relies less on Treg activity may increase the benefit : risk ratio of these subjects due to its reduced ability to stimulate proinflammatory responses.

Several differences in the activation of iNK T cellmediated responses by C20:2 and KRN7000 were observed. One of the most striking was the inability of C20:2 to sustain an increase in the level of IFN-y in the sera of C20:2-treated mice even after T_{reg} inactivation. As iNK T cells are resistant to polarization [25], this response was due probably to the inability of C20:2-activated iNK T cells to sustain the activation of a downstream target cell(s). NK cells are probable candidates, as they are major contributors to IFN-y synthesis. Depletion of NK cells by treatment with antiasialo-GM1 antibody can abrogate IFN-y in serum induced by KRN7000, a mechanism that is dependent upon IL-12 signalling [25]. Our results presented here demonstrate that C20:2 may not sustain the activation of NK cells and B cells as measured by their lower surface expression of CD69. We also found a reduction in the frequency of intracellular IFNγ-expressing NK cells as late as 24 h after C20:2 treatment. Despite this reduced ability of C20:2 to sustain cellular transactivation, the initial activation of iNK T cells by C20:2 at an earlier time-point (6 h) was equivalent to that seen with KRN7000 and sufficient to induce early bursts of NK cell and B cell activity. No significant differences in CD69 expression were detected on NK cells and B cells from anti-CD25treated versus IgG-treated mice. Therefore, the major effect of T_{reg} inactivation by anti-CD25 appears to be on the modulation of cytokine secretion. Our findings suggest that that the initial burst of activation of iNK T cells stimulated by C20:2 is not deficient, but rather that C20:2-activated iNK T cells fail to sustain their initial level of iNK T cell activation and transactivation that leads to an increase in the serum concentration of IFN- γ .

The capacity of iNK T cells to interact and modulate DC activity by co-stimulation is important for the translation of iNK T cell signals to immune responses. The initial iNK T cell cytokine burst induced by KRN7000 occurs independently of CD40-CD40L and CD80/86-CD28 signalling [34], but the expansion and immunogenicity induced by KRN7000-activated iNK T cells is dependent on these signalling pathways [26,34]. iNK T cells activated from mice deficient in CD40-CD40L signalling do not undergo expansion and cannot induce T cell activation to third-party antigens such as ovalbumin (OVA) [26,34]. As reported for KRN7000 [26], we found that C20:2 can activate and mature CD11chigh mDC cells upon administration of glycolipid. Up-regulation of MHC class II, CD86, and CD40 were detected at 6 h post-treatment. However, as observed for NK and B cell transactivation, mDCs from C20:2-treated mice were less capable than mDCs from mKRN7000-treated mice in sustaining the surface expression of co-stimulatory molecules required for iNK T cell expansion. The latter observation may explain why C20:2-treated iNK T cells induced less IL-12 secretion by CD11chighCD8+ DCs, which may account for the reduced levels of serum IFN-y detected in downstream responses. Interestingly, the activation of iNK T cells can induce the migration of CD11chigh DCs capable of 'tolerizing' autoreactive T cells in the PLN of NOD mice [12,13]. As the transfer of syngeneic PLN DC into young NOD mice protects against T1D [12,35], iNK T cell recruitment of DC may restore a deficiency in DC function inherent in NOD mice [35,36]. Our observations also indicate that glycolipid treatment modulates the frequency and function of DCs. Furthermore, we did not detect differences in the frequency of pDCs upon iNK T cell activation, although the function of these pDCs was not assayed. While glycolipid administration stimulated the recruitment of CD11c^{high}CD8⁻ mDCs to the PLN of NOD mice, as reported previously [12], the frequency of CD11chighCD8+ mDCs recruited to the PLN using our treatment regimen was lower in C20:2-treated than KRN7000-treated mice. Importantly, CD11chighCD8+ mDCs were found to be the major producers of IL-12. In addition, iNK T cell-mediated recruitment of DC is probably dependent upon the glycolipid treatment regimen. One weekly dose of C20:2 administered for 7 weeks resulted in an increased recruitment of DC subsets in the PLN of NOD mice at 30 weeks of age [19], whereas the current study indicates that treatment every other day for 3 weeks starting at 4 weeks of age resulted in a reduced frequency of CD11chighCD8+ mDC when analysed at 8-9 weeks of age. The difference in treatment regimen and/or age of the mice at time of killing may account for the apparent difference in DC subset proportions observed. None the less, both results suggest that glycolipid treatment modulates the frequency of recruited DC, but how this correlates with reduced T1D requires further experimentation and is beyond the scope of



÷×

this study. Interestingly, T_{reg} inactivation resulted in a significant increase in the recruitment of both CD11c^{high}CD8⁻ and CD11c^{high}CD8⁺ mDCs in KRN7000-treated mice, suggesting that DC recruitment alone is insufficient to prevent T1D in the absence of functional T_{regs} . Thus, our observations using the current treatment regimen suggest that *in vivo* treatment of NOD mice with C20:2 diminish the activation of 'inflammatory' IL-12-producing CD11c^{high}CD8⁺ mDCs and augment the function of 'tolerogenic' DCs more effectively than treatment with KRN7000. Moreover, the latter findings may explain why C20:2-activated iNK T cells depend less than KRN7000-activated iNK T cells on regulation by T_{regs} for cytokine secretion and protection from T1D.

Our study demonstrates that Trees play either a major or more minor role in the control of iNK T cell function that varies according to the durability of the activation signal elicited by a given glycolipid. Both the KRN7000 and C20:2 forms of α -GalCer induce a strong early signal in iNK T cells. The signal induced by KRN7000 sustains iNK T cell activation for a sufficiently long time (several days) to induce robust downstream responses, and $T_{\mbox{\tiny regs}}$ are required for iNK T cell-mediated protection from T1D. Conversely, the signal induced by C20:2 in iNK T cells is not sustained beyond 6 h, reduced downstream responses are stimulated and iNK T cells are less dependent on the activity of Trees for iNK T cell protection from T1D. These results are consistent with a model in which the extent of T_{reg} suppression required for a given immune response correlates directly with the level of T effector cell activation [37]. Accordingly, iNK T cells activated by KRN7000 promote a more 'proinflammatory' response that appears to increase the requirement for T_{reg} activity to return iNK T cells to a homeostatic level of activation (Fig. S1). Alternatively, activation of iNK T cells by C20:2 yields a more anti-inflammatory response that is less dependent on Trees for the maintenance of iNK T cell homeostasis. INK T cell activation by a Th2-biased ligand such as C20:2 may provide a better outcome and a 'safer' therapeutic alternative due to its decreased propensity to elicit proinflammatory responses. Thus, our study further underscores the importance of selective iNK T cell modulation for the immunotherapy of T1D.

Acknowledgements

We thank the staff of the Robarts Barrier Animal Facility for their assistance with the breeding and maintenance of our mice. This work was supported by grants from the Juvenile Diabetes Research Foundation International (24-2007-388), Canadian Institutes of Health Research (MOP 64386) and Ontario Research and Development Challenge Fund to T. L. Delovitch; National Institutes of Health Grants RO1 AI45889 and RO1 AI064424 to S. A. Porcelli; and the Medical Council and The Wellcome Trust (084923/B/08/7) to G. S. Besra. During these studies, D. Ly was the recipient of a Canadian Diabetes Association Doctoral Student Award; R. Tohn and H. Blumenfeld were the recipients of a Schulich Graduate Enhancement Scholarship Award; B. Rubín was supported by the Centre National de la Recherche Scientifique, CNRS, France; S. A. Porcelli was the recipient of an Irma T. Hirschl Career Scientist Award; G. S. Besra was supported by a Personal Research Chair from Mr James Badrick, Royal Society Wolfson Research Merit Award and Lister Institute–Jenner Research Fellowship; and T. L. Delovitch was the Sheldon H. Weinstein Professor in Diabetes at the Robarts Research Institute and University of Western Ontario.

Disclosure

••

- References
 1 Bendelac A, Savage PB, Teyton L. The biology of NKT cells. Annu
 - Rev Immunol 2007; 25:297–336.
 2 Kronenberg M. Toward an understanding of NKT cell biology: progress and paradoxes. Annu Rev Immunol 2005; 23:877–900.
 - 3 Van Kaer L. Alpha-galactosylceramide therapy for autoimmune diseases: prospects and obstacles. Nat Rev Immunol 2005; 5:31–42.
 - Godfrey DI, MacDonald HR, Kronenberg M, Smyth MJ, Van Kaer
 NKT cells: what's in a name? Nat Rev Immunol 2004; 4:231–7.
 Anderson MS, Bluestone JA. The NOD mouse: a model of immune
- dysregulation. Annu Rev Immunol 2005; 23:447–85.
 6 Wilson SB, Delovitch TL. Janus-like role of regulatory iNKT cells in autoimmune disease and tumour immunity. Nat Rev Immunol 2003; 3:211–22.
- 7 Delovitch TL, Singh B. The nonobese diabetic mouse as a model of autoimmune diabetes: immune dysregulation gets the NOD. Immunity 1997; 7:727–38.
- 8 Hong S, Wilson MT, Serizawa I et al. The natural killer T-cell ligand alpha-galactosylceramide prevents autoimmune diabetes in nonobese diabetic mice. Nat Med 2001; 7:1052–6.
- 9 Sharif S, Arreaza GA, Zucker P et al. Activation of natural killer T cells by alpha-galactosylceramide treatment prevents the onset and recurrence of autoimmune Type 1 diabetes. Nat Med 2001; 7:1057–62.
- 10 Wang B, Geng YB, Wang CR. CD1-restricted NK T cells protect nonobese diabetic mice from developing diabetes. J Exp Med 2001; 194:313–20.
- 11 Mi QS, Ly D, Zucker P, McGarry M, Delovitch TL. Interleukin-4 but not interleukin-10 protects against spontaneous and recurrent type 1 diabetes by activated CD1d-restricted invariant natural killer T-cells. Diabetes 2004; 53:1303–10.
- 12 Naumov YN, Bahjat KS, Gausling R et al. Activation of CD1drestricted T cells protects NOD mice from developing diabetes by regulating dendritic cell subsets. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 2001; 98:13838–43.
- 13 Chen YG, Choisy-Rossi CM, Holl TM et al. Activated NKT cells inhibit autoimmune diabetes through tolerogenic recruitment of dendritic cells to pancreatic lymph nodes. J Immunol 2005; 174:1196–204.
- 14 Wang J, Cho S, Ueno A et al. Ligand-dependent induction of noninflammatory dendritic cells by anergic invariant NKT cells minimizes autoimmune inflammation. J Immunol 2008; 181:2438–45.

D. Ly et al.

- 15 Ly D, Mi QS, Hussain S, Delovitch TL. Protection from type 1 diabetes by invariant NK T cells requires the activity of CD4+CD25+ regulatory T cells. J Immunol 2006; 177:3695-704.
- 16 Liu Y, Goff RD, Zhou D et al. A modified alpha-galactosyl ceramide for staining and stimulating natural killer T cells. J Immunol Methods 2006; 312:34–9.
- 17 Miyamoto K, Miyake S, Yamamura T. A synthetic glycolipid prevents autoimmune encephalomyelitis by inducing TH2 bias of natural killer T cells. Nature 2001; **413**:531–4.
- 18 Yu KO, Im JS, Molano A et al. Modulation of CD1d-restricted NKT cell responses by using N-acyl variants of alphagalactosylceramides. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 2005; 102:3383–8.
- Forestier C, Takaki T, Molano A *et al.* Improved outcomes in NOD mice treated with a novel Th2 cytokine-biasing NKT cell activator. J Immunol 2007; **178**:1415–25.
- 20 Sidobre S, Kronenberg M. CD1 tetramers: a powerful tool for the analysis of glycolipid-reactive T cells. J Immunol Methods 2002; 268:107--21.
- 21 McCarthy C, Shepherd D, Fleire S *et al.* The length of lipids bound to human CD1d molecules modulates the affinity of NKT cell TCR and the threshold of NKT cell activation. J Exp Med 2007; **204**:1131–44.
- 22 Kohm AP, McMahon JS, Podojil JR et al. Anti-CD25 monoclonal antibody injection results in the functional inactivation, not depletion, of CD4+CD25+ T regulatory cells. J Immunol 2006; 176:3301-5.
- 23 Wilson MT, Johansson C, Olivares-Villagomez D et al. The response of natural killer T cells to glycolipid antigens is characterized by surface receptor down-modulation and expansion. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 2003; 100:10913–18.
- 24 Parekh VV, Wilson MT, Olivares-Villagomez D et al. Glycolipid antigen induces long-term natural killer T cell anergy in mice. J Clin Invest 2005; 115:2572–83.
- 25 Matsuda JL, Gapin L, Baron JL et al. Mouse V alpha 14i natural killer T cells are resistant to cytokine polarization in vivo. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 2003; 100:8395–400.
- 26 Fujii S, Liu K, Smith C, Bonito AJ, Steinman RM. The linkage of innate to adaptive immunity via maturing dendritic cells in vivo requires CD40 ligation in addition to antigen presentation and CD80/86 costimulation. J Exp Med 2004; 199:1607–18.
- 27 Saxena V, Ondr JK, Magnusen AF, Munn DH, Katz ID. The countervailing actions of myeloid and plasmacytoid dendritic cells control autoimmune diabetes in the nonobese diabetic mouse. J Immunol 2007; 179:5041-53.
- 28 Zhang J, Raper A, Sugita N et al. Characterization of Siglec-H as a novel endocytic receptor expressed on murine plasmacytoid dendritic cell precursors. Blood 2006; 107:3600-8.
- 29 Chatenoud L, Bluestone JA. CD3-specific antibodies: a portal to the treatment of autoimmunity. Nat Rev Immunol 2007; 7:622– 32.
- 30 Bluestone JA, Thomson AW, Shevach EM, Weiner HL. What does the future hold for cell-based tolerogenic therapy? Nat Rev Immunol 2007; 7:650–4.

- 31 Azuma T, Takahashi T, Kunisato A, Kitamura T, Hirai H, Human CD4+ CD25+ regulatory T cells suppress NKT cell functions. Cancer Res 2003; 63:4516–20.
- 32 Kronenberg M, Rudensky A. Regulation of immunity by selfreactive T cells. Nature 2005; **435**;598–604.
- 33 Baecher-Allan C, Hafler DA. Human regulatory T cells and their role in autoimmune disease. Immunol Rev 2006, 212:203–16.
- 34 Uldrich AP, Crowe NY, Kyparissoudis K et al. NKT cell stimulation with glycolipid antigen in vivor costimulation-dependent expansion, Bim-dependent contraction, and hyporesponsiveness to further antigenic challenge. J Immunol 2005; 175:3092–101.
- 35 Clare-Salzler MJ, Brooks J, Chai A, Van Herle K, Anderson C. Prevention of diabetes in nonobese diabetic mice by dendritic cell transfer. J Clin Invest 1992; 90:741–8.
- 36 Feili-Hariri M, Flores RR, Vasquez AC, Morel PA. Dendritic cell immunotherapy for autoimmune diabetes. Immunol Res 2006; 36:167-73.
- 37 Billiard F, Litvinova E, Saadoun D *et al.* Regulatory and effector T cell activation levels are prime determinants of *in vivo* immune regulation. J Immunol 2006; 177:2167–74.

Supporting information

Additional Supporting Information may be found in the online version of this article:

Fig. S1. Model of differential activation of invariant natural killer T (iNK T) cells by KRN7000 and C20:2. The activation of iNK T cells by a glycolipid antigen leads to the rapid release of the immunomodulatory cytokines interleukin (IL)-4 and interferon (IFN)-7. The T helper type 2 (Th2)biased glycolipid C20:2 can modulate differentially iNK T cell-induced responses that lead to more efficacious protection against type 1 diabetes (T1D). Whereas KRN7000 activation leads to iNK T cell secretion of Th1 and Th2 cytokines and robust bystander cell activation, C20:2-activated iNK T cells secrete elevated levels of Th2 cytokines and elicit reduced bystander cell activation. Furthermore, KRN7000activated iNK T cells are dependent on regulation by regulatory T cells (T_{reg}) for protection against T1D, whereas C20:2-activated iNK T cells are less dependent on the regulation by Treg cells. Thus, given the ability of IL-4 to prevent T1D and the possibility that differential Tree activity may exist in vivo, C20:2 may be a better candidate drug than KRN7000 for the prevention of T1D.

Please note: Wiley-Blackwell are not responsible for the content or functionality of any supporting materials supplied by the authors. Any queries (other than missing material) should be directed to the corresponding author for the article.

144

Appendix B: Gating strategies for cell subsets. Upon completion of flow cytometry, data was analyzed using FlowJo software. Only viable cells, based on forward scatter and side scatter values, were used for analysis (**A**). Within the live gate, iNKT cells were characterized by their expression of TCR β and PBS-57-loaded CD1d tetramer (TCR β ⁺tetramer⁺) (**B**). Dendritic cell subsets were identified by the surface expression of Siglec H and CD11c. Plasmacytoid DCs (pDCs) and myeloid DCs (mDCs) were characterized as Siglec H⁺ CD11c^{low} and Siglec H⁻ CD11c^{high}, respectively (**C**). mDCs were further differentiated based on their expression of CD8 (**D**).



Appendix B: Gating strategies for cell subsets

Appendix C: Ethics approval for research involving animals

-



2105 ril beniuper ed titw optatimidual topator9 Im3 A* to the the the tawanan at the protocol 60.10.50

Deer Delovitch

basiline mod looplon? solu lement sourt

T Cell Regulation of Type 1 Diabetes

has had its yearly renoval sporoved by the Animal Use Subcommittee

01,15,10 of $00,10,20\,$ most blink of invariant 1

The protocol number for this project remains as 2008-025

- This maniper must be indicated when extering animals for this project.
 Finis maniper must be indicated when extering animals for this number.
 Animalia for application for inspired more the affect when denote this number.
 Bit application for funder participation and the diffect when denote this number.
 Bit application for funding and the processed more than approximation.
 Bit application for funding and the diffect when denote the processed with the proposition and internal of the application for the more proposition and the diffect that application for the application of the diffect for the application for the application for the application of the diffect for the application of the diffect formed by the Amina lists diffect for the application of the diffect formed by the Amina lists diffect for the application of the diffect formed by the diffect of the diffect formed by the diffect of the diffect formed by the diffect formed by the diffect of the

REQUIREMENTS COMMENTS

with the contents of the document. Beforming procedures on the mainties, as described in this protocol, are tambu. Phoase energies of the document.

howage.) W general M. (a.a

the University of Western Ontario

Animal Use Sabowaranicas' University Cosmenia on Animal Care Animal Sciences Conter, • London, Octano • CANADA – NoA SCI Health Sciences Conter, • Leadon, Octano • N200, 404 - 112, 124 - 917 - 112, 124 - 917 - 112, 124 - 917 - 9